REPORT

OF THE

CANADIAN ARCTIC EXPEDITION 1913-18

VOLUME XIII: ESKIMO FOLK-LORE

PART A: MYTHS AND TRADITIONS FROM NORTHERN ALASKA, THE MACKENZIE DELTA AND COR-ONATION GULF.

By D. JENNESS

SOUTHERN PARTY, 1913-16



OTTAWA F. A. ACLAND PRINTER TO THE KING'S MOST EXCELLENT MAJESTY 1924

Issued November 15, 1924

Report of the Canadian Arctic Expedition, 1913-18.

VOLUME I: GENERAL INTRODUCTION, NARRATIVE, ETC. Part A: NORTHERN PARTY, 1913-18	Part A: NORTHERN PARTY, 1913-18. (To be prepared). Part B: SOUTHERN PARTY, 1913-16. By Rudolph Martin Anderson	Report of the Ganadian Mette Expedition, 1715-16.
 Part B: SUUTHERN PARTY, 1913-16. By Rudolph Martin Anderson	Part B: SOUTHERN PARTY, 1913-16. By Rudolph Martin Anderson	
Part A: MAMMALS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (Issued December 10, 1920). Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom. (Issued July 10, 1919). Part B: NEUROPTEROID INSECTS. By Nathan Banks. (Issued July 11, 1919). Part C: DIPTERA. Crane-flies. By Charles P. Alexander. Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch	 Part A: MAMMALS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (Issued December 10, 1920). Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom. (Issued December 10, 1920). Part B: NEUROPTEROID INSECTS. By Nathan Banks. (Issued July 10, 1919). Part C: DIPTERA. (Issued State of the state of t	Part A: NORTHERN PARTY, 1913-18. (To be prepared). Part B: SOUTHERN PARTY, 1913-16. By Rudolph Martin Anderson
Part A: MAMMALS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (Issued December 10, 1920). Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom. (Issued July 10, 1919). Part B: NEUROPTEROID INSECTS. By Nathan Banks. (Issued July 11, 1919). Part C: DIPTERA. Crane-flies. By Charles P. Alexander. Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch	 Part A: MAMMALS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (Issued December 10, 1920). Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom. (Issued December 10, 1920). Part B: NEUROPTEROID INSECTS. By Nathan Banks. (Issued July 10, 1919). Part C: DIPTERA. (Issued State of the state of t	VOLUME II: MAMMALS AND BIRDS
Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (In preparation). Part B: NEUROPTEROID INSECTS. INTRODUCTION. By C. Gordon Hewitt. (Issued December 10, 1920). Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom. (Issued July 10, 1919). Part B: NEUROPTEROID INSECTS. By Nathan Banks. (Issued July 10, 1919). Part C: DIPTERA. (Issued July 11, 1919). Part C: DIPTERA. (Issued AnD ANOPLURA. Mosquitces. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (sociluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch	 Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA. (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (In preparation). VOLUME III: INSECTS (Issued December 10, 1920). Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom. (Issued July 10, 1919). Part B: NEUROPTEROID INSECTS. By Nathan Banks. (Issued July 11, 1919). Part C: DIPTERA. (Issued July 11, 1919). Part C: DIPTERA. By Charles P. Alexander. Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch	D . A. MANNATO AN WEGGED I ADOMIO AND DIGA
VOLUME III: INSECTS INTRODUCTION. By C. Gordon Hewitt	VOLUME III: INSECTS INTRODUCTION. By C. Gordon Hewitt	(In preparation).
VOLUME III: INSECTS INTRODUCTION. By C. Gordon Hewitt	VOLUME III: INSECTS INTRODUCTION. By C. Gordon Hewitt	Part B: BIRDS OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA.
INTRODUCTION. By C. Gordon Hewitt	INTRODUCTION. By C. Gordon Hewitt	(In preparation).
 Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom	 Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom	VOLUME III: INSECTS
 Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom	 Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom	INTRODUCTION. By C. Gordon Hewitt
 Part C: DIPTERA. Crane-flies. By Charles P. Alexander. Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch(Issued July 14, 1919). Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	 Part C: DIPTERA. Crane-flies. By Charles P. Alexander. Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch(Issued July 14, 1919). Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	Part A: COLLEMBOLA. By Justus W. Folsom
Crane-flies. By Charles P. Alexander. Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch(Issued July 14, 1919). Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	Crane-flies. By Charles P. Alexander. Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch(Issued July 14, 1919). Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	Part B: NEUROPTEROID INSECTS. By Nathan Banks
Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch(Issued July 14, 1919). Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	Mosquitoes. By Harrison G. Dyar. Dipters (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch(Issued July 14, 1919). Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	
Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch(Issued July 14, 1919). Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	Diptera (excluding Tipulidæ and Culicidæ). By J. R. Malloch(Issued July 14, 1919). Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	
 Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	 Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA. Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	
Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall. (Issued September 12, 1919). Part E: COLEOPTERA. Forest Insects, including Ipidæ, Cerambycidæ, and Buprestidæ. By J. M. Swaine. Carabidæ and Silphidæ. By H. C. Fall. Coccinellidæ, Elateridæ, Chrysomelidæ and Rhynchophora (excluding Ipidæ). By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr. (Issued December 12, 1919). Part F: HEMIPTERA. By Edward P. VanDuzee. (Issued July 11, 1919). Part G: HYMENOPTERA AND PLANT GALLS. Sawflies. (Tenthredinoidea). By Alex. D. MacGillivray. Parasitic Hymenoptera. By Charles T. Brues. Wasps and Bees. By F. W. L. Sladen. Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt. Mites. By Nathan Banks. Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin. Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin. Part I: LEPIDOPTERA. By Arthur Gibson. Part J: ORTHOPTERA. By A. M. Walker. (Issued January 10, 1920). Part K: INSECT LIFE ON THE WESTERN ARCTIC COAST OF AMERICA.	 Mallophaga. By A. W. Baker. Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	Part D: MALLOPHAGA AND ANOPLURA.
Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	Anoplura. By G. F. Ferris and G. H. F. Nuttall	
 Forest Insects, including Ipidæ, Cerambycidæ, and Buprestidæ. By J. M. Swaine. Carabidæ and Silphidæ. By H. C. Fall. Coccinellidæ, Elateridæ, Chrysomelidæ and Rhynchophora (excluding Ipidæ). By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	Forest Insects, including Ipidæ, Cerambycidæ, and Buprestidæ. By J. M. Swaine. Carabidæ and Silphidæ. By H. C. Fall. Coccinellidæ, Elateridæ, Chrysomelidæ and Rhynchophora (excluding Ipidæ). By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	
Carabidæ and Silphidæ. By H. C. Fall. Coccinellidæ, Elateridæ, Chrysomelidæ and Rhynchophora (excluding Ipidæ). By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	Carabidæ and Silphidæ. By H. C. Fall. Coccinellidæ, Elateridæ, Chrysomelidæ and Rhynchophora (excluding Ipidæ). By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	
Coccinellidæ, Elateridæ, Chrysomelidæ and Rhynchophora (excluding Ipidæ). By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	Coccinellidæ, Elateridæ, Chrysomelidæ and Rhynchophora (excluding Ipidæ). By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	Forest Insects, including Ipids, Cerambycids, and Buprestids. By J. M. Swaine.
By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	By C. W. Leng. Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	Carabide and Sliphide. By H. C. Fall.
Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman, Jr	By C. W. Leng.
 Part F: HEMÍPTERA. By Edward P. VanDuzee	 Part F: HEMIPTERA. By Edward P. VanDuzee	Dytiscidæ. By J. D. Sherman. Jr
 Part G: HYMENOPTERA AND PLANT GALLS. Sawflies. (Tenthredinoidea). By Alex. D. MacGillivray. Parasitic Hymenoptera. By Charles T. Brues. Wasps and Bees. By F. W. L. Sladen. Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt	 Part G: HYMENOPTERA AND PLANT GALLS. Sawflies. (Tenthredinoidea). By Alex. D. MacGillivray. Parasitic Hymenoptera. By Charles T. Brues. Wasps and Bees. By F. W. L. Sladen. Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt	Part F: HEMIPTERA. By Edward P. VanDuzee
Parasitic Hymenoptera. By Charles T. Brues. Wasps and Bees. By F. W. L. Sladen. Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt	Parasitic Hymenoptera. By Charles T. Brues. Wasps and Bees. By F. W. L. Sladen. Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt	Part G: HYMENOPTERA AND PLANT GALLS.
Wasps and Bees. By F. W. L. Sladen. Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt	Wasps and Bees. By F. W. L. Sladen. Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt	Sawflies. (Tenthredinoidea). By Alex. D. MacGillivray.
Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt	Plant Galls. By E. Porter Felt	Warson on Base By E. By Charles T. Brues.
Part H: SPIDERS, MITES AND MYRIAPODS. Spiders. By J. H. Emerton. Mites. By Nathan Banks. Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	Part H: SPIDERS, MITES AND MYRIAPODS. Spiders. By J. H. Emerton. Mites. By Nathan Banks. Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	Plant Galls By F. W. D. Staten.
Spiders. By J. H. Emerton. Mites. By Nathan Banks. Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	Spiders. By J. H. Emerton. Mites. By Nathan Banks. Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	Part H: SPIDERS, MITES AND MYRIAPODS.
Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	Spiders. By J. H. Emerton.
Part J: ORTHOPTERA. By E. M. Walker	Part J: ORTHOPTERA. By E. M. Walker	Mites. By Nathan Banks.
Part J: ORTHOPTERA. By E. M. Walker	Part J: ORTHOPTERA. By E. M. Walker	Myriapods. By Ralph V. Chamberlin
Part J: ORTHOPTERA. By E. M. Walker	By Frits Johansen	Part I: LEPIDOPTERA. By Arthur Gibson
THE A. HOBOT MELON THE WESTERN AROTIC COAST OF AMERICA.	By Frits Johansen	FART J: UNITOTIERA. BY D. M. WEIKER
By Frits Jonansen (Issued Nonember 7 1991)	Part L: GENERAL INDEX	By Frits Johansen. (Issued Nanomber 7 1991)
Part L: GENERAL INDEX		Part L: GENERAL INDEX

VOLUME IV: BOTANY

1

Part A: FRESHWATER ALGAE AND FRESHWATER DIAT	
Part B: MARINE ALGAE. By F. S. Collins	(In preparation).
Part C: FUNGI. By John Dearness	(Issued June 1. 1923.)
Part D: LICHENS. By G. K. Merrill	(Issued July 16, 1924).
Part E: MOSSES. By R. S. Williams	
Part F: MARINE DIATOMS. By Albert Mann	(In preparation).

VOLUME V: BOTANY

Part A: VASCULAR PLANTS. By James M. Macoun and Theo. Holm......(Issued October 14, 1921).
 Part B: CONTRIBUTIONS TO MORPHOLOGY, SYNONYMY, AND GEOGRAPHICAL DISTRIBUTION OF ARCTIC PLANTS. By Theo. Holm......(Issued February 10, 1922).
 Part C: GENERAL NOTES ON ARCTIC VEGETATION. By Frits Johansen.......(In press).

VOLUME VI: FISHES, TUNICATES, ETC.

VOLUME VII: CRUSTACEA

Part A: DECAPOD CRUSTACEANS. By Mary J. Rathbun(Issued August 18, 1919).
Part B: SCHIZOPOD CRUSTACEANS. By Waldo L. Schmitt (Issued September 22, 1919).
Part C: CUMACEA. By W. T. Calman
Part D: ISOPODA. By P. L. Boong. (Issued November 10, 1980)
Part E: AMPHIPODA. By Clarence R. Shoemaker(Issued September 7, 1920).
Part F: PYCNOGONIDA. Leon J. Cole
Part G: EUPHYLLOPODA. By F. Johansen
Part H: CLADOCERA. By Chancey Juday
Part I. OSTRACODA By R. W. Sharna (In menaration)
Part J: FRESHWATER COPEPODA. By C. Dwight Marsh
Part K: MARINE COPEPODA. By A. Willey
Part L: PARASITIC COPEPODA. By Charles B. Wilson
Part M: CIRRIPEDIA. By H. A. Pilsbry
Part N: THE CRUSTACEAN LIFE OF SOME ARCTIC LAGOONS, LAKES AND PONDS.
By F. Johanson

REPORT

OF THE

CANADIAN ARCTIC EXPEDITION 1913-18

VOLUME XIII: ESKIMO FOLK-LORE

PART A: MYTHS AND TRADITIONS FROM NORTHERN ALASKA, THE MACKENZIE DELTA AND COR-ONATION GULF.

By D. JENNESS

SOUTHERN PARTY, 1913-16



OTTAWA F. A. ACLAND PRINTER TO THE KING'S MOST EXCELLENT MAJESTY 1924

Issued November 15, 1924

CONTENTS.

I. TRADITIONS FROM ALASKA AND MACKENZIE RIVER

 $72753 - 1\frac{1}{2}$

Texts I-XIII	PAGE
Translations—	
1. The orphan boy. 2. The owl and the squirrel. 3. The man and the raven. 4. The singing sculpin. 5. The mad hunter. 6. The imprisoned children. 7. The castaway. 8. The abused orphan. 9. The orphan's gratitude. 10. The wolf's bride. 11. The magic bear. 12. The raven. 13. A letter written by a Mackenzie River native.	32 A 33 A 33 A 33 A 33 A 33 A 33 A 34 A 35 A 36 A 36 A 34 A 34 A 35 A 36 A 38 A 34 A
Traditions Recorded in English	
A. Bird and Animal Stories— 14. The separation of the red and white foxes	43 A 44 A 45 A 46 A 46 A
B. Man and the Animal World—	
 21. The caribou's spell. 22. The black bear's spell. 23. The duck wife. 24. The loons' brides. 25. The black bear's foster-child. 26. The caribou woman. 27. The mouse-woman's coat. 28. The caribou man. 29. The boy and the walrus. 	47 A 49 A 52 A 53 A 56 A 58 A 58 A
C. Shamanism—	
30. The orphan and the spirit of the tide-crack.31. The ptarmigan thieves.32. The ghost.33. The orphan who became a great shaman.34. The woman and her grandfather's skull.35. The stone baby.	61 A 62 A 63 A 64 A
D. Miscellaneous Tales—	
 36. The giants	67 A 68 A 69 A 69 A

CONTENTS—Concluded

II. COPPER ESKIMO TRADITIONS,

	Bird and Animal Stories—
	42. The snowy owl and the snow-bunting
	43. The owl and the squirrel
	44. The seagull, the raven and the old squaw duck
	45. The loon and the raven
	46. The raven.
	47. The ptarmigan and the sculpin
	49. The mound
	48. The mouse.
	49. The mammoth
	50. The mammoth and the musk-ox
	51. The brown bear
	52. The rough seal and the wolf
	53. The wolf
В.	Man and the Animal World—
	54. The man and the squirrels
	55. The caribou and the hunter
	56. The whale and its wife
	57. The caterpillar husband
	58. The snow-bunting and her husband
	59. The shaman's pets
	60. The wolf-people
	61. The fox-woman
	62. The bear-husband
	63. The woman and the polar bears
	64. The goose-wife
	65. The eagle and its wife
	66. The giant fish
С.	Aetiological Myths—
	67. The origin of day
	68. The origin of the clouds
	69. The origin of death
	70. The origin of caribou
	71. The origin of fish
	72. The origin of mankind
מ	Quasi-historial Traditions—
2.	73. The "golden age"
	73. The golden age
	74. Raids by white men
	75. The ravages of the brown bear
	76. The destruction of the Kilusiktok Eskimos
E.	Giants and Dwarfs—
	77. Nahaingalaq
	78. The giant and his dwarf companion
	79. The giant and the Eskimo
	79. The giant and the Eskimo
	80. The giant's revenge
	80. The giant's revenge 81. Ahungahungaq
	80. The giant's revenge 81. Ahungahungaq 82. The tunektan
	80. The giant's revenge 81. Ahungahungaq
F.	80. The giant's revenge
	80. The giant's revenge

Myths and Traditions from Northern Alaska, the Mackenzie Delta and Coronation Gulf.

By D. Jenness

Victoria Memorial Museum, Ottawa, Canada

INTRODUCTION.

The myths and traditions that are contained in the present volume were collected along the Arctic coast between December, 1913, and June, 1916. They are divided into two parts; the first comprises the Alaskan stories, with which are included one story from the Siberian coast and four others from the Mackenzie river delta; the second comprises the tales collected among the Copper Eskimos, from the regions of Dolphin and Union strait and Coronation gulf.

Even a surface examination will show that there is a great difference in the tales from the two regions. The Alaskan stories are more sophisticated, as a rule; they are longer and more detailed, and have a definite beginning and ending. The various incidents, too, are placed in their proper setting with just the descriptive touches required to give them an air of reality. The Copper Eskimo tales, on the other hand, have the appearance of disjointed fragments without any setting, and lacking both beginning and ending. They were never told straightforwardly, as in Alaska, but had to be drawn out of the natives piecemeal, word by word and sentence by sentence, with many repetitions and digressions by way of explanation. The English translations tend to gloss over their crude and disjointed character, which is far more noticeable in the original Eskimo.

This difference in the tales from the two regions seems to have its origin in a difference of mentality. In Alaska story-telling is one of the most favourite pastimes wherever three or four natives are gathered together, especially in the long evenings of winter. The old tales and traditions are repeated again and again in semi-stereotyped forms to never-wearying audiences, until they become almost as familiar to the young men of twenty as they are to the old men of fifty and sixty years. There are special "raconteurs," men who are famous for their knowledge of the old tales and traditions, and these men are welcomed in every household. Many of the stories are so long that two or three evenings are required for their narration.

Among the Copper Eskimos, on the other hand, there appears to be very little interest in the old traditions. A shaman will occasionally refer to some story in the dance-house, and those natives who are ignorant of it will be enlightened by their neighbours; but for the most part the traditions are told by the parents to their children, or by a hunter to his companions, on various odd occasions, without any special cause or ceremony. There are no professional story-tellers, and no prestige to be gained by a knowledge of the old traditions. Consequently a man may live to old age and die without ever learning more than half a dozen of the tales that have been handed down by his forefathers. Many natives seem to have a smattering of a few stories without knowing one of them perfectly. It is possible of course that the sketchiness and incompleteness of the Copper Eskimo mythology is rather more pronounced in this collection than it should be, owing to the difficulty I experienced in inducing the natives to impart their knowledge. Even those Eskimos with whom I had lived in the closest association for over a year were reluctant to tell me anything for fear that their fellow-countrymen might disapprove. Towards the end of our stay, indeed, as more natives became gradually involved, they were more communicative, and their reluctance will doubtless rapidly disappear with the influx of white men and western natives into their territory. It may then be found that the traditions known to these Eskimos are considerably more numerous and complete than would appear from this collection.

The original stock of mythological tales and traditions that were the inheritance of the Eskimo race before its diffusion has probably undergone more change in Alaska than among the eastern tribes, partly by reason of the contact that the Alaskan Eskimos have had with the Indians of the interior and with the Ural-Altaic races of northeast Siberia, partly also owing to the very passion of the Alaskan natives for stories, a passion that has led to the creation amongst them of a vast wealth of romantic tales and pseudo-historial traditions of which we have as yet only a fragmentary knowledge. It is unfortunate that no large collection of tales has been published from the Mackenzie river Eskimos, so that we could discover whether the same development has taken place in that regon In Coronation gulf, as I have already mentioned, the mine of mythoalso. logical lore is very much poorer. The tales that are current there show a far greater affinity with the tales recorded from Hudson bay and Baffin land than with those of Alaska; they seem to indicate that the Copper Eskimos have had closer relations with the tribes south-east of them than with those to the west. A list of the mythological themes common to the various regions would make this point more clear, but I have not considered it worth while to attempt such a list for a small and isolated portion of the American continent, and folk-lorists have not as yet compiled a systematic and comprehensive list that would embrace a wider area.

No distinctions are made by the Eskimos, as far as I am aware, in the types of stories that are current among them; all alike bear the same name, *onipkat*, from Point Hope in North Alaska to as far east as Coronation gulf. It is very difficult to say how far they are regarded as true records of past events. The more sophisticated Eskimos of Alaska appeared to consider the animal stories somewhat in the light of fairy-tales, but they still retained an absolute belief in those that recounted shamanistic miracles or the activities of ghosts and other supernatural beings. Among the Copper Eskimos, on the other hand, all the tales seemed to be regarded as equally true. In the absence, then, of any distinctions made by the natives themselves, I have arranged the stories in this collection according to their subject-matter, both as a convenient method of grouping and to give greater ease of reference.

PHONETIC SYSTEM

- Vowels
 - a as in father.
 - \ddot{a} as in fat.
 - e like the a in fate.
 - ϵ like the *e* in *let*.
 - i as in pique.
 - ι as in pit.
 - o as in note.
 - \circ like the o in not.
 - u as in rule.
 - α like the *u* in *but*.
 - a short indefinite vowel like the a in soda.

Eskimo Texts

Consonants—	Velar	Back palatal	Front palatal	Dorsal (alveo- lar)	Dental	Bi - labial
Stop	q	k	t ^y	ť°	t, d	p
Nasal	\bar{v}	η	n^{y}		n	\overline{m}
Voiced spirant	Ŷ	$\hat{\gamma}$	γy	j		v(w)
Voiceless spirant	x	\hat{x}	x	c		f
Lateral	-			λ	l	-
Trilled				r		
Aspirate	h					

ACCENTS-

· inverted period, indicates a lengthening of the preceding consonant or vowel.

' after a vowel, indicates the main stress.

' indicates a glottal stop.

ESKIMO TEXTS

Text I

äna·lu_γιk in^yunialiyit cuk $t_i k_i \gamma_a \gamma_m i$ tayium Grandmother and grandchild | they made their home | at Tikiraq | of the sea | nunamunlu kavunalu cenani kic cm.k ın^yuıt aulaqtut at its edge | they alone | the people | went away | both inland | and to the N.E. | äna·lua $k_{1}c_{1}nu_{0}\lambda_{1}u_{\gamma_{1}}k$ $n \epsilon q_i \gamma u q p \alpha k t > q$ tutkan leaving them two alone | his grandmother | she used to procure food | her grandnegiyogtilana näluya $ac_{i}n^{y} tautukpak a$ cuminy child | whence | her procuring of the food | he did not know it | but | he used to $i\gamma\lambda ura\gamma mik$ ciλätani kätcimaroag see her | a certain small house | outside it | one that was covered with earth | anänan invuit cävannınıt $tu \cdot tu \lambda u$ $q\alpha v \cdot i \gamma \lambda u$ his grandmother | the people | their workings | both caribou skins | and wolverine | $i\lambda aici\gamma un$ ämaγoλ·u kakivak·ai kätı *\`uyıt* and wolf | she used to sew them together | putting them together | into a bundle po·yätamun ananan tu·tulu ämaγολ·u $q\alpha v \cdot i \lambda \cdot u$ of them | both caribou | and wolf | and wolverine | into a bag | his grandmother | $it\epsilon\gamma am k$ ikovak ai ananan she used to store them away | when they rose in the morning | his grandmother | tautuk ai $m\alpha kwa tu tu$ calumanaroag cua aav.ia she saw them | behold | these | caribou skins | having been cleansed | the wolver $caluma \eta a roa \gamma \lambda u$ ämaγoλ·u kic·iaman·a ine skins | having been cleansed also | the wolf skins also | well then | they $ukumati\gamma uqpuk$ kıc·iəman·a aulagtoai obtained bedding and clothing (?) | well then | those who had gone away | gairut äna·lu_γιk umiäliyogcimaruk $q\alpha v \cdot i\gamma \lambda u$ they came | grandmother and grandchild | they had grown rich | both wolverine ämaγoλ·u tu·tulu in^yu_yiaqcimarut invuit skins | and wolf skins | and caribou skins | had become abundant | the people | umiälivilutivai iλiəpak umiälıvum nuliaqtəq he was made the leader among them | the orphan | he married | of a rich man |

 $acin^{y} aquv \in \gamma_{i}t$ gaimata päniänık umiyikcog a daughter of him | well | whales | when they came | he made a fine boat | when aquvaqtut $t\ddot{a}\lambda$ ımänık $qa\gamma\gamma u\gamma mata$ umiavamık they sailed the boat | they captured whales | five | when they brought | his anänan altcogtotivive. ın^yuknun kic·iəman·a grandmother | she distributed them around | among the people | well then | cın^yıgätiutiya aitunivuk nukätpiayuymik anäyan they had a child | a boy | his grandmother | she took him for a sleeping-com- $\alpha \gamma \lambda iman$ ignınak anäŋa togoyami panion | when he grew up | their son | his grandmother | when she died | she $in^{y}unia\gamma \ddot{a}lua\gamma amik$ mitiyoqtoq anayuqaqtuk changed to an eider-duck | when they lived on for a time | they became old | $ana \cdot k$ tävraptaug his parents | finished also.

TEXT II

tcikcrikyog cıtımın[.]in äneqtoaq ukpiyum A squirrel, the story goes | from its hole | which went out to play | an owl | $ul\alpha k \cdot a$ taimulaymani iciatza icıγman änitgoagci ya went over to it | when it went over to it | it entered | when it entered | it called it out | ukpiyum tcikcrik änieqcualuk kiayoya tcıkcrık ogaatog the owl | squirrel | come out and play | the sun is warm | the squirrel | said] änieqcualuk änıŋman cäpiniarimapta kiänirog we shall be blocked out | come | come out and play | it went out | when it went ukpiyum cäpımani tcikcrik oqalaktoq cäpiya out | it blocked it | the owl | seeing that it had blocked it | the squirrel | said] mumiriniaktuna äto•tuŋa ukpik ätoqtəq tcıkcrık I am going to dance beautifully | sing for me | the owl | sang | the squirrel | cicani una cävriyiya $c_i k_i \lambda \cdot u$ neyaq neyaq tci tci iciqcäluaqt>qyoq $c_{iki\lambda} u$ nevag . . | tci | tci | though it tried to enter, they say | it ukpik oqalaktoq a cucaktitpit $na \cdot ka$ icinit.2a failed to enter | the owl | said | ah | what art thou trying to get | not at all | $picaqteri\gamma a$ tcıkcrık oqaqtoq ki iloq $m\alpha n \cdot a \ ivi\gamma \ddot{a}tciaq$ this | small blade of grass | I went to get it | the squirrel | said | come | cousin | avlaitayakpak avitäto•tuŋa cigon crigcal utin when thou hast spread wide apart thy legs | sing for me | closing thine eyes kuiniruna $p\alpha miuma\gamma\lambda an$ nuvutciananun tightly | I am covered with backfat | right up to my tail | to its tiny end | I uqcyuqaqtuna ukpiyum äto tiaqciya avlataklunilu possess fat | the owl | began to sing for it | both spreading out its legs | and closing cigon·crigcaglunilu tcikcrık unacicani cävrıyiya its eyes tightly | the squirrel | this one | its hole | I have blocked it | | $c_i k_i \lambda \cdot u$ $c_{i}k_{i}\lambda \cdot u$ neyaq tcıkcrık neyaq una $| \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot | \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot |$ the squirrel | this one | tcıkcrık pamiuyan kician kiyäluaya cican tci tci tci iciqtoq its hole | tci | tci | tci | it entered | the squirrel | its tail | it alone | though it bit it |

4 A

 $p_{\alpha}miu_{\eta}an nuvoa kician \alpha\gamma ici\gamma a$ ämia piqluyo ιγλυπί its skin | tearing it off | its tail | its tip | it alone | it took it home | in the house | ailanun $n_i v_i n_a \gamma a$ tcıkcrık ae ciuleacoa nutaganitcikcriyum to the ceiling | it hung it | the squirrel | began to weep | its children | the squirrel | tili γ ait ukpi η mun p α miumi nuvoa ait $qov\lambda u\gamma o$ aulaqtut sent them | to the owl | of its tail | its tip | asking him to give it | they went | ιγλυπ ciλatanun tıkın^yamın ätoqtut $a \cdot kam \partial \gamma o q$ of the house | to its outside | when they reached | they sang | my mother she says | $p\alpha miogotua$ nuvuqotua aiyiya.yoq inmin·ik $pi\lambda iun$ her long tail | its long tip | she sends for it she says | herself | let her get it | the a·kamıŋnun nutagatairut $i\lambda_{i}\eta_{ni}k\gamma_{0}q$ piun a känät children | to their mother | they returned | thyself he says | get it | their mother | $ogalaktog oya \gamma ag ti \gamma uv \lambda u \gamma o$ $uv \cdot a \gamma o a$ iyiqcyana $nutaa \alpha t$ ouayaq said | a stone | picking it up | here she said | an eye for it | the children | the $t_i\gamma umiag\lambda u\gamma o$ aulatgigcut culiätoatut taimatun stone | taking hold of it | they went away again | again | they sang | in the same $a \cdot kama \gamma o q$ culi $p\alpha mioqotua$ nuvuqotuaaiyiya.yoq way | again | my mother she says | her long tail | its long tip | she sends for it $uv a i \gamma i q c \gamma a n$ qaitka · yoq $oya\gamma aq i\gamma aucu\gamma \ddot{a}lu\gamma o$ she says | here | an eye for you | he gave it, it is related | the stone | thinking it taimakiaq an eye | really finished.

Text III

tuluyaq äperiya tuluyaq culianiaqpit inyumyog A man, it is related | a raven | asked it | raven | what art thou going off to quŋucıŋıkoa ätata ainiarıya $n\epsilon nia\gamma\lambda an$ do | grandfather | his piece of neck | I am going to take back to him | where to | patitag $a\gamma\gamma oa\gamma ni$ kinami ätatän itgac i yaq patitaq | on the windward side | who pray | thy grandfather | the thinker | ilovit pirarivatin $i\gamma\lambda i\gamma l\epsilon\gamma an k$ kimınmi pirariyana by what pray | thee | do they name thee | by the name poor little thing | they culi äto•ta aaatoa name me | also | its song | exists | $tulu\gamma alu\gamma\gamma uaq \ anavinmik$ uvin^yilik the big raven having flesh tuluyaluyyuaq änavıymık uvin^yilik the big raven having flesh qımıq qımıq ätaucıq itivi λ · $u\gamma o$ hill hill one go to the other side of it yailuta ailuta let us return | let us return | cıvoaktätın naumipkwa $taukc \epsilon \lambda a \gamma n$ $k_{i\gamma}\lambda atcämn_{ik}$ where are those | thy head-bands | let me buy them | with a flint knife | $putcau\gamma an$ its case

 $\ddot{a}mamanık \ddot{a}na\gamma a$ yonder | my feces | $\ddot{a}mamanık \ddot{a}na\gamma a$ yonder | my feces | $\epsilon\gamma i \ddot{a}tci \ddot{a}t$ $akun\gamma ani$ $qaqolıqta\gamma iau$ the low hills | in between them | go and devour | $q\gamma a$ $q\gamma a$ $q\gamma a$ Kra | kra | kra |

TEXT IV

pic·ualagmi inyukyog unatucarog ätogtuämik A man it is related | this one | walking along | heard | something singing | tciku $m \alpha n \cdot a$ avätaqma yo iyiyi-i-iya qiλautaniyaq the ice | this one | when it came along the shore | I looked at it | his big drum | nipakin^yiqcoqyoq taina culi $tuca\gamma a\gamma i\gamma a$ $k_{i}c \cdot \epsilon m a$ it was a low sound, it is said | thus | again | he kept hearing it | at last | he stopped $nalakci\lambda i\gamma tcppq cuayoq$ $c\alpha mna$ nipannoyaqtoaq again to listen | behold, it is said | down there | that which kept making the noise | änmın^yi $niv\alpha kma\gamma o$ $cua\gamma oq$ unakänevua beneath him | when he dug it up | behold it is said | that one | a sculpin | the ätoatoaa togotign^y $ig\lambda u\gamma o$. one that was singing | finding it to be killed.

Text V

invurk in^yuniqcuk $a\gamma nata$ $k\alpha mi \gamma \gamma \gamma \gamma \gamma \gamma \gamma \alpha$ Two people | were living | his wife | was always making boots for him | anotat $ac_{\iota}n^{y}$ $qa\gamma i\gamma a q n_i q c c q$ $k \iota c \cdot \epsilon m a$ $a \gamma n a t a$ her husband | however | was continually making arrows | finally | his wife | $t_{i\gamma\lambda i culiq pa}$ $k \alpha m i \gamma \gamma a \gamma i \gamma \ddot{a} l u a \gamma \alpha m u \eta$ desired to steal after him | because she was constantly making him new boots | $qa\lambda \cdot ik\alpha miun$ mäliyin^yiya tumaica cäneyanıciyun his tracks | on one side of them | she followed him | when she drew near him | piciktagtoag tautuk·a αηργιη ımnamun än·27anilu she saw him | her husband | against a cliff | repeatedly shooting | his clothes also | aitgätnilu kamıknilu ätoyoni acın^y ayıkniye. he rubbed them | both his mittens | and his boots | singing | however | when $uqpi\gamma am$ qayanani $a\gamma i o ca q \alpha m i u \eta$ $p_i c i \gamma a \gamma i \gamma a$ uqpiyam he finished it | he kept shooting it | the small willow | on its branch | the small tautuänikamiun anonminy civoani aiman $ac_{\iota}n^{y}$ airog him | she returned home | her husband | before him | when he returned | however | änägagyilagmın ımnaluyaqciroq ätotanık they whiling away the evening | she began to murmur | his song | when he poiλaqimana kiova tamana nunamın^y $a\gamma nata$ his wife | answered him | hither | from the ground | while it came up to me | iλıtkiγa I learned it

Text VI

ku·kmi in^yu·k in^yuniqcuk *tu*·*tuqaqtuami* Two people | had their dwelling-place | on a river | on one possessing caribou | $oqa\gamma agtuk$ $k \cdot c \cdot \epsilon m a \quad n \in q \in \cdot q livut$ nuliayık finally | they began to lack food | they two repeatedly said | husband and wife | $n \epsilon_{q_i q_c \gamma a i n^y i a q n_i v \lambda u \gamma_i t^c}$ $p_i n a c u n_i k q i t u n \gamma a q a q n_i q c u k$ qitunyatık tutunik their children | commencing to lack food | three | children they two had | caribou | nuliayık pagetci liagman niva·tuliqcuk when one could find by hunting | the husband and wife | proceeded to set snares $pai\gamma a qtut$ tapkwa qitunyanit^c $ni\gamma al\epsilon \cdot gcainal \cdot gcuk$ again | they used to stay at home | those | their children | they failed at last to $acin^y$ unoaqma γo $aiv\lambda utik$ unoaqtitalıqmannık snare any more | well | when it was night | they two returning | when they were tapkwa pairuat äniyaqtut very late at night | those | who stayed at home | went outside frequently | $a\eta a y u q a k i c a$ om $k to t i \gamma a l i \gamma a i t$ ilani nivaminnukamin their parents | closed the door tightly on them | on one occasion | when they went aint cuk tapkwa negaigamin to set their snares | they two did not return | those | because they lacked food | tun^yionminnin^y apaiyanäta πεγιρφαγαγίγαικ their own bed-skins | their eldest brother | used to give the two of them to eat | tun^yiominnin^y kic·ema nunuvut taiməna $n\epsilon\gamma ilav\lambda utin$ that one | they eating for a time | their own bed-skins | finally | they were used tun^yiot.nit^c omiktotinamiruat $n \epsilon q \epsilon \cdot q c u t$ up | their bed-skins | those who were kept confined | they were without food | apaıyaŋäta oqautiyayiyık nukakni their eldest brother | he kept saying to the two of them | his younger brothers | $togotauniv\lambda u\gamma ik$ taina geəyäluayamın ätoaacirut that those other two were dead | so | when they had wept for a while | they began ätoqtɔq cuxλuŋatɔq $nukaq\lambda ium$ tuγλia $cux\lambda u\eta at 2q$ to sing | of the younger ones | the second | sang | being what he said | being what änıxλαnali $qaiy gaiy gaiy \gamma o q \lambda u \eta a t g q$ änıxλαŋali he said | let me go out pray | changing myself into a red fox he said | let me go $maq \ qaiy > qt > \gamma oq \lambda uni$ $ac_{in^{y}} \ anir > q$ $nukaq \lambda_{iq} \ ac_{in^{y}}$ out | maq | changing into a red fox | well | he went out | the youngest | then | änıxλαηali $tulu\gamma a\gamma og\lambda u\eta at 2g$ kr-r-r kr-r-r $tulu\gamma a\gamma oq\lambda uni\gamma oq$ myself into a raven he said | let me go out | kr-r-r | kr-r-r | changing into a raven änirsa apaiyanak ıcumayäluayami it is said | he went out | their eldest brother | when he had pondered a while | ämaγoγoqλuni icumagciroq anoniayacuyäluyıklu changing himself into a wolf | he came to the conclusion | believing that he would ätoqtəqli $cux\lambda u\eta at 2q$ cux *lunatoq* icumaroq overtake the two also | he decided | he sang | being what he said | being what he änıxλαηali $\ddot{a}ma\gamma o\gamma oq\lambda u\eta at 2q$ änıxλαηali said | let me go out | changing myself into a wolf he said | let me go out |

acın^y änirəq mu hu ämaγoγoqλuni ogautivik mu | hu | changing himself into a wolf | then | he went out | he told those two | mäliyin^yizyaqov\uni nukatciakni aulagamin his yourger brothers | telling them to keep following him | when they departed | qaiyəqtəq onitckak acın^y täli λ ·utik the, red fox | they two left it behind | well | they two disappearing from sight | kınıktuamun nuiman $k \alpha n \cdot a$ tu·tutan.knevoni cuato a high hill | when he came into view | behold | down below | a caribou that had been tulukam nevivikli iluk apaiyana acıny killed by his eldest brother | the raven | ate them | its intestines | while | qaiyəqtum tunuk ilan acın^y amagum tıŋoa the red fox | the two halves of its backfat | all by itself | while | the wolf | its liver | taina tävra invuniagtut thus | thereafter | they continued to live.

Text VII

tayium in^yuniagniqcut ın^yuıt $c \in n^y ani$ $acin^y opin\gamma agc\gamma ag-$ People | had their dwelling-place | of the sea | on its edge | well | when spring nunamun aulayayuknıqcut $ku \cdot k \cdot un$ $ma\gamma o$ $acin^y$ came | along a river | inland | they were in the habit of going away | well | tu·tuci> γ otin okizamayo culiutiyotin ın^yu·kli they having hunted caribou | when winter came | again | they returning | two ätautcımık gitunyaqlutıŋ tävrani inmin^yiacuk $a\gamma nam k$ people | there | were dwelling also | just one | child they possessing | a woman | äλ·ämık anonmik apaiyagayaluagniqcuag togonigcog $a\gamma naq$ another one | a male child | one that was older however | was dead | the girl | u^w ı λ ı γ acu γ ogman ayotıt nuliayuk äluayat tamna this one | when she was believed to be marriageable | men | though they wished piculaitkai umiälivumlu iynyınica to marry her | she did not want them | a rich man also | his sons | although picunit^ckai nuliayuk·äluayat $k \iota c \cdot \epsilon m a$ apaŋan they wished to marry her | she did not want them | finally | her father | wishing ogautiyılıqpa $i\gamma it cuq\lambda u\gamma o$ a:kanan $i\gamma it cu\eta t ck \ddot{a} lua\gamma a$ to turn her out | he began to speak to her of it | her mother | although she did not apäŋan $i\gamma itcuk \cdot a$ anavuqakica wish to turn her out | her father | wished to turn her out | her parents | took $aulauti\gamma ak$ $i\gamma itcuklu\gamma o$ $ku \cdot k \cdot un$ tätpauna her away | wishing to abandon her | along a river | into the interior | taking $ut_{iv\lambda u\gamma o}$ $m \alpha n i \gamma a \gamma a l_{ikm un} a u la ut_{i\gamma a k}$ $\ddot{a}tautcimik$ utkutci $\gamma aqtut$ her back | to the tundra | they took her away | only one | pot they possessed | $t_{i}k_{i}n^{y}\alpha mi\gamma u\eta$ imiqtaqtitca yak anayuqakica when they reached it | they sent her to procure water | her parents | when she $aitc \gamma a$ aulagcagman a·kanan uluŋolukmık $qi\lambda amiq\gamma uq\lambda uni$ went for it | her mother | gave her | a wretched little knife | she wishing to make ımiyıkcuämık ivaqlıq*\uni* $acin^y$ haste | some water that was good | occupied in looking for | well | when she ımiqcualuk amiun $ku \cdot k$ älätgagmayo utiqtoq had obtained the water | she returned | the river | after she looked from afar at it |

8 a

ukwak $ayu\gamma aniknig\lambda utik$ $tavrani q \epsilon
ightarrow cuuqami$ cua qeəroq behold | those two | already fleeing far away | she wept | then | when she finulunolukmık $m\alpha ni\gamma a\gamma akun$ ished weeping | with her wretched little knife | through the tundra | beginning ciciliviuni cın^yıktəq itiaami taina αγliγαγiγα to make a cave | she slept | when she got up | in the same manner | she kept $k_{ic} \in ma$ $tur_{iq} pa_{\gamma oq} pa$ itiqami $uv\lambda uqman$ making it larger | finally | she made a tent of it | when she got up | when it was inmin^yun ogalaktog $pan \epsilon q niaktuna uv \ddot{a} ni t v rakniu \gamma a q \lambda \alpha n \alpha$ light | to herself | she conversed | I shall starve | here | let me go out continually $ogalagag\lambda uni$ $ta\gamma ium c \epsilon n^y a n u n$ and seek drift on the shore | after conversing with herself | the sea | to its edge | aulaqtəq tıkin^yami $tautuk \cdot a$ cutliqa $qop_l\gamma ot\lambda u$ she went | when she arrived | she saw it | some odds and ends | both worms | egälukätλu kätıtlu_vıt^y ανιείγαί $ac_i n^y$ and small fish | putting them together | she took them home | well | when it kätitcipcalivit.cog avlikamivit $uv\lambda uto i a ma \gamma o$ was light again | she went and collected more | when she had amassed a great eqälukät $ci\lambda ulin^{y}i\gamma\gamma a\gamma aqcircq$ number of them | the small fish | she kept on looking about for dead seals | she pic·uaqtualaqmi paqet·2q nätceqmik $\alpha \gamma \cdot iciv\lambda u \gamma o$ $pi\lambda ak \cdot a$ ulunolukmık walking along | she found | a seal | taking it home | she cut it up | with her poor nänigcuk acın^y ikıtka nivonmik cävamın^yık little knife | a make-shift lamp | then | she lit it | with a drill | one that she made itigami ci \ulivcali \ulivcali herself | when she got up | she went out again and found another dead seal | $ac_{iny} pi\lambda a\lambda \cdot u\gamma o$ ämiän ιγλиα täluliγa aciny well | cutting it up | its skin | the one of them | she made a curtain of it | well | ιγλиα $i\gamma a lal v \lambda u \gamma o$ $ci\lambda ulin^{y}ij\gamma apcali\gamma t \cdot cjq$ the other one | making a window of it | she went out and found another dead $u\gamma\gamma ukm ik$ $acin^{y}$ $paq\epsilon t\lambda uni$ $pi\lambda ak a$ $acin^{y}$ $aulatkäluaqna\gamma o$ seal | a bearded seal | then | finding | she cut it up | then | not however taking it $okiup\alpha k$ acın^y tapkunina $acin^y$ $\alpha \gamma \gamma a \gamma a$ away | then | she took it home | in the winter | then | by means of these | she negig.agcirog okizgmayo tauna $tautuk \cdot a$ became possessed of food | when it was winter | down at the sea | she saw him | acın^y tävrani anani uniaotuao gealiyit.cog her own father | dragging a sled | well | thereupon | she wept again | she did not $tautu\gamma a\gamma i\gamma a$ taututaınıt°ka apani $okiup\alpha k$ kicut*\iqa* see him again | her father | in the winter | some one or other | she frequently saw nuliayuktuatlu tauna him | and also the men who had wanted to marry her | down at the sea | she $tautu\gamma a\gamma i\gamma a$ opinyaqmayo $m\alpha n \cdot i k n^{y} i a \gamma a q t 2 q$ frequently saw him | when spring came | she used to go out and gather eggs | $m \alpha n \cdot i k n \cdot i a \gamma i a \gamma u k \lambda u n i$ in^yipgagnain^yman änirog whenever there was no mirage | going out wishing to seek eggs | she went out | cua ukwa nänmait tu tut tautukλuγıt°lu ilani $ac\iota n^y$ on one occasion | lo | these | packs | caribou | and seeing them | then | she carried

ıtcqotıliyai *n*εγινλ*uni* $ac_{\iota}n^{y}$ tu·tum.k $tu \cdot tu$ them home again | after eating | then | with the caribou skin | the caribou | tamna $k\alpha m_i \gamma i \gamma a$ aciny niun¥i ätukäluyıv\uyıt^e that one | she made trousers of it | then | its leg-skins | converting them into tapkwa invigamiyite aulaqcali_yit^c_{\uni} boots | those | when they were finished | she going out again for something | she acın^y ukwa nänmait ıtcqotıliyıt^ekai äniroo uvλami cua went out | in the morning | behold | then | these | packs | she carried them home anamın^yun aouarca paıvuktavacuväluni again also | she was grateful | to her father | believing that he kept presenting tapkwa nänmait ilanät ätiyıliuya her with | those | packs | some of them | she made into a coat for herself | when invigamiun cinikcyaitoag she had finished it | there being no material for the bottom fringe | there was no $uv\lambda ami$ änıkami avatikcyaitcog material for the fringe of the hood in the morning | when she went out | nänmait ıtcqotıliyıt°kai anmakmayıt tautuk•ai she saw them | packs | she carried them home again | when she opened them | $m \alpha k w a$ cınıkcyatlu iciqvikcyatlu cua. behold | these | both material for the bottom fringes | and material for hood cävälivıt°kai iλimaculigoni icıqami fringes | when she entered | she made them also | wishing to learn about it | she monavicagciva kina makunıŋa kina $qa\gamma\gamma ima\gamma an$ $pa \cdot mi$ went to watch for him | who | with these | who | was bringing it | at the door | uvλagman ımna invum itcunagcirog cua she was standing outside | when it was light | behold | that one | a man | his $\iota n^y um$ tiyuya tiyuyini tautukamiun anıqnına tävranätciaq breath | slightly there | a man | seized her | her captor | when she looked at him | nukälpiag än əyayıkcuag tavruma tamätkunina cuabehold | that one | a youth | wearing beautiful clothes | he | with these things | ıqcın^yacuyäluyo $payukalan i\gamma a$ had presented her from time to time | thinking that she was afraid of him | after aulaqtuk nulianıkamiun $\alpha \gamma \cdot icicuk \cdot a$ they were married | he wanted to take her home | they two set out | when they $q\ddot{a}\lambda$ ·ikamık tautuk·ai iqiyyaqpait^c tautukamivit° drew near | she saw them | big platforms | when she saw them | she did not wish täciogλuγo tikiutiya u^wınän $i\gamma\lambda aucunarigcog$ to go any further | her husband | taking hold of her by the hand | made her tävrani opicalaktuk anayuqak ogalaglutik reach it | his parents | then | they were greatly amazed | frequently saying | ıcumanıt^ekäluaqtuayuk *ivin·acuyälutin* anayuqannun having suspicions of casting you out | against your parents | yet we not think $ac_{in^{y}} a_{\gamma} naqt_{in}$ tıliya än·ɔyaqcyaŋın^yık anotata ing it was so | her husband | then | his own women* | sent her | some of her own $i c_{i} q_{ci} t^{c} q_{0} v \lambda u \gamma o$ airanıkmayıt^c än·27atqiqc2q clothes | bidding her bring it in | when she brought them | she had beautiful tavruma nuliätciani tiyumiv luyo itqätiyiyayiya clothes | he | his new wife | taking her | he always made her his companion |

*There is apparently some mistake here.

anonia yami ac_{iny} mäli $\gamma a \gamma i \gamma a$ นะเทเ ilani when he went hunting | well | she always followed him | her husband | on one anoniaonialaomik anotala äperiva occasion | they two being out hunting | her husband | asked her | whether she anayuqaqayulinin^ymayan taima $pi\gamma a$ were not longing to see her parents again | so then | she said | although she anayuqaqayuliyäluaqtoq ätan yonın yirəq aikamık longed to see her parents again | she had become not her own mistress | when they $oqauti\gamma ak$ anayuqakica tamna nuliana iynigmin returned home | his parents | said to them | that one | his wife | their son's | anayuqani $a\gamma naq\ddot{a}ti\gamma_{i}\eta_{i}v\lambda_{u}\gamma_{i}k$ $ac_{i}n^{y}$ $tautu\gamma uli\gamma a\gamma olign^{y} v\lambda u\gamma k\lambda i$ her parents | being relatives | moreover | they also often longed to see them ıtqaniayanık amın qänıyiyaqtuk again | after they had loaded their sled | they two constantly freighted ahead | aulauticavait cupayayatin negautitinlu nuliayık their possessions | they had them all removed | their food also | the married qäniyiyaqtuk aulaqtut $ac_{iny} q\ddot{a}ni\gamma iaqc\gamma aiqam_{in}$ couple | continually freighted ahead | they set out | well | whenever they had fintaina $i\gamma\lambda aurut$ aulaotut $qani\gamma i\gamma a qaq \lambda u t n$ ished the freighting | they set out | thus | they travelled | after freighting ahead tautunaacım•ata init tava all the time | when it was time for them to be seen | tracks | over yonder | invuit pagtut aaλ·ımata $tavruma a\gamma nam$ apani people | came to meet them | when they drew near | she | the woman | her own anotata ίλιcαγίγα $oqauti\gamma a$ $a\eta ayuqa\eta ik$ father | she was able to recognize him | her husband | told her | her parents | to $in^{y}uk\lambda u\gamma it gonit^{c}\lambda u\gamma ik$ tıkınmata $q_i n^y i roaqci \gamma a$ apaŋan kill them | not to look at them | when they arrived | her father | looked hard at $i\lambda i ca\gamma im na\gamma olu$ pänın^yi tikin^yamin her | his own daughter | and not able to recognize her | when they reached | to aynagätimin un togoyuk nuliayık cävaktuk atayamık their kinsmen | they two died | the married couple | worked | incessantly | also $i q i \gamma \gamma a l v \lambda u t k \lambda u$ cävaktuk anayuqakta ilogätik gin^yiyukak building platforms | they worked | her parents | both of them | liked to gaze at $i\lambda i ca\gamma i\lambda a inm.v\lambda u\gamma olu$ uluŋoluyanık her | although not able to recognize her | her wretched little knife | because she $n\epsilon\gamma_{i}n^{y}ia\gamma_{i}oti\gamma_{i}lainma\gamma_{0}$ ilani itiyami ciutivotikni never used it to eat with | on one occasion | when she awakened | her two earcäva·k $tautuk \alpha mi \gamma k$ ιλιίγικ apami apanan pendants | she put them on | her father's | his working | her father | when he saw $q_{2\gamma}luvir_{2q}$ $acin^{y} i\lambda ogätik$ qəyviruk apana oqalaktəq kıc·imi them | he wept bitterly | well | both of them | wept | her father | said | he alone | qeəcuk *\uni* $i\gamma_i t c u \eta_i t^c k \ddot{a} l u a q n_i v \lambda u \gamma o$ cävaktəq tamna wishing to weep | though he had not wanted to cast her out | she worked | she $ac_{in^{y}} taina cävakayukn_{iv}\lambda_{u}olu$ kic ema $a\gamma naq$ qezyaqtuk the woman | well | thus | she striving to work | they continually wept | at last | $i\gamma n^{y} n^{y} n^{i}$ toqλuqpa ätganık ätciutinikana apaiyani her own son | called her | her name | that he had bestowed on him | her elder toqoyaroaq toqλuqmaγo iλιt^cuγiruk brother | who was dead | when he named her | they believed they recognized | pänikmiknik acın^y äperiγa aγnaqani cumin^y paqınmaγan their own daughter | well | he asked him | his kirsman | whence | he had found acın^y oqalautiγa iγn^yıqmının paqen^yıvλuγo toqλuγaγak

her | well | he told him | due to his son | finding her | they continually addressed acin^y päniktik ätqonaqλutik acin^y tävrani

her | then | their daughter | telling her to give her name | well | thereafter | in $atautcimi = in^y uv \lambda utin$

one place | they continuing to live.

TEXT VIII

in^yuyiakit cuat ku·kmi inyuit invuniqcut People | were dwelling in small numbers | on a river | they had their dweläna·lu_vık tävranınmın^yıqcuk tutitciana • tu·tun.k ling | a woman and her grandson | were living there also | her grandson | caribou | ulayayiyai $qa\gamma\gamma$ imata negigeyananık when they brought in | he used to go over to them | some of its meat | they aitcogmani $aitco\gamma a\gamma i\gamma at$ äλ·änun $aula\gamma aqt 2q$ used to give him | when one gave him | to other people | he used to go | when $n \epsilon q \iota q c \gamma a n \iota k \cdot a m i$ $ai\gamma aqt 2q$ nukayık ätaniyımatun ıtkık he had obtained food | he would return home | two brothers | like chiefs | were | nulianan aniyuamık aitc>~avuk·a tankununa icioman to those two | when he entered | his wife | a large piece | usually gave him | they aitcupacäliayat aitcupialeqmani did not give him so much | when one had really ceased to give him anything | tapkununa nukayın^yun iciyaqtoq tavruma $a\gamma nam$ to those two | to the two brothers | he continually entered | she | the woman | gano_yi_{\icutcut} ci \alito aitcoteqlicainyaitcot·a gave him | how should they begin not to | the people outside | at last beginning iciyayäluagami aitcoleqpat $ag\lambda utin$ kic cma to stop giving | finally | they ceased to give him | although he continually aitconin^ymani tapkununa nukayın^yun entered | when one gave him nothing | to them | to the two brothers | he coniciyaqtoq aitcoomani $ai\gamma aqt q$ tinually entered | when one gave him something | he used to return home | on $a\gamma nam$ tapkununa iciaman negimik ilani aitcora one occasion | to them | when he entered | the woman | gave him | some meat | iyn^yınan gitcutın·ık $k_{i\gamma\gamma\alpha\nu i\alpha m}$ $ti\gamma ul\epsilon q \cdot a\gamma a$ he was beginning to take hold of it | her son | with a scratcher | a duck-hawk | iciven^yik qitcuk·a neqiq tiyumiyäluagamiun with its claws | he scratched him | the food | although he was just catching hold tavruma a kaŋan tautunıt^cka niλıtka änirsa of it | he let it drop | she | his mother | did not see him | he went out | with gitcunait cuank $q\epsilon a cauti \gamma i \lambda a q m i$ $ti\gamma uv\lambda u\gamma o$ $i\gamma\lambda uank$ the other one | with the unscratched one | taking hold of it | being made to cry qeənaqmi ana·lukmin^yun änirsa icigoni $acin^y$ a little | he went out | entering | then | in a state of crying | to his grandmother |

12 a

äna·luan $\ddot{a}p\epsilon ri\gamma a$ cumun $pima\gamma an$ iyn^yınanun tokomun his grandmother | asked him | whither | did he get it | to his son | to Tokok | he $p_i n^y i \gamma_2 a$ anänan $tamunal eq \circ \gamma a$ uvλugman answered | his grandmother | told him not to go there | when it was light | when pulayayäluaqami tapkununa ici\iyıt.cog iciaman he nevertheless kept visiting | to them | he entered again | when he entered | aitcogcaliy,t°ka neqimik tiyumayo $a\gamma nam$ the woman | gave him a little again | some meat | when he took hold of it | the *tiyumiyäluagamiun* nukätpiäm $qitcuk \cdot a$ young man | scratched him | when nevertheless he had caught hold of it | he nukätpiäm pilitmaye $pi\gamma a$ $i\lambda i \partial palu \gamma a q$ piλιtka let it drop | when he dropped it | he took it | the young man | the orphan | being $q\epsilon a cauti \gamma i \lambda a qmi$ änirog änım•an a·känan tautukamiun made to cry a little | went out | when he went out | his mother | when she saw $ar \cdot a$ uma i λ ipp α kn \cdot k n α γ l \cdot k $c\gamma$ ain y iagpat nukätpiag $i\gamma n^{y} n^{y} i n^{y} i$ $oqauti\gamma a$ it | her son | she said to him | alas | you | orphans | do they not pity | young man | $i\lambda i \partial p \alpha kn k in^{y} u k luga g \lambda u t in$ $in^{y}uniniani\lambda a\gamma luagoatin ciutin$ orphans | you having become an adult | ? l nukätpiäm cuqotiyinit^cka a·kani nalauyaqcin·aqtoq the youth | paid no heed to her | his mother | he remained lying on his back in $uv\lambda uqman$ äna·luvik spite of it | when it was day | the woman and her grandson | when they ıtkın^yiakamık pulayaqcilit.coq aitcommani were going to breakfast | he went again on his round of visists | when one gave piλγιt^cka tapkununa iciqman taina him nothing | to them | when he entered | in the same way | he treated him äna·luan aiman $oqalauti\gamma a$ tutalun again | when he returned | his grandmother | said to him | her grandson | they $n\alpha\gamma li\gamma iric\gamma a inmiv\lambda utin$ taima äto nmik i $\lambda i cautigag \lambda u \gamma o$ have no pity again on you | well | a song | she having first taught him | she told ätoyiaqoya togcyogni acın^y oleqpan cumik him to go and sing it | in the passage-way | something | then | when he dreaded | $iaciaonit^{c}\lambda u\gamma o$ $uv\lambda ut q_i qman$ aulaqtoq tamuna $acin^{y}$ telling him not to fear | when it was light again | he went | thither | and | into $t_{2qc\gamma oqnun}$ $qopcuk\lambda uni$ ätogtog ätəyueyami the passage-way | crouching down | he sang | when he had finished singing | ogalaktog ät·a· cumik olinin^ymayan he said i beware | something | whether he had not made a mistake | he had not olininvirog $acin^y$ taina $\ddot{a}toqti\lambda \cdot u\gamma o$ $u\gamma iagluatun$ made a mistake | well | in the same way | while he was singing | as if things nipiqaqtuatun cuakäluavat tapkwa fighting | there being sounds, as it were | though they scolded him | those people nukätpiaq toqonviaqnıv lutinv tucanaqcımata $i\lambda i \partial palu\gamma aq$ boy | you going to die | when the people were listening intently | the orphan | *cukacir*2q gaimannık tapkwak $u\gamma iaqpäluktaqtuak$ went faster | when they two came | those two | that were perhaps frequently

72753-2

ar·akälua~at negautiminnin ilatun fighting* | though they told him to stop | from their food | like a relative | he $n\epsilon\gamma_{in}^{y_{iagniv}}\lambda_{u\gamma_{0}}\cdot cugot_{i\gamma_{in}}t^{c}kai$ icigmannik going to eat | he continued to pay no attention to them | when they two enter $i\lambda i$ palu $\gamma a q$ äniroq $paq\lambda u\gamma k$ $t \ddot{a} t q \alpha m \cdot a \quad n i p a t k \ddot{a} l u a \gamma a m n$ ed | the orphan | went out | meeting them two | outside | although they had been nipeacut invuit tävrani ıtkäluayamın making a noise | they were silent | the people | there | although they stayed | $to qo \gamma a q t u t$ itiyiayoqtoq päneaotin aciny äna·lua they starving | died one after the other | well | his grandmother | changed to a acın^y tutalua ämaγoγoqλuni weasel | and | her grandson | changing to a wolf.

TEXT IX

 $in^{\nu}uit\gamma oq$ $in^{\nu}uniaqtut$ $ku \cdot \gamma um$ $pa \cdot yani$ People, it is said | were dwelling | a river | at its mouth | going away from opinyami tu·tulialav\utin $acin^y$ okizamavo time to time after caribou | in the summer | and | when it was winter | reäna·lu_γιk tävrani aulalain^yiqcuk tutalua utighutin turning home | a woman and her grandson | there | never went away | her grandnukätpiaqyuk äna·lukmi än·ɔyaŋın^yık ätıvλuni änıyami son | a mere boy | his grandmother | her own clothes | putting on | when he went qanätiyun äniqcua yayukniqcoq nukätpiätyog out | through the ceiling | he was in the habit of going out to play | the young anoniaqtuat ilani aniliyalait cut men, they say | who went out hunting | sometimes | frequently failed to return tapkwa $in^{y}uit$ $m\ddot{a}\lambda\gamma oknik$ umialiqaqtutanayuk λ_{iq} pinacunik home | those | people | two | rich men they had | the elder | three | sons he pos $i\gamma n^y i qaq n_1 qc 2q$ aciny nukaq $\lambda_1 q$ mä $\lambda_1 q$ knik pi $payu qaq\lambda utik$ $a\gamma nam k tapkwak$ sessed | but | the younger | two | they two having a third | a girl | they two | atayamık $ai\gamma ayuknıqcut$ tamna i*\ipaluk* ın^yukni $i\gamma n^y$ init^c their sons | invariably | used to return home | he | the poor orphan | his people | $nukaq\lambda ium umiäli\gamma um kiluvaq o\gamma ayukni\gamma a$ entered | the younger | chief | would always tell him to go to the back wall | $ac_{\iota}n^{y} qa\gamma i\gamma imi \gamma uat$ payukmativit those who were staying in the dance-house | when they brought presents anayuk λ ium i $\gamma\lambda$ uanun $aitcug\lambda u\gamma o$ negigeyayanık of fcod to them | giving him | some food for himself | the elder chief's | to his iyn^yıyica ilayäta oqalautiyayiya icigman house | when he entered | his sors | one of them | would frequently tell him | he $k \alpha m n i \gamma o t c a g n v \lambda u \gamma o$ anoniaqtıqalanıtcumlu quickly making himself bootless | and not possessing anyone to hunt for him | nukaolum tama ni acın^y $n\epsilon\gamma iokälua\gamma ami$ änıvλuni here | well | when he waited in vain | going out | the younger chief | when he

14 а

^{*} There is evidently some mistake in this passage.

ιγλuanukman aitculayayiya aitcogmani entered his house | would frequently give him something | when one gave him | ä λ anun 1 γ λ unun aula γ aqtəq tainace γ aq λ uni $aom_k\lambda u\gamma_l t^{\circ}$ putting them under his clothes | to other | houses he would go | being thus conneqiqcyaniyaqtoq $ac_{i}n^{y} \alpha \gamma \cdot ic_{i}v \lambda u \gamma_{i}t^{c}$ stantly supplied | he constantly obtained his food | and | taking them home | to umiäliyum äna·lukmın^yun ilani iyn^yına $ai\eta n^y v \lambda u \gamma o$ tuc·ayami his grandmother | once | the rich man | his son | failing to return | when he inyuknik iλiəpaluγaq ana·ni äpegeyoageiya heard | the poor orphan | his grandmother | he kept asking her | some people [äna·lua näluni γ aqtoq nälumavan tutalua she not knowing them | his grandmother | always was ignorant | her grandson [ogalaktog invuit $pi\lambda i\gamma u t cula co$ nukätniät aulaitcuat said | the people | never do anything (?) | the young men | that never go away | äna·luan *ni*λiγov.t° tapkunana nukätpiankiova his grandmother | answered him | are you stronger than | those [young men | ın^y tutaluän $pi\gamma a$ $tu\gamma n\gamma au\eta t \cdot cuamun$ her grandson | said to her | against one that is not an evil spirit | against one tautuknaqtuamun toqotinianıt cuna tutaluän taina $\ddot{a}p\epsilon q c \gamma o q \lambda u \gamma o$ who can be seen | I will not be made to die | her grandson | thus | repeatedly $n\ddot{a}luniluqtoqoni$ $k\iota c \in ma$ qoliaqppqasking her | she saying falsely that she did not know | at last | she said | his äna·lua ınyuroqλu ätiroa tamna in^yuit grandmother | whether he lives | it makes no difference | he | people | on an qıkiqtami ın^yuqaqnailaqaqtuat kivanmun $i\gamma\lambda i q\lambda u t i n$ island | who have a man named Inuqaqnailaq | to the east | you travelling | a aicuk tautukniayın iλiəpaluk piλiqtəq iaulaqtoq water sky | you will see it | the poor orphan | replied | oh | he went away | the $umiäli\gamma um i\gamma\lambda uäta tunanun umiälik i\gamma n^{y}iptik$ pirina chief | his house | towards it | chief | your son | he who killed him | although I qanitcuk·älua_{vi}va än·ɔγaqcγait·cuŋa umiälyum kiulaitcka want to discover him | I have no clothing | the chief | he did not answer him | umiälık geonigcog $nukaq\lambda_{lq}$ ainn^yiqcoq the chief | was in a state of weeping | his younger son | had not returned home | taina $\ddot{a}p\epsilon qc\gamma ot q\iota qcaq\lambda u\gamma o$ tucagnit.cog $ici\gamma onilu$ kic·ema he did not hear | his entering even | so | asking him again about it | finally | kiova pänın än oyaqcyanın^yık aakimna qaitciun he answered him | daughters | some articles of clothing | from without | bring iciaman umiälyum päniän $aitco\gamma a$ nutanık än syanık him | when she entered | the chief | his daughter | gave him | some new | clothes | aitcuanegman. piliyit.cog igaitcuanik culi after she had finished giving him | he said again | some soft ones | also | he än·ɔγaqaγopcaliyıt·cɔq umiäli γ um n $\epsilon\gamma$ ıtcqo $\cdot\gamma$ älua γ a $i\lambda i palu \gamma a q$ wanted to have more still | the chief | although he asked him to eat | the orphan| neyicunit.cog noyagnık $acin^y$ pänınmın^yun did not wish to eat | some fawn-skin clothing | then | to his daughter | he said aitcuanegmani aulaqtəq än oraqcyıtcqoya to give him the clothing | after she had finished giving him | he went away | $72753 - 2\frac{1}{2}$

 $unu\gamma iaqtuami$ tivumiavai än·ɔyaluyani unoppak towards night | he proceeded to carry them | his old clothes | in the night | he ilani 2qt2yaqt2q $i\gamma\lambda a urg$ $uv\lambda uqma\gamma o$ *uv*λ*up*αk travelled | once | he kept spying out his route | when it was light | in the day | $i\gamma\lambda a u r c q$ $unu\gamma iaqman$ invuit tuminin^vik he travelled | when it grew towards night | people | some tracks of theirs | he tautularsa gin^yiqman $c\alpha nmun$ tautuktoq qicuktun saw one after the other | seawards | when he gazed | he saw | like a water-sky | it uamik äna·lukmi ogauta ıtaaaamiun something being | his grandmother | her saying | after he remembered it | aulaqtəq tunanun taina $i\gamma\lambda auv\lambda uni nuna$ tautukamiun igaitcuanik he went | towards it | so | travelling | the land | when he saw it | some of the soft ätiroa ogogtuat acın^y tamauŋa oniteluvite clothing | he put on | that were warm | well | to that place | leaving them beaulaqtəq qa*\ipayaqami* ayuktaqtuanık tucaroa hind | he went | when he drew near | some who were playing football | he heard | än·ɔyaluyani ätivai ınyuıt aqpamik gairut avivlutinlu his old clothes | he put them on | the people | running | came | and hallooing | piqtut ın¤uk tava $aqp\alpha mk$ gairut iλiəpalum tunanun they shouted | a man | yonder | running | they came | the orphan | towards him | $acin^{y}$ tavanipagyog $tam\ddot{a}\gamma \cdot a$ $civu\lambda iuniqcoq$ $aa\lambda \cdot mata$ when they were near | that one | had become in front | well | he was far behind | ınyuk culi tıkın^yami ogalaktog aulag ociuma a man | also | when he arrived | he said | the traveller | we were mistaken about | una in^yuk nälain^y taina culi in^yuk tikin^yami ogalaliyit.cog this | man | rascal | so | also | a man | when he came up | he said in turn again | $ogala\gamma agtut$ $i\lambda i \partial palu\gamma aq$ invuit taina aqpat-2q invuit the men | thus | spoke one after the other | the poor orphan | ran | the men | oqalaktoq yahi culiapayukpit $p_{ic} \cdot uagli \lambda \cdot u \gamma_{i} t^{c}$ ın^yuk qaikami while they walked | a man | when he came | said | well | what did you come here qeqitin[•]tckäluaqpatin in^yuyuyaqtuatin for | you who possessed the means of life | yet it was not freezing you, was it | $i\lambda i \partial palu\gamma am$ umiälyum iyn^yina *culiagpin* kioya what did you come for | he answered | the poor orphan | the chief | his son | $i\lambda it curin^y u \gamma a \gamma i \gamma a$ cumun piciλana through what | his not returning | I wanted to go and enquire about it fully | ın^yuqaqnailam ikpaqcyaqamiq toqotka $t_{avruma kio\gamma a}$ he | answered him | the other day | he killed him | Inuqagnailag | while they o qaqti λ · $u\gamma$ it^c invuit airut aimata were speaking | the people | reached home | when they reached home | the igaitcuanık än zyaqaqtuaqlik $i\lambda i \partial palu\gamma aq$ än·27atq.qc2q poor orphan | had beautiful clothes | soft ones | a person possessing clothes | än·ɔyaqcyailıkıätka aulaqcıkama una umiälikmin^y he | from the chief | I obtained possession of the clothes | when I was leaving | aniya $i\lambda i \partial palu\gamma am$ $n\epsilon\gamma iyaqtualakuma\gamma utin$ pray will you proceed over to the house and eat | he assented | the poor orphan | cua kımna avyuiroag *icigmannik* $a\gamma naq$ when they two entered | lo | up there | a woman | who was cutting up | some

16 A

ın^yu·k ogalaktuk $m\alpha kt\alpha kn_{i}k$ $ac_{i}n^{\nu}$ $ne_{\gamma_{i}}p_{0}a_{\gamma}a$ πεγιρααολυγο whale-skin | and | she gave him to eat | after his eating | two men | said to him | $in^{\nu}uqaqnailam i\lambda ipalu \gamma aq$ $tautu\gamma uk \cdot a$ aniva acın^y anotık Inuqaqnailaq | the poor orphan | wishes to see him | he assented | and | the two $qonu\gamma ak$ tätgayma ogalaktuk tapkwak aulayäluagtin·ayo men | those two | pitied him | yet before his going | outside | they two said | $i\lambda i \partial palu\gamma am$ tavruma $a\eta i\gamma a$ $i\lambda i \partial palu\gamma am$ tautuktua γ iak kiki beware | the poor orphan | he | assented | the poor orphan | simply watched $goicu \in gcagti \lambda \cdot u \gamma o$ tapkwak iciatuk icigami them two | while he went to one side | they two | entered | when he entered | in^yuqaqnailaq cäneyani $m\alpha k_{i}tar_{2}q$ nätegmi $na \cdot m$ the door | at the side of it | he stood erect | on the floor | Inuqagnailag | was nalanıqcoq cävıkpaklu $\ddot{a}m_{i}qc\gamma amint\lambda uni$ $in^{y}uqaqnailaq$ oqalaktoq lying on his back | and Savikpak | being on skins | Inuqaqnailaq | said | what $n\ddot{a}lain^{y}$ cuna $icuma\gamma_{i}v\lambda_{i}v\lambda_{i}v\lambda_{j}v\lambda_{i}v\lambda_{j}v\lambda_{i}v\lambda_{j}v\lambda_$ una $i\gamma\lambda aq$ ociuma a mistake we made | this | traveller | a rascal | what | having come to think of it | $i\lambda i palu\gamma am kio\gamma a$ umiälyum iyn^yıŋa gaivin^y cumun do you come | the orphan | answered him | the chief | his son | through what | qaŋeqcicukλuγo ın^yuqaqnailam kiova picilana his not returning | he seeking to know it | Inuqaqnailaq | answered him | umiälyum iyn^yıya al'mite neyianiakat $n\epsilon\gamma i\gamma icimi\gamma at_{in}$ the dogs | they have already eaten him | the chief | his son | they are going to aı'mıt^c iliptik $i\gamma n^{y}irin^{y}lu n\epsilon\gamma inia\gamma atik$ ιγλαα ımani eat you | the dogs | you two | your son also | they will eat you | the traveller | ayiyoanaqciyäluaqnıqcoq i \lippalu.t° in this way | would however become a rather fine person | orphans they qain^y qanıqpın^y $i kay uri c i \gamma a t i n$ $i\lambda it qoci \gamma at$ $i\lambda i \partial palu\gamma am$ tell them to learn it | come | your mouth | will need to help you | the orphan | $i\gamma n^{y}$ ına ın y uqaqnailam tunanun $cupi\gamma a$ iλogätik cävium breathed on him | his son | Inuqaqnailaq | towards him | they both | the knife | aulagiruk iyn^yiya avalaqami $i\lambda i \partial palu \gamma am$ tunanun towards it | began to go | his son | when he screamed | the orphan | he however kinatak·älua₁k ιλogaktun $k_i c \cdot \epsilon m a$ $nucai \gamma o tivuk$ kept them back 1 ? | finally | they two became deprived of their oqautiyäluaya ın^yuqaqnailaq kıc·єma $q_{2\gamma}v_{1\lambda}q_{2\gamma}q_{2\gamma}$ hair | he spoke to him however | Inuqaqnailaq | finally | he began to weep [$i\lambda i palu\gamma am$ cuakalua γa $i\gamma n^{u_{i}}\eta a$ to $qoniaqn_{iv}\lambda u\gamma o$ the orphan | scolded him however | his son | saying that he would kill him | $aa\lambda iman$ apaŋan $t_{i\gamma u\gamma a}$ acıny $av\gamma og\lambda u\gamma o$ when he approached | his father | caught hold of him | but | cutting him to $i\lambda i palu \gamma am p n u v \lambda u \gamma o$ cavikmun nizgoira pieces | the orphan | pushing him | towards the knife | cut off his head | hewing $av\gamma oq\lambda u\gamma olu$ in "uit $qov \varepsilon sculiqcut$ $i\lambda is palu\gamma aq$ aicaqt sqhim to pieces too | the people | rejoiced again | the orphan | went home early | neyiyäluagamıvλuni piλiγoniqcoq $i\lambda i = palu \gamma a q$ $i n^{\nu} u d$ eating shortly before however | he had become very strong | the orphan | people | ganınyalait^ekät\uni taimani picanoaqniqcoq not being able to approach him | in this case | he used only a little of his strength |

tikit coa ilamın^yun qayicimiyun umiälık ivniptite he reached | to his relatives | along his own tracks | chief your son | his aı'mıt^c togotina neyiyiyat umiälyum pänikmin^yik murderer | the dogs | have eaten him | the chief | one of his own daughters | $i\lambda i palu \gamma a q$ $umiali \gamma o ti \gamma a t$ $ikp \alpha q c \gamma a \gamma o$ ta p k w a $i n^{y} u t$ q a i r u tthe orphan | they made him chief | a few days later | those | people | came | acın^y ätautcımi in^yuniaqtut $i\lambda i palu\gamma am$ anäna well | in one place | they continued to dwell | the orphan | his grandmother | $i\gamma\lambda umin^{y}in$ aulanıt coq from her own house | did not go out.

Техт Х

 $n^{y}u \cdot k \gamma o q$ ukwak ätautcımık mık λ_i qtoqaqtuak ın^yunıqcuk Two people, it is said | these | only one | child possessing | had their dwelcen^yani taγium ın^yukmık nälunıqcut ling-place | the sea | on its edge | mankind | they were in a state of ignorance | cumiunin inuniqcut kic[.]im.n tävräni acın^y about | where being | they had their dwelling-place | they alone | there | well | taina ın^yuvlutın päniäk $u^{\omega}i\lambda_i\gamma acu\gamma_0qn_iqc_2q$ under these circumstances | they living | their daughter | grew to the state of ilani ıti \iyın vami äna•kmi $c_{in^{y_{i}}kt_{i}\lambda \cdot u_{\gamma_{i}k}}$ womanhood | once | when she rose again as usual | her parents | while they still cumunliga $q_i n^y i \gamma \ddot{a} lua \gamma a m i$ änirpa tautuktog slept | she went outside | everywhere | when she gazed for a while | she saw | manaotuamik kilumıŋni qın^yiyäluayamiun something that was black | over inland from her | when she had gazed at it for ulakciva tikin^yamiun tautuk·a $tu \cdot tu$ a while | she went over to it | when she reached it | she saw it | a caribou | ogalautiyaqtəyik togotgamigcag aivλuni anayuqakni one recently killed | returning | she went over to tell them | her parents | that qil.invivluni tu·tum·kacın^y apanan piya she had discovered a carcase | a caribou | then | her father | said to her | tätpam·a makın·amık pänın $q_i\lambda \cdot ima\gamma utin$ ιλogagmin daughter | you have found a carcase | up there | when they two rose | all of them $pi\lambda a\gamma a q cirut$ $acin^y$ neginagirut $ul\alpha k \cdot at$ went over to it | then | they proceeded to cut it up | they had it for food | uvlumi änäqaqyiyäluaqamın tavrumani | day | when they had passed away the evening for a while | they on that cın^yıknialaqmın päniäk ıtiagcirog cigoliyit cut went to bed again as usual | they sleeping | their daughter | she began to wake $kaukcıqpak\lambda uni qıviaqtıqami$ umata up | her heart | beating fast | when she turned her head repeatedly to look | tautuk•a cumkiaq $p_{\alpha}miuna$ ämagum $p_{\alpha}miunatun$ it uaq she saw it | something or other | its tail | a wolf | like its tail | that it was | taututqıŋıt°ka tavrumani unomi uv λ up α k λ u cigotgiliy.t.c.g she went to sleep again | she did not see it again | on that | night | and by day |

18 A

taututginiteka änäqaqyiyäluaqamin she did not see it again | when they had passed away the evening for a while | *cigonagcim* an tutaliy.t.cut taina cin^yiknialaqmin when it was bed-time | they lay down again as usual | thus | they sleeping | päniäk ıtiaaciliy.t.coa $kaukciap \alpha k \lambda uni$ umata she began to waken again | their daughter | her heart | beating fast | being in qiviaqtiqtoq $2in^{y}u\gamma aq\lambda uni$ taimänatun a sleepy state | she was repeatedly turning her head around to look | like that $\ddot{a}maqum p\alpha miunatun$ culi tautuliv.t°ka il·uag culi one | also | a wolf | like its tail | that it was | also | she saw it again | she was anoniciliviteka cigolaliy.t.c.g culi not able again to catch it | again | she went to sleep again for the second time (?) | tautuknaqcıtqıqmın^yanilu itiaami äna•kni well | she not being able to see it again | when she rose | her parents | while $c_{in^{y_{i}}kt_{i}\lambda}\cdot u_{\gamma_{i}k}$ itcugtaliyit.cog qın^yiyäluayami they were sleeping | she went outside again to look around | when she looked $c\alpha nmun$ qiviaqtoq cua $k \alpha n \cdot a$ about for a time | out to sea | she turned her head to look | lo down there acın^y ulakciva manaatoaa tıkın^yamiun something that was black | well | she proceeded to go over to it | when she ίλιτογίγα togonaroag nätceg nutag reached it | she definitely recognised it | a seal | that was dead | newly | she anayuqakni oqalautivik $n\"atceqmk toqona\gamma 2qniv\lambda uni$ airca returned home | her parents | she told them | a seal | she finding a dead one | apanan $pi\gamma a$ pänın $toqona\gamma gniqcutin$ qayiciyaqlərun her father | said to her | daughter | you have found a dead animal | go over and päniän aiyanınmayo apanan $pi\lambda ak \cdot a$ bring it here | his daughter | when she had brought it home | her father | cut it nätcigculi yit cut tavrumani änäqaq yi yälua qamı y up | they ate seal meat again | on that day | when they had passed away the ciqonaqcim·an cigoliyit.cut taina evening for a while | when it was bed-time | they went to bed again | thus | päniäk cın^yık·äluayamın ıti \iyıt coq umatawhen they had slept for a while | their daughter | awoke again | her heart | was kaukcıqpalı yinn^yıqcəq $q_i viaqniu\gamma aq\lambda uni$ in the condition again of beating a little fast | turning her head slowly to look | cua acın^y pamioq anoliyälualiyit ka $q_{i}v_{i}aqt_{i}\lambda_{i}\gamma_{i}t\cdot c_{j}q$ she brought herself to look again | lo | although it almost es-| then | a tail ämaqum $p\alpha miu \eta a n i n$ $\ddot{a} \lambda \cdot a u v a l i q c c q$ $m \alpha n \cdot a$ caped her again | this one | a wolf | from its tail | was a little different | a pamiunatun itpaliqcoq makit igami $q\alpha v \cdot i u m \gamma o q$ wolverine they say | like its tail | it was a little | when she made herself rise | näniroyeq\unilu taima tautukmın^yanilu änirsa cumik and taking the lamp-stick | she went out | anything | thus | she not seeing again | sumik iciliy.t.cog $uv\lambda up\alpha k\lambda u$ cumik tautun.t.c.g taina anything | she went inside again | by day too | anything | she did not see | so qiqiyaqtaqtoaq änäqaqyıpqaqluyıt^c ın^yuk tätgayma after they passing the evening | a man | outside there | who was tramping on

acın^y iciqtəq $uk \cdot w \epsilon \gamma man$ cua. una snow repeatedly | well | he entered | when the door opened | lo | he l a ämagonık cınıliyanık än zyalık nukätpiaa iceyami tavruma young man | with wolf | fringes | having clothes | when he entered | he T $u^{w}i\lambda_{i}\gamma acum$ akianun aqovit.2q aqovitan.k·ami ogalaki apama the maiden | opposite | sat down | when he was seated | he said | my father | qairuna oqalatqınaunayo tılimana in^yuk culi tätgayma because he sent me | I came | he not speaking again | a man | also | outside | tucalivit kat taina culi ici\ivit·coa they heard him call again | in the same way | also | he entered too | when the nukätpiag ätiquluyätciaqtoaq $uk w \epsilon \gamma man$ cuaunadoor opened | lo | he a young man | who had beautiful caribou-skin boots | $q\alpha v \cdot knik$ $cinilia \gamma anik$ $\ddot{a}n \cdot \gamma a \eta \cdot ptauq$ $q\alpha v \cdot knik$ $ciniq a qm \cdot n q qm$ with wolverine | fringes | his clothes also | wolverine skin | having also for cäneyanun agovit.29 tavruma nukätpiam gav ilinyayagtoag | the young man | beside him | sat down | he who wore wolverine fringes | he oqalaktəq iλain[.]yaa civu liqni yinma | is it so indeed | you have managed to precede me | I am going skin | said pin^yanıt^ckın tävräni nuliayıniayiya na·umi | not at all | shall you have her | thereupon | when the two were to marry her *qapıqtaili* yäluaqmannık tavruma niviagciäm apanan ogalautivik wrangling together for a time | he | the maiden | her father | said to them | she magotaunianιvλuγo päni acın^y tävra not being something to fight about | the daughter | well | then | they again be $magonial \epsilon \gamma miuk \lambda u$ $\ddot{a}n_i\lambda \cdot u\gamma_ik$ pitgoyik äniruk $ac_{\iota}n^{y}$ gan to fight going out | he told them to do it | they went out | well | icayotimannık qiqiyaqtaqpäluaq tätqαγma outside when they were told to go out | loud continuous stamping | they änimannık mäliktait cuk $tucaqnacu\gamma \gamma\gamma uktuk$ cuyonegamik believed they heard | when they went out | they did not follow | when they finqiqiyanak $nipak\lambda i cainaq\lambda uni$ nunuroq ished whatever it was | their stamping | at last gradually disappearing | it finänäqaq yi yälua qamı y cigoliy.t.cut ished | when they had idled away the evening for a while | they went to bed again | päniäk itcugtaliy, t.c.g itivamın when they rose | their daughter | went outside again as usual to look around | tapkwak tuminık ämagum tumaicun acıny tautuk.e. $i\gamma\lambda ua$ she saw them | those two | their tracks | the one | a wolf | like its tracks | but | $i\gamma\lambda uaptauq$ $q\alpha v \cdot ium$ tumaicun $t \alpha v \gamma a \gamma a i$ the other also | a wolverine | like its tracks | she followed them | those that were $t \alpha v \gamma a q n i a la i c a$ tautuk•a taina augolagniqcuat greatly stained with blood | thus | proceeding to follow them | she saw it | tikinymayo manaqtoaq acın^y ulakciya cnia. something black | well | she proceeded over to it | when she reached it | lo togonaroag taina $q_i n^y i \gamma \ddot{a} lu a \gamma \alpha m i u \eta$ una gavik it | a wolverine | that was dead | so when she had examined it for a time ogalautiyik aiv*\uni* tautuk•a $\ddot{a}l_{\iota}knicu\gamma\gamma uk$ $c\ddot{a}n\epsilon\gamma ani$ she saw it | a great rent | in its side | returning home | she told them | her

anayuqakni apanan $ogalauti\gamma a$ päni aulatgon^yil`uyo her father | said to her | the daughter | telling her not to go away | parents unutilivinmatin änäqaq*yiliyıt* cut taina | when night came on them again | they whiled away the evening again | so tapkwak nukatpiak qayiviak 'tıkın^yman tucarut those two | vouths | their time of coming | when it came | they heard | a $in^{y}ukmik$ gigi γ agtagtuamik icigman cua one who was stamping on the snow frequently when he entered | lo man inyuk ämagonik cınıliyanık än zyalık nukätpia yonin^yiqcoq una | having clothes | vet he was not at all he | a man with wolf | fringes icevami oqalaktoq gairuna iyn^yiya | I have come | my son | not being a young man | when he entered | he said $a\eta onia\eta tcp \ddot{a} luki\gamma a luni$ nakonın^yıvλuγo well whether or not I am going perhaps to be in time for him | I $i\gamma n^y i\gamma a$ ın^yunianıtcpälukiyaluni pänkcik aiyiya have come for | your daughter | my son whether or not perhaps I shall find cuvivo tamna culi oqalaktəq $i\gamma n^{y}i\gamma a$ iroyiyaqcyaitkäl-| my son him alive | whichever one | he | also | said there is however no anayuqak änilaitkälua_yamık uaatza use in discussing | the two old people | although they could not go out | they oqalaktoq taimainyan ämayoaqciya äneotuk äneomannık assented | when they assented | he said | it being so | they telling her to go | $p_i c \cdot u a \gamma o m_i n a i t k \ddot{a} l u a o n_i v \lambda u \gamma o l u$ taima $\ddot{a}p\epsilon\gamma i\gamma ak$ and she however not being able to walk | so then | they asked him | whether qamotainn^yıv λ uni gamoci ya gma yan taima kiuvik he possessed a sled | so then | he answered them | he not possessing a sled | täciogλuγo änivamık nunäm tunanun when they two went out | taking her by the hand | the land | towards it | they tälın•amık aulalaqtuk ämayoaqciya kept travelling | when they disappeared from view | he proceeded to put her on ämakamiun qiniqonitchuyo ogautiva his back | when he had put her on his back | telling her not to look | he told her | $ac_{i}n^{y} aqp_{\alpha}tk$ älua γami aulagami aqpat-2q panalikmatun $i\lambda$ ·irog when he travelled | he ran | but | althought he ran | like galloping | he acted | ıtγäluaγami taina paŋalıkmatun niuya $cua\gamma oq$ as though galloping | when he was for a time | he put her down | behold so inna uv*\ukapcaknigoni* täciogλuγo it is said | up yonder | it having become slightly daylight | taking her by the aulautiaqciva ukwak in·imun cua tikitneyotik hand | he carried her along | behold | those two | to a settlement | after reaching | ιγλυπυη ιtcqotiγa täkiniqcuamun $ici\gamma mannik$ into a house | he drew her inside | into a place that was long | when they entered | tätkiv>qpaqyuk tununyaynıqcuaq apaŋa they met someone up there | one who had his back towards them | his father | oqalaktoq ayoyıtcqıqpıya iynina qiviaqtoq | you have not again got ahead of me, have you | his son | turned his said nuliayukanilu tautukamiun apani $i\gamma\lambda a\eta al\epsilon k \cdot a$ head | when he saw him | his father | and the wife he wanted | he smiled at him

aqoaqcyautan $pi\gamma a$ $tamna a\gamma naq$ $i\lambda an_k\lambda u$ a little | her future mother-in-law | said to her | that | woman | by herself (?) | aulatoov \uvite $pamatgov\lambda u\gamma olu$ neart uvigerauta telling her to take them out | the meat | and telling her to feed him | her future nuliani $pi\gamma a$ $tavruma qa\gamma\gamma i\gamma an$ äλ·änık | who brought her | his own wife | he told her | some other | husband | he än·ɔγaqcγaqovλuγo nuliana änirog taina clothing material bidding her give her | his wife | she went out | so after they än·ɔγanık ıt·uaväluavamın iciatza nutanık were there a short time | she entered | some clothes | some new ones | while tapkwa utoqait mätaoti \`uvit° atipgayai än•ɔyatcıät stripping them off | those | old ones | she put them on | the new clothes | she u^wini pamayiaqciya pänegnigeuag continued to feed him | her husband | who was in a starved condition | at last pic·ualacicain^yaqluni $kic \cdot \epsilon ma$ $pic \cdot ua \lambda a q civo q$ being able to walk for a little while | finally | he began to walk vigorously | after p.c·ualacian.k·ami anonia $\lambda aci\lambda i\gamma t cog$ he was able to walk vigorously | he began to hunt again for caribou | when he aŋonia\acım·an anayuqanan $i\gamma n^{\nu}$ ktik oqalautiyak aitgovluvik began to hunt vigorously | his parents | their son | they told him | bidding them $n\epsilon qai\gamma omin^{y}aqciniv\lambda u\gamma ik\lambda u$ nulianan anayuqak return | and they probably beginning to be short of food | his wife | her parents | $q_i \lambda \cdot i \gamma_i n_i k unian_i k$ uciliyaqciroq uwina ıtgänaiyaqciroq her husband | went to get ready | a sled | a sled he proceeded to load tu·tunk iqiyyan :ın neginik əamätınıkλu from the platforms | some meat | some caribou meat | some caribou skins too | qitqanun $acin^{y}$ nuliani $in \cdot iqc\gamma iv\lambda u\gamma o$ uciliyai he proceeded to load them | in the middle of it | then | his wife | making a place $tupilig\lambda u\gamma olu$ ıtgänaiyami $ac_{in^{y}} ik_{2}pqa_{\gamma}a$ for her | making a tent for her too | when he was ready | then | he placed her inaulagcigami qiniqonit^cka tavruma side | when he began to depart | he told her not to look | he | they deaulaqtuk aulaqamık cukait cuk acın^y taina | when they departed | they were travelling slowly | well | in this way | parted $i\gamma\lambda au\gamma \ddot{a}lua\gamma am_{i}k$ cukacicain^yaqmatun when they had travelled for a little while | as if beginning to go faster at last | ιλ·iruk $i\gamma\lambda au\gamma \ddot{a}lua\gamma am_k$ niuqoya they proceeded | when they had travelled for a while | he told her to get down | uvλuayaqneqoni $i\gamma\lambda aulakälua\gamma am.k$ cua imna | over yonder | the dawn becoming brighter | when they had gone on for a 10 $tautuknaqci\gamma ak$ $ana \cdot kni$ tavruma $a\gamma nam$ in·ak little while | they saw it in due time | that | woman | her parents | their tıkın^yamık iciatuk taima ogalaktuk dwelling-place | when they arrived | they entered | then | they said | themselves pänia apaŋan $n \epsilon q_i q_c \gamma a n^y i v \lambda u \gamma k$ kiova having brought some food | his father | his daughter | he answered her | from $gamotain^{y}$ in neqiqc γ 2q·ov $\lambda u\gamma o$ $ac_{in^{y}} taima neq_{iq} c_{\gamma a_{\gamma i}k}$ their sled | telling her to fetch some meat | well | then | she brought them meat |

itiyamın tamna u^wına tu·tulia yuktog when they arose in the morning | he | her husband | wanted to go out for cariaulaocioami $uv\lambda uq$ qıtiqəymın^yaqcıkpan bou | when he was departing | the day | when it should become mid-day | he told änigonıt^ekai aulaqtəq acın^y qıtiqoaqcım·an taima $uv\lambda uq$ them not to go out | then | he departed | the day | then | when it was becoming iciatut taina tat $q\alpha\gamma$ ma iciaqciroq iceyami noon | they went inside | so | outside | he began to enter | when he entered | oqalaktoq tu·tunıv\uni qänıniyai acın^y ulakciyat he said | that having killed caribou | he had them near | well | they proceeded anayuqanica tıkın^yamıciyık cua $ukwa t\ddot{a}\lambda$ ·imät tu·tut over to it | her parents | when they reached them | behold | these | five | caribou | ciaklaurinaroat $pi\lambda aq\lambda u\gamma t\lambda u$ aciny having been laid in line near each other | and cutting them up | then | they taina culi *tu*·*tulia*qami tutooyait tu·tutaat2a stored them away | in this way | again | when he hunted caribou | he often killed nätcıliayatəq lu ilani aninvaqtoq caribou | he went sealing also | sometimes | he constantly returned unsuccessful | nunämioγovλuni apanata tavruma nulianan ganog | he having become a land-dweller | her father | she his wife's how taimäni anoniayotciminik culiqaitka iλicautiγa he taught him | then | his old method of sealing | also | he gave him | his own $t \ddot{a} v r \partial n a \gamma \lambda a n a nonial \epsilon q c c q$ anoniotini taununagami sealing-weapons | until then | he had ceased to hunt seals | when he went out on $u\gamma\gamma ukami$ tavra $\alpha \gamma \cdot i c_i n i a \gamma a \gamma i \gamma a$ the ice | when he killed a bearded seal | then | he would constantly bring it home | mälyoknik iqiyyanikput änuliogλuni taina kic·ema making a harness for it | in this way | at length | two | platforms they comkic:ema $a\lambda \cdot i\gamma n^{y}k$ negautaucirut $ac_{\iota}n^{y}$ pleted | at length | other kinds | they were in possession of food | well | her anayuqakica tıliyaik $aitgov\lambda u\gamma k\lambda i$ $n\epsilon\gamma iolikniv\lambda u\gamma ik$ parents | sent them | telling them to return | they beginning to be in a state acın^y u^wına itgänaiyaqci $\lambda i \gamma \iota t \cdot c \cdot c \cdot q$ $uqc\gamma unik\lambda u$ tamna then | her husband | he began to go and get ready | blubber of waiting | he $acin^{y}$ ucili $\lambda i\gamma t coq$ taipkunıŋa $q_i \lambda i \gamma_i nik$ also | then | he brought to load on again | with that | with the sled | when he utgänaiyanik ami $in kc\gamma i o gag \lambda u \gamma o$ nuliani ikotaolivitcka had it ready | first making a place for her | his wife | he told her to get in ikianikman $tupiq aq\lambda u\gamma o$ again | when she had placed herself inside | first making a tent for her | they aulaqtuk cukaitkäluayami cukaci $\lambda i \gamma t coq$ departed | when it was slow for a while | it began again to go a little fast | iγλauγäluaγami ätgagova ätgagman when he had travelled for a while | he told her to alight | when she alighted | cua $uv\lambda ucu\gamma\gamma u\gamma aqn \epsilon qoni$ uciaqtov *\ut.k* $uv\lambda uq$ behold | there being now much daylight | they being well-laden | the day | they tikinipqaq \uyit° nutgautiyin iyak iγλut had it for resting | just before being made to reach them | the houses | they

tävräni t.k.t.cuk $i\gamma\lambda aulakcin \cdot ag\lambda utik$ travelling every little while nevertheless | they arrived | then they being tamna u^wına ıtpiaγäluagotık anayuqakmınni kıvyıt cut really for a time | at their parents | there were messengers | he | her husband | nuliaqaiyunait coq $ana \cdot k$ ogalaktuk ire·lag kiv~itckat ire•\aa | Irelag | probably will cease Irelaq | they invited him | his parents | said äλ·ät mäliymiyman ogalaliyit.cut $ac_{\iota}n^{y}$ to possess a wife | well | they said again | others | when he followed also | mälikpan $ac_{\iota}n^{y}$ $t_{inmianata}$ $in^{\nu}upgalainm_{i}v\lambda u_{\gamma i}k\lambda u$ their bird | causing them two to be killed also | if he followed | well | the runners also | aqpat aqcyaptauq invuit itgänaiyaqcirut $tapkwak\lambda i$ *ire*· λ *atkuk* the men | they went to begin to get ready | yet those two | Irelag and his ıtgänaiyagmiuk itiyamin aulayut wife | went to get ready also | when they rose in the morning | they departed | invuit $aamuktoaa\lambda utin$ ire·\am nuliani aulagamin *tamäγ*∙a | hauling on the sled | Irelag | his wife | when they departed | the men | here uniämın^yun aulaqtəq gamuk \uyıteli uniani *i*λ·ινλuγ0 placing her on it | on his sled | he departed | but he drawing it | his sled | and $ucia\gamma\lambda u\gamma olu$ nuliani $i\gamma\lambda au\gamma \ddot{a}lua qamı\eta$ tikit cut loading her on it | his wife | when they had travelled for a while | they reached | civuλıt° ımnalıkmun $aqu\lambda i\gamma oqtut$ ire:\atkuk ku·kmun to a river | to a place with a cliff | the front men | went behind | Irelag and his aquhiyoqtuk in^yuit tävra $p_{ic} \cdot uaq \lambda ut_{i} \eta \ \ddot{a}t q a \gamma a q t u t$ wife | fell behind | the men | thereupon | walking | they descended one after the ätqaγaqtut iλoqaqmın taina ire: *\atkuk* other | all of them | in this way | they went down one after the other | Irelag and $ac_{i}n^{y}$ $aqu\lambda irni$ tıkınmaŋnık nutgagtuk äλ·ät his wife | then | in the rear | when they arrived | they stopped | the others | $m\ddot{a}\gamma \cdot a$ $nut galait cu \lambda \cdot uni$ $ku \cdot kun$ tamä $\gamma \cdot a$ pic^{uagcin^ag_λutin} here | not wishing to stop | through the river | here | walking one after the ikayaatut $ac_{in^{y}}$ pic·uagcin·ag $\lambda utin$ mayuaqlutin other | they crossed over | well | walking one behind the other | climbing up | tıkıyacıkamın qaŋanun $n_{iv_{i}\eta a c_{i}v \lambda u t_{i}\eta}$ when they had almost reached | to the top | beginning to lean back | they pic·uaqtut mayuanik·amin anotit ikayəyiayat walked | when they had completed the ascent | the men | they began to help ire·\lag tıkın^yamın $tamna a \gamma nag$ cikcyat him | Irelaq | when they arrived | she | the woman | the sled-cover | to its $i\lambda uan un nagitaq \gamma u t v \lambda u \gamma o ät qauti aq ci \gamma at$ ak**λ**unan∙ık inside | lashing her | they proceeded to lower her down | some ropes | holding ätqaqcirut cukailaqλutıŋ ätqatıpqauγaγat | they proceeded down | going slowly | they with difficulty low $ti\gamma umic_{iq}\lambda ut_{in}$ on to them ku·kmun tikın^yamın εqγοqλuγο ered her down | to the river | when they reached | carrying her on their shoulders| ikayoti \liyit°kat mayuaqci $\lambda i \gamma t \cdot cut$ taina they carried her across | they began to ascend again | in this way | when they $i\gamma\lambda au\gamma aluagamin$ qamotit $qayataqtau\gamma aqmatun$ $i\lambda \cdot i\gamma a\gamma a q t u t$ had travelled for a while | the sled | as if rising into the air | it gradually became

ganatagtau yagmatun ıtkäluaγami kıc[.]ema qanata piaqpoq as if rising into the air | when it was for a time | finally | it really rose up | οίλ·ίνιη·υη tätvam·a ikivaotut taina upon the sled | there on top | they placed themselves | in this way | when they qamotini tutqataliqcut $i\gamma\lambda au\gamma \ddot{a}luagam_n$ tunmata travelled for a time | his sled | they touched ground again | when they touched $i\gamma\lambda aulagcin \cdot aq\lambda utin$ nutgagtut $ac_{i}n^{y} ho \cdot q$ kıc•iän ground | travelling nevertheless a little way | they rested | well | hog | only | nagitayoti \it kat nipiyı liyıt°kat $i\gamma\lambda aupi\gamma \ddot{a}luagoti\eta$ they uttered it | they lashed her on again | travelling along really for a while | $cir\lambda_{iqi}\lambda_{i\gamma_{i}t}$.cut ku•kmun likiliyit.cut taina culi to a river | they reached again | in this way | again | they pulled harder again | $civu\lambda iotun a \sim lan$ cir *ligipiänt* cut mayagamin as at first | but | they did not really pull harder | when they ascended | they nagitayoti \iyit°kat $i\gamma\lambda auyu\gamma \ddot{a}l\alpha k\lambda uti\eta$ cuaipkwa lashed her on again | continuing to travel on for a time | behold | those yonder | mit invilit taika ätoqpaucianıkniqcut tıkın^yamın dwellings | people | over there | were already engaged in singing | when they ar $ma_{\gamma}\lambda aktotirut$ qayiyimi ire•\am rived | they exchanged presents with them | in the dance-house | Irelag | when $ma\gamma\lambda akma\gamma oli$ kiminvi invuit Inguit aviorut he gave presents to him however | his host | the people | should | the people | oqalayaqtut akiqcyain^yiv\uyo $ma\gamma\lambda akto\gamma igamin$ kept saying | there being nothing equivalent | when they had finished giving airukinvuit aivarut *ire*· λ *atkuk* λ *i* presents | the people | went back home | but Irelaq and his wife | returned | kiminminnun cigoagcigamin ire•\am $a\gamma nat$ to their host | when it was becoming bed-time for them | Irelag his wife goicuigca yiagtog $goipgag\lambda u\gamma o$ cuaunaniviaaciaaam | after she had finished | behold | that one | a little girl | in the went outside taima $t_i k_i can_i k_n i q \lambda u \gamma o$ tiyuvluyo ogalaktog äna·lukma act of coming up to her | taking hold of her | then she said my grandpiyatin cuälaγukλutın am.a am.a mother | she yonder | summons you | something wishing with you | she yonder | piyatın $qi\lambda am k$ kinatakäpcak·älua $qt_i\lambda$ · $u\gamma o$ gain she summons you | come | quickly | while she held back unwillingly however | noqin·iayaqciya picunılakäluayami she was going to keep dragging her along | when she was rather unwilling howkic ema mäliagciva $ku \cdot k$ mälilag $\lambda u \gamma o$ aulauti γa ever | finally | she proceeded to follow her | the river | following it | she took her $m \alpha n i \gamma a u \gamma a m u n$ tikit cuk cicitun inigcuamik away | they reached | to a low mound | like a cave | having a dwelling | to a upkwagaqtuämun icıqtuk icıqniälaqmık nairog place that had a door | they entered | they being about to enter | she smelt | auocuknimik icigmannik utkucık cua unasomething with blood | when they entered | behold | it | a pot | that was auktun it uamik oyaqaqniqcuaq $ana\gamma oaq$ galaugtoag boiling | like blood | being | what it contained cooking | the old grand-

ogalaktoq $na\gamma\lambda i\gamma ocuk\lambda uni$ mätag·oya $uvaqt_{2\gamma}uk\lambda u\gamma o$ | wishing to show love | she told her to strip | wishing to wash said mother | $an \cdot \gamma \gamma ani$ ätautcimun mätagtog taima $i\lambda$ · $iv\lambda u\gamma it^{\circ}$ $pu\gamma uta qpak$ her | she stripped | then | her clothes | into one place | placing them | a big pan | tavrumana utkucikmin^y kuciciv)uni $n\alpha kcima\gamma oaq$ icega one that was hung up | she brought it in | from it | from the pot | pouring out | ayiokamiun uvaqtoaqciya tutitciani uva·liviteka she proceeded to wash her | when she had finished her | her grandchild | she washed uvanikamiun kuvitcgoya ku·kmun her in turn | when she had her washed | she told her to pour it out | into the $\epsilon \gamma m i \gamma u \eta n a q \cdot o n i \gamma a$ tävra ogalautikamiun tavruma river | she told her probably to wash it | well | when she told her | she | the $a\gamma nam$ tunanun änicicaqci_yamiun kuviva woman | towards her | when she was presumably taking it out | she poured it | qaŋanun $kuv_im \cdot a\gamma o$ $m_{\iota}k\lambda irg$ tavruma $a\gamma nam$ the woman | on top of her | when she poured it | she became small | she tavrumatun niviagci γ agtun aci λi tamna $a\gamma na\gamma og\lambda uni$ like her | like the girl | next | she | changing into a woman | when she had aynayogtigami än · 2 yaqt2q än·ɔyanın^yık pikiagluni been changed to a woman | she put on her clothes | with her clothes | escaping | oqaynıtyäluaqtəq $oqayui\lambda im n^{y} \epsilon q\lambda unilu$ $a c \iota n^y$ well | although she tried to speak | and being deprived of speaking in her usual än·ɔγaqoaqciγa tutitciagmi än·ɔyaŋın^yık manner | she told her to clothe herself | of her grandchild | with her clothes | äticunıt^ckäluayami ätivai änıvλuni although she did not wish to put them on she put them on | going out | tıkın^yami $acin^y$ aulaqtoq tuk oqmi tuŋanun iciqtəq then | she went away | her host | towards him | when she arrived | she entered | tätkiva u^wiqapqananiqcuaq $cu\gamma ok\lambda u\gamma olu$ up there | she who was already hugging her husband (?) | and grabbing him | pin^yitkana $ici \cdot pi \lambda ukman$ aqpiyiaqciya ire[.]\am when she entered in a terrible state | Irelag | cried to her to go nuliayinitcuyaluyo änıtka ci \ami t gagcir 2 g $a_{q\iota}v\lambda u\gamma o$ out | thinking she was not his wife | kicking her | he sent her out | outside she amunan^yit.cog ilayın^yıt^eka qanoq had to remain | she did not go over there | how | she was not a relative of her | itiqmata *ire*· λ *atkuk* anaiyuqamık $a\gamma naq$ when they rose | Irelag and his wife | when they two danced | the woman | $qa\gamma a t caqt 2q$ aiyaliy.t.cut ayiokamin moved energetically | when they finished | they went back home again | to inyum tamauna cin^yikcalaniqcoq $c_{in^{\flat}ikt_{i}\lambda} \cdot u_{\gamma 0}$ that place | she was trying to sleep for a while | while she slept | a person | civuλoaqγiγun $n_i viagciag \alpha m p_i n \cdot \epsilon \gamma a$ $ti\gamma ur\lambda u\gamma o$ äλ·ɔatıtka by the fore-lock | taking hold of her | lifted her head | a little girl | took hold of $\alpha m \cdot a$ piyatin acın^y oqalaktəq äna·lukma her | well | she said | my grandmother | she yonder | summons you | they are taima aulaqtoq 1 aulanniaqtut ilatın $\alpha m \cdot a$ about to depart | she yonder | your relatives | well | she went | and since she

 $culatua\gamma umilu$ i**λ**∙uni mälek•a ku·kmun culi | she followed her | to the river | again | might really do anything | being pic·ualegautik ιγλογμαπμη aulautiva icigmannik walking a little | to an old house | she took her away | when they entered | upkwa·piamik upkwag·agnigcuag iciatuk ivavaun a real door | being in possession of a door | they entered | a cooking vessel | pin cqcuaq imigmik imagagtoag tautuk∙a galany27agJunilu one that contained | she saw it | and boiling slightly | one that was in water äna·luna ogalaktog tavruma niviagciagam claimthe condition | her grandmother | | the little girl's | said \mathbf{hers} mätali yıt coq acın^y tamna $na\gamma\lambda i\gamma iu\gamma aq\lambda u\gamma o uvaqt z zoaqci za$ ing to love her | she was going to wash her | she undressed again | well | that i icıqcirəa puyutamık $a\gamma nag$ tavrumanalu ivavaunmınlu woman | with a basin | she proceeded to enter | and from that | and from the kuvic.v*\uni* $uva \cdot \gamma \ddot{a} lua q \alpha m \dot{u} \eta$ uvaqciya cooking pot | proceeding to pour it out | she washed her | when she had washed äpεriγa irucımicun $i\lambda$ ·inainmayan her for a while | she asked her | like her usual form | whether she had not beogalautinmani kiova $na \cdot ka$ tavrani | thereupon | because she had made her speak | come | she answered | no oqalain·acu_yäluni icumaroag ımaŋa $qoya\gamma a$ she thanked her | thinking she could not speak | she who thought | its contents | $kuvi\lambda u\gamma o$ ku·kmun ätiγaluŋilu $kuvitcao\gamma a$ pouring it out | she told her to pour out | into the river | and her old coat | $imip caa \lambda u \gamma o$ uvaqtoaqci \ivitekai tavruma $a\gamma nam$ fetching water | she simply washed them also | she | the woman | not $\ddot{a}n \cdot 2\gamma a q c \gamma a i n n^{\nu} v \lambda u \gamma o o q a lauti \gamma a$ tcikcrivineqmik $imutaq\lambda u\gamma o$ having any clothes | she told her | a piece of squirrel-skin | wrapping it | into av \aknun ätulauγaknık**λ**u $i\lambda \cdot iqi\gamma a$ $at_{i}pqaq\lambda u\gamma o$ the fork of the legs | she put it on | a small pair of shoes too | after putting on | gogvik culi qaiλiγıt⁰ka $ogaut_{i}v\lambda u\gamma o$ ciutanun kuvitcgovλuγo a pot | also | she gave her next | telling her | into her ear | telling her to pour it | $q_{2\gamma}v_{i}k\lambda u$ $a c_{\iota} n^{y}$ tamna $tc_kc_k\lambda u$ ätulakλu well | that one | both the squirrel-skin | and the shoes | and the pot | telling iyitqov \uyite kät•akun $icuma\gamma_{in}^{y}agov\lambda u\gamma o$ her to throw them away | into the passage | telling her to be in the state of $ogauticue \gamma mani$ utia.0y.uvite taima thinking | telling them to return | then | when she had finished speaking to tıkın^yami $tup \alpha k \lambda_{iq} caliu \gamma aq \lambda uni$ icigniuvagtog when she reached | hardly waking anyone at all | she proceeded to enter | when $qolanok \cdot ami$ aqpan: iqami ciuta she was in the act of running | her ear | when she had become above | both the ätulakλu $tc_ikcr_ik\lambda u$ tapkwak $\iota t q \ddot{a} n a i y a q \lambda u \gamma \iota k$ kuviva squirrel skin | and the shoes | having got them ready | she poured it | those two | aciny $i\gamma_i tk_i k$ kät•akun $q_{2\gamma}v_{i}k\lambda u$ icumavλuni then | she threw them | out through the passage | and the pot | thinking |

kuvimani $ka\eta i\gamma a lu\eta mun \ a c in^{y} \ imul \alpha k \lambda uni$ $ut_{iq} \cdot o\lambda \cdot u\gamma_{ik}$ telling them to return | into a corner | then | crouching down | when it was $i\lambda \cdot i\lambda i\gamma t \cdot coq$ irucımicun tamna $a\gamma naq$ poured on her | the woman | that one | like her usual appearance | she became tamna aynayoluk tiγuvλuγo $m\alpha k\gamma kt 2q$ ire \lag | sprang up sharply | taking hold of her | that | bad little again | Irelaq kät•akun $acin^y i\gamma_i tka$ nucaniyun woman | through her hair | then | he threw her out | through the passage | nuliani $ac_{iny} ti \gamma u v \lambda u \gamma o$ ire·λam ulak·a Irelag | went over to her | his wife | well | taking hold of her | although he was tamna tiyumani $c_{in^{y}ikvikmin^{y}utinia\gamma alua\gamma a}$ going to have her in his sleeping-place | when he caught hold of her | that | αmna ac_{inv} ogalak λuni curoaq $a\gamma nag$ pi\it.t.2a | that one | do you not asking | why woman | made herself free | well | ire•\aq nuliaricunt^cpiun nuliarian.k.an| when she | the one you were starting to marry | Irelag wish to marry acın^y oqalalaktoq invuit iλogaica tainaomani ainalivit.cog acted thus to him | he became angry | well | he said again | the people | all of $togotniagniv\lambda u\gamma it^{\circ}$ ire·\am tuk•oŋi iqciλıqλutıŋ them | he going to kill them | Irelaq | his hosts | they becoming afraid | they tävra acın^y utıqtəq araacivat $ut_{iq} \cdot ov \lambda u \gamma o$ u^winanun bade her stop | bidding her return | to her husband | well | then | she returned | $na\gamma li\gamma v\lambda u\gamma t^{\circ}$ tuk•oni $aula\gamma ut$ itigamin having pity on them | her hosts | when they rose in the morning | they departed | ku·kmun ätgaut.pgauyaliy.tekat $acin^{y}$ tikin^yamin tavrumuŋa well | when they reached | to that place | to the river | they let her down again $t_i k_i n^y_i p q a q \lambda u \gamma o$ $mayutica qa \gamma \alpha mi \gamma u \eta$ with difficulty | when they went next to carry her up | before reaching it | ingrat pitgayviktin cicurut pitgigamin they slipped | when they tried again | they fell short of it | the place they attainacunain^yaqpıv \utin kic ema tained before | they not being able to reach even thus far | at last | they became qanataleqpat $qanatale\gamma \alpha mi\gamma un$ umialiaocirut unable to raise it | when they became unable to raise it | they began to make a acın^y cikovan·ık aamotin·ik ämikλuvo gäl·erikcitluvit° boat | with the sled | well | with a ? covering it | piling the skins on top of ämigamiyun $pa \cdot l \epsilon q c \iota \lambda \cdot u \gamma o$ $qola\gamma un$ one another | when they had covered it | providing a door for it | through its ηεαιπικλυ $culiagc\gamma a \eta inik \lambda u$ $cunikliganik\lambda u$ top | both some food | and some sewing material | and some miscellaneous ımalivat nänılıqλuγolu ayakcikamiyun things | they filled it | providing it too with a lamp | when they were pushing it oqautiyat tamna $ku \cdot k$ anayuqaknun $in iv \lambda u \overline{\gamma} o a c in$ off | they told her | that | river | to her parents | reaching | well | when she qoiculiyovikpan $icuma\gamma_{in} y_{agov\lambda u\gamma o}$ should have occasion to wish to satisfy nature | telling her simply to think | it $kama\gamma iniagniv\lambda u\gamma o$ ire[.]\am $pi\gamma a$ nuliani pıŋacun·un being of a nature to give heed to her | Irelaq | told her | his wife | to three |

 $in in niagniv \lambda u \gamma o$ $acin^{\nu}$ mona γ iniaqniv $\lambda u\gamma olu$ ın inun settlements | she going to reach | but | he going to keep watch over her also | ayayuqaknun titcin^viagniv λuni aciny *tikitcuminagcikpan* after she should reach | to the parents | he going to send someone | well apaŋan avak at $qa\gamma ivia$ tikitpan his father | his time of coming | when it should arrive | they pushed it off | she ac_{iny} culinyisyaqciv λ uni sinyal ϵ qami ciqoyaqtoq iciqtoq entered | well | sewing a little | when she grew sleepy | she slept repeatedly | acıny qoiculeqami icumaroq $tul\alpha gov\lambda u\gamma o$ well | when she began to wish to satisfy nature | she thought | telling it to put acın^y ınmicun tulaktog qoiyanıqami in to shore | well | as if of itself | it put into shore | after she had finished | alayänniaqcayäluaya aulayanıtkäluni though she tried to make it put off | she not being able to push it off at all | inminnik ayaktoq taima icigman tainacunain^yaq icigtog she entered | then | when she entered | itself | it pushed off | just like that] ilani icıqmiulaqmi $i\gamma\lambda aurog$ nipim.k tucarog itcuaqman she travelled | once | entering again | a noise | she heard | when she looked out | äniyäluagtut cua ukwa in^yuit tautuntckat behold | these | people | although they went out of their houses | they did not see ın^yuknun tıkın^yman tautulait^ckat taina tävra $i\gamma\lambda aulagmi$ her | thus | then | to people | when she reached | they did not see her | travelilani cigoliy.t.c.g iteyami *ikäliritcaynıqcuaq* ling | once | she slept again | when she rose | it had gone and grounded fast | umiana itcuagman cuauna nunamun apoqcimauyaqnıqcuaq her boat | when she looked out | behold | it | against the land | having gone and atgagman ίλιcaγίγα nunaniaqvın^yi nacın·ami struck | when she alighted | she recognised it | her berrying-ground | when she $m\alpha nig\alpha mun$ tautuk·a anayuqakmi $i\gamma\lambda uaq$ ascended | to a hummock | she saw it | of her parents | the old hut | after unuciegagλuγo umiäni $qaq_i t qaq \lambda u \gamma o l u$ iciaman airog loading it | her boat | and after drawing it up | she went home | when she $pi\gamma a$ $a\gamma nata$ anotät λu gaimayannık entered | her mother | asked her | her husband also | whether they both had rekionik kic·ima qairuŋa taima $aqp\alpha t \cdot auv\lambda uta$ turned | then | she answered them | I alone | I have come | our dancing being acın^y nälupginagniroag airoag ima ended | he went home | over yonder | well | she was left simply in a state of ignortıkicilakcyamın^yık okiuq $qa\gamma iv_i n^y i$ tikitpan ance | his former time of arriving | winter | its coming time | when it arrives | maunaqtıtcın^yiaqnıyäluaqtıq $qai\gamma ukc\gamma a qaq pan$ if there is anyone willing to come | he will send him hither however | they $qa\gamma\gamma i\gamma a\eta n^{\nu}k$ negigaglutin ın^yurut $qa\gamma ivia$ possessing the food | the things she had brought | they lived | his time of comtikin^yman $n\epsilon\gamma i jktut$ taina $t \cdot i \lambda u \gamma t^{c}$ tätgayma in^yuk ing | when it arrived | they watched | thus | while they being | outside | a man | gairog cua unaire \lam apana oqalaktoq $ain^{y} v\lambda u\gamma o$ came | behold | he | Irelaq | his father | he said | taking her back | the 72753 - 3

anonian^y it pälukniv $\lambda u \gamma o$ acın^y ın^yukpan $a\gamma nag$ woman | he perhaps not reaching him in time | but | if he lives | not thus afteränikamık $ama\gamma a$ tainagagnianin^uiv \uyo aulaqtuk | they departed | when they went out | he put her on wards he going to act $p\alpha yalıkmatun$ qin^yiqonit^c \uvee volu taina $acin^y$ his back | and | telling her also not to look | thus | as if running | when he $uv\lambda unin^{y}iqcoq\lambda uni$ icigmannik ıtkäluavami ätgagoγa was for a time | he told her to get down | it not yet making day | when they niagolivinyag gatciragnigc2g tätkiva entered | up there | the simply normal head | was standing out prominently | piλoγoci>γaqman $k_{iniqcipcaqaq\lambda u\gamma o}$ kıc ema was becoming a little better | after her making it thick | finally | he began to go anonialaci $\lambda i \gamma t c p c q$ airuk acın^y nuliaqmi anayuqakniituk out hunting again a little | they returned | well | his wife's | at her parents they $in^{y}u\gamma otinik$ $icuk\lambda ili\gamma ataqti\lambda u\gamma ik$ $acin^y$ ire: λam stayed | their lives | while they continued right up to the end | well | Irelag | culi $togola\gamma ataqti\lambda \cdot u\gamma ik$ anayuqani ıt·uk culi his parents | also | they were | while they continued towards death | also | ire·\am aut·ayai togomannik $n\epsilon qautini$ mä $\lambda\gamma okni$ $iqi\gamma\gamma$ än·ik when they died | Irelag | distributed them | his food | his two | platforms | it uanik äλ·äγιn·ιk culioqautiv \uyit näylikcaqnait that there were | having different kinds | also | telling them | in a place that had cuami in^yuniagniv*\utik* icu.t•cuämi no cause for sorrow | they two going to spend their lives | in a place that was not acın^y tävra $ama\gamma o\gamma oq\lambda utik$ $i\lambda ogatik$ aulaatuk evil | well | then | they two changing into wolves | both of them | they departed.

Text XI

 $im\alpha n \cdot a\gamma oq$ ukwain uit ayayuqaqcaluk nutayaituk Thus it is said | those | people | two old people | they had no children | nätciyanamık in·uit neqait2kticuitäkıt taimäna the people | whenever they killed seals | never gave them any food | therefore | $t \cdot uao \lambda utik$ cıλaliminnin nänukmata continuing to be | on the outside of them | when they killed polar bears | some auyatcämik negaitorami $c\ddot{a}n\cdot\ddot{a}tqa\gamma a$ $n\ddot{a}n\gamma_{i}v\lambda_{i}v\gamma_{i}v\gamma_{i}v\lambda_{i}v\gamma_$ of the blood | because he had nothing to eat | he made it | fashioning it into a anayuqaqcalum $po \cdot \gamma v \lambda u \gamma o$ piktamun ιλινλυγο bear | the old man | putting it into a vessel | into a bowl | setting it down | the nutimnoa nänuaraluk culi äλ·ämık anıtqiyanık original one, it is said | polar bear | also | other ones | bigger ones | putting into po·ligätag \uvo $\alpha \gamma \lambda iman$ nätcıkniaqtıyilıtqayak the vessel continually | when it grew big | it went out and caught two seals | tapkwak aŋayuqaqcaluk $n\epsilon qauti\gamma ut\lambda a$ tamna nänzq u $\gamma yu\gamma n_i\gamma\lambda u$ those two | the old couple | had plenty of food | that | bear | some bearded $a\eta_i\lambda\gamma auyuivaktoaq$ anayuqaqcalum kaimätgaya seals too | it used to bring home continually | the old man sent it

30 A

 $n\ddot{a}n\cdot unun$ tamna nutim nänoq uv λami kanau $\gamma a\lambda aqniqto aq$ against bears | that | original | bear | in the morning | was very moody | when nän•un**ı**k $togotikcin \cdot ag\lambda u\gamma it$ $aula\gamma ami$ $qa\gamma\gamma i\gamma i\gamma ami$ it went away | some bears | when it brought | having killed them nevertheless | qaintha tapkwak anayuqaqcaluk aulatλa $aula\gamma ami$ it went away | when it went away | it did not return | those two | old people | $q\epsilon \partial u a \gamma a q \lambda u t_{i} \gamma \lambda u$ gain.nman $ag\epsilon\gamma at\lambda uti\gamma\lambda u$ when it did not return | both singing a magic song | and weeping continually taima näl**u**kcınmiya_ya togotλa $uv\alpha\eta a$ they died | finished | I do not know any more | I.

Text XII

 $m\alpha n \cdot a \gamma o q$ una tuluyaa aulaväluavami Thus they say | it the raven when it had travelled for a while pitayamiun cäviavalunmin: k nuna $tutak\lambda u\gamma o$ pitätaava with its knife | the earth | digging it | it entered it | when it had entered | tıŋmioγaqλuni tavyumana aulaqtuaq $ya\gamma \ddot{a}lua\gamma \alpha mi$ from that place | it travelled | flying constantly | when however it grew tired | กนกก. $m_k kiyo a \gamma a luk paqetqa \gamma a tavyumun a m_t \lambda aqtoq \cdot tajvani$ ciniktuag the land | a small piece | it found it | thither | it settled | there | it slept.

Text XIII

uvλumi qaymalıt pıyacut nätcıknık tuniciyaqtoqlutık | Copper Eskimos | three | two seals | coming over to sell them | Today taima āmi äλ·ät culionipqayniaqtuna anätgonik finished | and | others | also | I am going to tell about | some shamans | their k $\ddot{a}mi\gamma oq$ $in \cdot uk$ $\ddot{a}tauc_iq$ niuknilu $t\ddot{a}\lambda \cdot il \cdot u$ | and they say | a man | one | both his legs | and his arms | they goliagtain.k ämiyog stories unavaqpayait ämiptauyog tunyiyayanan nutagatcut them off | and also they say | they shamanising | the children | they foränit ailiva vait ämiyoq änivuat togovaktuat bid them to go out | and they say | those that go out | frequently die | and togonmiva ämi ulogcamunnog aniyuaqluyoq taima they say one who was big | he killed him too | finished | and | into Uloqsaq they $nutaq\alpha t$ $qeyu\gamma ait$ nutpaktuat ulogca. yog tunyiyayanan say | spirits | crossed over | Ulogsag they say | they shamanising | the children | toqo cayuyäluyit änit ailiva vai taima culi he forbade them to go out | believing that they would die | finished | also | inuitau. yog äniagtuat amucivayait cauniknilu people also they say | people who were sick | they drew out of them | both some qopiλγoniklu $amuciva\gamma ait$ taima äλ·ämık bones | and some worms | they drew out of them | finished | some others |, qoliaqcaituami ämi ilait qoliannitätka uvana taima \mathbf{I} being told | and | some of them | \mathbf{I} have not told them | \mathbf{I} | finished.

TRANSLATIONS

1. The Orphan Boy

(Translation of Text I. Told by Angotitsiaq, an Eskimo of Point Hope)

At Point Hope an old woman and her grandson were living all by themselves on the seashore. The other people had gone inland and along the coast, leaving these two alone. The old grandmother always managed to get plenty of food, but her grandson had no idea whence she obtained it. However, he saw a little house covered with earth on the outside. The caribou, wolverine and wolf skins that men brought in his grandmother sewed together into a bundle and stored away in a bag. When they got up in the morning she found all her skins cleaned and dressed. This gave them skins in abundance for their clothes and sleeping gear. After a time the people who had gone away returned, but the old woman and her grandson were now very wealthy, possessing all these wolverine, wolf, and caribou skins. A lot of people settled down in the place, and the orphan boy became their chief and married another rich man's daughter. When the whaling season came round he had a fine boat of his own. The men went out in their boats and secured five whales, which they took home and the old woman divided up amongst the people. The orphan and his wife had a child, a boy, whom the old grandmother used to take to sleep with her. Not until this boy grew up did the old woman die, and then she turned into an eiderduck, while the boy's parents, the orphan and his wife, lived on to a ripe old age.

2. The Owl and the Squirrel

(Translation of Text II. Told by Pautcana, a Barrow Eskimo man)

There was a squirrel outside its hole, and an owl went over to it. The squirrel at once darted inside. The owl called to it to come out, saying, "Squirrel, come out and play; it is warm in the sun." But the squirrel answered, "You will only block up my hole." Still the owl called out, "Come out and play," till at last the squirrel did come out. Immediately the owl planted itself in front of its hole. Thereupon the squirrel said, "I am going to dance beautifully. You sing for me." So the owl sang, "This squirrel's burrow I have blocked it, squirrel, The squirrel made a dart towards its hole with a sharp squeak, squirrel." but the owl stood directly in the entrance and stopped it. "Ha, ha," said the owl. "How do you think you will get in?" "Oh, I wasn't trying to get in," replied the squirrel, "I was merely darting for this piece of grass." Then it added, "Come, cousin, spread your legs out and sing for me while I dance. Close your eyes too. I am covered with fat all over, right to the tip of my tail." So the owl spread apart its legs and closed its eyes, singing, "This squirrel's burrow I have blocked, squirrel, squirrel. This squirrel's burrow I have " The squirrel darted for the hole, squeaking "tsi tsi tsi," but as it squeezed through between the owl's legs, the bird snapped off the tip of its tail, which it carried away home and hurg up to the ceiling. The squirrel was in sore trouble, and wept, then sent its children over to the owl to ask for its tail again. The children went over, stood outside the bird's house and sang, "My mother says she wants the tip of her tail back again." But from within the owl made answer, "Let her come for it herself." The children went back and told their mother, "He says, go and get it yourself." Then the squirrel picked up a stone and said, "Here, take this and give it to him for an eye." So the children went back and sang again, "My mother says she wants the tip of her tail again. This, she says, will serve for an eye." The owl took the stone, thinking it was an eye, and restored the tail.

Cf. Nos. 19 and 43.

Translations

3. The Man and the Raven

(Translation of Text III. Told by Pautcana)

A man once said to a raven, "Raven, what are you doing?" "I am taking a piece of a neck to my grandfather," replied the bird. "Where is he?" asked the man. "Over on the windward side of Patitaq." "What is his name?" "The Thinker." "What's your mother's name?" "The Dog Trace." "And your grandmother's?" "Old Ice." "And what is your name?" "I am called Poor Little Thing." There is a song extant which the man sang:

The big raven's skin is the colour of feces.

Go over to the other side of the hill.

Where are your fillets of mountain sheep teeth? Let me buy them with a flint knife and its case.

My feces is over there, there between the small hills. Go and devour it.

Cf. Meddelelser om Grønland, Vol. XXXI, p. 312; Kroeber, p. 173.

4. The Singing Sculpin

(Translation of Text IV. Told by Alfred Hobson, a half-caste Eskimo of Barrow)

A man was walking along one day when he heard something singing, "When this ice came in along the shore I looked at his big drum (?)." It was chanted in very low tones, but he heard it repeated again and again until at last he stopped to listen. Lo, whatever it was that made the noise, was down at his feet. He dug the thing out and found a sculpin, but he had already killed it.

5. The Mad Hunter

(Translation of Text V. Told by Otoiyuk, a Colville river Eskimo woman)

Once there lived a man and his wife. The woman had always to be making new boots for her husband, while he was always equally busy making fresh arrows. At last the woman began to wonder why he was always needing new boots, and resolved to follow him without his knowledge. This she did one day, keeping to one side of his trail. As she drew near she saw him shooting his arrows at a cliff, and rubbing his clothes and mittens and boots against the ground. Then he would shoot another arrow and sing, "On the branch of the small willow, on the branch of the small willow, anga ingi yanga ingi yanga a." She listened for a while, then returned home ahead of him. Later on he appeared, and they were spending a quiet evening together when she began to hum the words of his song. He recognized it and began to scold her, asking where she had learned it. "Oh", she replied, "I learned it as it came up here out of the ground."

6. The Imprisoned Children

(Translation of Text VI. Told by *Qapgana*, a Colville river Eskimo woman)

Two people, a man and his wife, were once living on a river where caribou were plentiful. At last, however, they were in want of food. They said to each other, "Our children have no food," for they had three children. Whenever any caribou could be found they went out to set their snares again, while the children stayed at home; but they failed to secure any more caribou, though it was late each night when they returned. The children at home could always go outside when they wanted to, but one day when their parents went away to their snares they closed the door fast and never returned. Thus the children were left without any food. The oldest boy fed himself and his two brothers with bed skins, but at last all of these were used up, and there they were still shut in without food. The eldest kept telling the two younger ones that their parents must be dead, whereupon they wept, but after a time began to sing. The second one sang, "What form shall I take to go out? Let me change into a red fox and go out—maq." So he turned into a red fox and went out. Then the youngest began to sing, "What form shall I take to go out? Let me change into a raven and go out—kr-r-r kr-r-r." So he became a raven and went out. The eldest thought for a while, then decided that he could best overtake the other two if he changed into a wolf, and in this mind he sang in his turn, "What form shall I take to go out?—mu hu." So he turned into a wolf and went out. He told his younger brothers to keep following him, but as they went along, the red fox fell behind. The two in front disappeared behind a high hill. When the fox reached the top, he saw below him a caribou that his eldest brother had just killed. The raven ate the bowels of the caribou, the red fox the back fat all by himself, and the wolf the liver. So they lived thereafter.

Cf. Rasmussen, p. 142.

7. The Castaway

(Translation of Text VII. Told by Qapqana, a Colville river Eskimo woman)

There were some people once living on the seashore. In spring they used to go inland along a river, but when the caribou season was over and the winter returned, they went back to the coast. Amongst them was a couple who had one child, a girl. She had once an older brother, but he died. When the girl grew up men wooed her, but she refused them all. A rich man's sons wooed her, but she refused them. Her father wanted to turn her out, but when he spoke of it to the girl's mother, she objected. However, as the father insisted on turning her out, her parents took her away, proposing to abandon her. They went back along the river up on to the tundra, taking the girl with them and only one pot. When they reached the place, the girl went off to bring water for her parents, and as she was going off, her mother gave her a small ulo. She hurried along, looking about for good water, and after finding it started back again; but far away towards the river she saw her parents hurrying off in the distance. The girl cried, then set to work with her little knife and made a hole in the bank. She went to sleep, and on waking kept enlarging the hole till at length she made a large dwelling of it. In the morning she said to herself, "I shall starve here. I had better search for jetsam along the seashore." So she went down to the shore and found some worms and small fish, which she collected and took home. Next morning she gathered more of the fish, made a large heap of them, and went to look for dead seals. As she was walking along she found a seal, which she took home and cut up with her ulo. Then she made a lamp and a drill, and taking them inside the house, lit the lamp with the drill. She found a second seal and cut that up. One skin she used to cover the doorway; the other she converted into a window. She looked about again for a third, and found a bearded seal, which she cut up also. However, she did not carry it home at once, but took it in the winter; thus she obtained a supply of food for that winter. Down by the sea she saw her father pulling a sled, and cried afresh at the sight. But she did not see him in the winter, though she frequently saw on the coast the men who had wanted to marry her. When spring came she used to gather eggs. One day when the atmosphere was free from mirage she went out to get eggs, and saw some packs of caribou meat, which she took home and From the skin of the caribou she made a pair of trousers, and from the ate. leg skins a pair of boots. After they were finished, she went out again in the morning and found more packs, which she carried home likewise in great joy. Her father, she thought, was giving them all to her. From some of the skins in this pack she made a coat, but when it was finished she had no fringes for either the bottom or the top; so in the morning she went out again, and found more

packs, which she carried home and opened up. Lo and behold! there were her fringes, both for the bottom and for the hood of the coat. She took them inside and sewed them on; but now she began to wonder, and went to see who it was who had brought the packs. At dawn she was standing at the door, looking about, when suddenly a man's breath struck her, and someone caught hold of The captive looked, and saw a young man wearing very fine clothes; it her was he who had sent her all the things, thinking that she was afraid of him. After they were married, he wanted to take her home, so they set off together. As they drew near his home, she saw some large platform-caches. The sight of these made her unwilling to go on; but her husband caught hold of her wrist and dragged her along. The old couple at the house were amazed, and said to the girl, "We did not believe that your parents had cast you out." The young man told his mother to bring in some good clothes for her; she did so, and the girl clad herself in decent garments. The young man always wanted to take his new wife with him when he went hunting, so whenever he went after caribou she followed him. Once when they were out hunting together he asked her if she did not long to see her parents again. She said yes, she did, but she could not go without his permission. However, when they got back home they told the young man's parents, who said that the girl's parents were relatives of themselves, and that they too would like to see them. So they made ready and started to freight their things ahead. They took everything they had, food and all. Then he and his wife did the freighting ahead, and when that was done the whole party set out. So they travelled along, making a freighting trip ahead each stage of the way. At last they saw some tracks, and people came out to meet them. As they drew near, the young woman recognized her father, but her husband told her to bear no resentment towards her parents. As soon as they came up, her father wanted to have a good look at her, but he did not recognize her as his daughter. After the travellers joined their kinsfolk the old couple died. The young man and his wife worked hard and built a platform-Her parents liked to gaze at her, but they never recognized in her their cache. own daughter, for she never used her little ulo to eat with. One day she went outside wearing earrings that her father had made. Her father burst into tears when he saw them, and both he and his wife wept, though the father said that he alone had missed the girl, for he had never intended to cast her out. The young woman took no notice, but went on with her work, and all the time she worked the old people cried. At last her own son called her by the name of the old man's son, which he had bestowed on his daughter when the son died. Immediately he mentioned it they knew who she was, their own daughter. Her father asked his relative where they had found her, and the man said that his son had discovered her. Her parents then would call their daughter time after time and ask her to say her name (?). After this they all lived together.

8. THE ABUSED ORPHAN

(Translation of Text VIII. Told by Qapqana)

There were a few people living on a river, and with them was an old woman with her grandchild, a boy. Whenever the men brought a caribou to camp this boy would go over to them for the distribution of the meat. Then, after the distribution, he would visit the different houses, receive some food, and return home. Two brothers were the principal men in the settlement, and whenever the boy entered their house the wife (the mother of the two brothers) would give him a great quantity of food. After a time the people were short of food, so but little was distributed. Still the boy would go to the brothers' house, and the woman would give him something to eat just as before. The other people had little to give, and finally gave him nothing; and even though he kept visiting them, they still gave him nothing. However, he continued to go to the brothers' house, and as soon as he was given something, would return

to his home. Once when he went in the woman gave him some meat, but just as he was taking hold of it, one of her sons scratched him with a scratcher made from the foot of a duck-hawk. The boy immediately dropped the meat, then picked it up with his unscratched hand and went out crying. All this passed without the mother noticing. The boy was still crying when he entered his home, and his grandmother asked him, "What made you cry?" The boy replied, "Her son Tokok made me cry." The grandmother told him not to go there again, but in the morning, when he went visiting the other houses, he went to the same house, and the woman again gave him some meat. Again the young man scratched him as he was taking hold of it, and when he let go the man took it away from him altogether. The orphan went out crying as before, but after he had gone out the man's mother, who had seen what had happened this time, said to her son, "Alas, the people have no pity for a poor orphan boy. You may be grown up, but perhaps you may not live very long (?)" The young man, however, paid no attention to his mother, but went and lay down. In the morning, after the old woman and her grandson had breakfasted, the boy went visiting again; receiving nothing from the other people, he entered the same house, and again received the same treatment. When he went home his grandmother said to him, "Grandson, the people don't like you or they wouldn't act in this way." Thereupon she taught him a song and told him to sing it in the passage. He was a little afraid, but she told him not to be frightened. So next morning he went out into the passage, crouched down and sang his song, then at the end of it said "Beware." The inmates asked him whether he were not making a mistake and he said no; but even while he was thus singing there was a sound like dogs fighting. The people scolded him, saying, "Boy, you are going to die," but as they listened the boy began to sing faster than ever. The two youths went outside as soon as they heard the noise of fighting and promised the boy that he should share their food in the same way as their own kinsfolk, but he paid no heed to them. As they were going inside again he started to go outside and met them in the passage. There had been an uproar just before, but now everyone was silent. The people stayed in the same place, but they all starved to death, one after the other. The grandmother turned into an ermine, but her grandson became a wolf.

9. The Orphan's Gratitude

(Translation of Text IX. Told by Qapqana)

There were some people living at the mouth of a river. They used to go inland in summer and return to the coast in winter. With them lived an old woman and her grandson, but these two never left the coast. The little boy was wont to put on his grandmother's clothes and go out and play on top of the house. The young men, on the other hand, used to go out hunting, but sometimes they did not all return. Now there were two leading men in the settlement. The elder one had three sons, the younger two sons and a daughter. The two sons of the younger chief always returned home after hunting. Now the orphan boy would visit the different houses in order to get food. Whenever he entered the dance-house, the younger chief would tell him to sit at the back, and the people would then give him some food when it was distributed around. But whenever he went to the elder chief's house, one of the sons would make scornful remarks, telling him that he was wearing his boots out, and that he was a burden because he had no one to hunt for him. The boy would wait for someone to give him a little food, but in vain; in the end, he would always leave emptyhanded. But at the younger chief's house he could always obtain some food, which he used to conceal under his clothes while he went on to another house. This was how he procured food for himself and his grandmother.

One day the boy heard that the son of the younger chief had failed to return. So he asked his grandmother, "Grandmother, do you know whether there are any other settlements in our neighbourhood?" "No," the old woman answered, "I don't know of any." "The people in this place are a useless lot," continued the boy; "The young men are afraid to go out and find out what is happening." "What?" said his grandmother, "Do you think you could do any better than they?" And the boy answered, "Well, as long as I don't encounter an invisible spirit, I at least shall not be killed." The old woman had told him that she did not know whether there were any other settlements; but now, thinking that it did not matter much whether he escaped alive or not, she said to him, "There are people living on an island, and amongst them is a man named *Inuqaqnailaq* ("one with whom others cannot live," i.e., a cut-throat). If you travel eastward you will see the dark land-sky." The boy merely said "Oh," and went away to the younger chief's house. "Chief," he said, 'I want to go and look for the man who killed your son, but I have no clothes." The chief was weeping for the death of his son and did not hear him, so the boy spoke to him again. Then the man told his daughter to bring in some of his own clothes, and the girl went out and brought him in some new garments. But the boy said again, "I want some soft clothes as well." The chief invited him to stay and eat, but he declined. However, the daughter gave him some good fawn-skin clothing, whereupon he took his departure towards evening, carrying his old clothes along with him.

He journeyed by night, but one morning he examined the route ahead of him and travelled all that day, until towards evening he came upon men's tracks in the snow, one following the other. He looked out to sea, and saw a dark land-sky, so, remembering his grandmother's words, he travelled towards it. After a time he came in sight of land, and stopped to put on his soft warm clothes. Then, leaving his other new suit behind, he continued his journey. As he drew near the island he heard people playing foot-ball, so he put on his old clothes. They saw him, and came running towards him, hallooing to one another, "There's a man over there." One was a long way ahead of the rest, and as soon as he came up he cried, "Oh, I thought the stranger was some fine-looking man and it's this rascal." The rest said the same when they came up. Then they all turned back to the settlement, the men merely walking, though the boy was compelled to run to keep up with them. One man came up to him and said, "What is it you want? You were all right in your home. You are not frozen, are you?" But the orphan asked him, "What has become of the chief's son? That is what I came to find out." "Inuqaqnailaq killed him the other day," the other man replied. They were still talking on that subject when they reached the settlement. There the orphan put on his fine soft clothes, so that people said to one another, "That boy has fine clothes." He told them that the chief had given them to him just as he was leaving.

One of the men then invited him over to his house to eat, and the boy accepted. Going inside, they found a woman cutting up black-skin (*i.e.* the skin of the whale). She gave some of it to the boy, and he was still eating when two men called from outside, "Inuqaqnailaq wants to see the orphan." "Very well," the boy responded. These two men expressed great sympathy for him, and before he went over they told him to be on his guard. The boy stood and watched them enter the house first, then entered himself and stood on the floor beside the door. Up on the platform, lying on top of the skins, were Inuqaqnailaq and his son, Savikpak. Inuqaqnailaq said to the boy, "I thought it was some fine-looking stranger who had come, and it's this rascal. What idea did you have in mind that brought you?" The orphan told him that he wanted to find out what had become of the chief's son, whereupon Inuqaqnailaq answered, "Oh, the dogs have eaten him, and they are going to eat you too." "No," said the boy, "It's you and your son that they will eat." "Indeed," replied Inuqaqnailaq, "Wouldn't our visitor become a great man if they did? But then orphan boys are taught to speak in that way. Come, let your fine talking help you now." But the orphan breathed on the son, who was driven towards *Inuqaqnailaq*, and both men moved towards the knife. The son began to scream, and the orphan held them both off by the hair of their heads until it was all pulled out. He spoke to *Inuqaqnailaq*, upbraiding him and threatening to kill his son, so that *Inuqaqnailaq* began to weep and caught hold of the son. But the orphan hewed him to pieces, then pushed the father also against the knife, and cut off his head and hacked him to pieces. All the people in the settlement rejoiced. The orphan ate a little food, then set out for his home early in the morning. Everyone was afraid to approach him, for he was immensely powerful; in this contest with *Inuqaqnailaq* he had not exerted half his full strength. Following his old trail home, he reached his kinsmen, and told the chief that he had thrown the murderer of his son to the dogs to devour, whereupon the chief gave him his daughter in marriage. Her brother became much attached to him, and the family made him very wealthy. A few days afterwards they were joined by the inhabitants of the settlement he had just visited, and all lived together. The boy's grandmother never went outside of her house.

Cf. Rasmussen and Worster, p. 71.

10. The Wolf's Bride

(Translation of Text X. Told by Ugiarnaq, a Cape Prince of Wales Eskimo man, to a household at Cape Halkett, January 1, 1914, and dictated afterwards by two of his audience, *Itaqluq* and Alfred Hobson, both of Barrow)

There were two people, a man and his wife, living alone with their only child on the seashore. They knew nothing of the existence of other people until their daughter reached womanhood. One morning she rose as usual while her parents were still asleep, and went outside to look round the horizon. As she gazed, she saw something black a little way inland, which she watched for a while, then went over to examine. She found a freshly killed caribou, so she returned home and told her parents. They immediately arose, and all three went over, cut it up, and carried it home. That day they had a good feast, and in the evening retired to bed, just as usual. While they were sleeping, the daughter woke with a violent throbbing of the heart. She started up and looked round, and saw what seemed to be a wolf's tail. However, it disappeared, so she went to sleep again, and was not disturbed any more that night.

The following day there was no sign of anything, and when evening came on, the family all retired to bed as usual. For the second time, the girl was awakened by the violent throbbing of her heart. She opened her eyes rather sleepily, and saw again what looked like a wolf's tail; but just as before it immediately disappeared, and she fell asleep again and did not see it any more. When she went outside and scanned the horizon again in the morning, leaving her parents still asleep, she saw something black down on the sea ice. She went over, and found a freshly killed seal, so she returned and told her parents. Her father told her to bring it in, and when this was done, he cut it up, and they ate heartily of seal meat that day; then at night they went to bed again. Once more the girl was awakened in exactly the same way, but as she looked slowly around she saw, not a wolf's tail, but a wolverine's. This time she rose and took her lamp-stick and went outside; but whatever it was it had disappeared, so she went inside again.

Next day she could find no trace of anything, but in the evening they heard the footsteps of a man outside. Then the door was opened, and there entered a young man whose clothes were fringed with wolf fur. He sat down opposite the girl and said, "I have come at my father's bidding;" but before he could proceed any further more footsteps were heard outside, the door opened a second

38 a

time, and another youth entered. This one wore clothes fringed with wolverine fur. He sat down beside the first youth and said to him, "You may have got here before me, but I am going to marry the girl, not you." "No, you are not," the other replied, and the two began to wrangle. Then the girl's father told them that if they wanted to quarrel they had better go outside; so they both got up and went out. Presently the family within the hut heard heavy stamping up and down outside. However, they took no notice, and after a time the noise died away, so they all went to bed.

In the morning the girl saw two tracks outside, one a wolf's, the other a wolverine's. They were covered with blood stains, and when she followed them along, she saw something black ahead of her. It was a wolverine, dead; there was a great gash visible in its side. She went home and told her parents, and her father warned her not to go away. They sat up that night, and about the same time as the two youths had appeared the previous evening, they heard the sound of footsteps again. Then a man entered, and he too had clothes fringed with wolf fur; but he was not a young man. As soon as he came in he said, "My son is very ill, so I came to get your daughter. He may be dead already, so it is no use wasting time here talking over the matter." The two old people were unable to travel themselves, but they agreed to let the girl go, though they said that she couldn't walk very far, and asked if he had brought a sled. He said he had not, but when he left with the girl, he took her hand and led her inland. Then as soon as they were out of sight of the house, he put her on his back and, warning her not to look about, started to run; only, as he ran, the motion became more like galloping. At last he set her down just as it was growing light, and, taking her hand, dragged her along until they reached the house. There he drew her down into the long passage, and they entered. In the rear of the hut sat the son, with his back towards them. "Am I too late after all?" said his father; but at the sound of his words the youth looked around, and, seeing both his father and his bride, he smiled. Then his mother said, "Let the bride take charge of his food and feed her future husband." The father told his wife to bring in some clothes, so she went out and after a time brought in some fine clothing. They stripped off the old clothes that the girl was wearing, and gave her the new ones to put on, after which she took over the care of her husband.

The young man was woefully thin, but after a time he began to walk again, and soon was able to resume caribou hunting. Then his parents bade them return to his wife's father and mother, for they thought they might be in want of food. So the young man made ready his sled. First he set a load of caribou meat on it, then laid deer skins in the middle, and made a kind of tent for his wife to sit in. When all was ready, he placed her inside, warning her not to look around. At first they travelled rather slowly, but soon their speed greatly increased. After a time he bade her alight, and they walked on a little farther, until, just as dawn was breaking, they saw her parents' home. As soon as they reached it, they went inside, and told the old people that they had brought them some food, whereupon the old man bade his daughter bring some in off the sled. She then went out and brought some in. When they got up in the morning, the young man wanted to go hunting, but before he left he warned them not to go outside about noon. They therefore stayed indoors at that time, and after a while he came in with the news that he had killed some deer close by. Her parents went over and found five caribou lying in a row one beyond the other, so they cut them up and stored them away. The young man was very successful in his caribou hunting, but never managed to secure any seals. How, indeed, could he be expected to seal, when he had always lived on the land? But his father-in-law gave him his own sealing weapons, and taught him to seal as he himself used to in his younger days. After that the young man would go down to the sea, spear a bearded seal and drag it home with a special harness that he made for the purpose.

In this way they finally filled two stagings with food of various kinds. The girl's parents then sent them back to the young man's father and mother, who would be waiting for them. So the youth made ready again, piled blubber on his sled, then made a kind of tent on top for his wife and told her to get in. She climbed in, and the two started out, travelling first slowly, then very swiftly. After a while he told his wife to alight. By this time it was broad day, for their sled was very heavy, so they rested where they were that day, not far from the Later they continued their journey and reached home. Here they houses. remained with his parents for a short time till some men came with an invitation to the young man, Irelaq, to attend a dance at another place. His parents warned him that his wife would die if he took her there, adding further that there was a big bird in that country which would kill them both. However. the runners who had brought the invitation began to make their preparations for returning, and Irelaq and his wife did the same. One morning they all started out, the men pulling their own sleds and Irelaq's as well, while his wife sat on top.

They had not travelled far before they came to a river with steep banks. and the men, who until then had been walking in front of their sleds, went behind them. Irelag and his wife dropped into the rear. The men walked down the slope, but Irelaq and his wife, as soon as they came to the cliff, stopped. Meanwhile the men in front crossed the river without stopping and ascended the other bank, which was so steep that they had to lean back as they neared the top. No sooner were they on top, however, than they returned to help Irelaq. They lashed his wife inside the sled cover, and lowered her down the cliff in front of them by means of ropes, themselves descending slowly afterwards. Thus they managed to reach the river below. There they took her on to their shoulders and carried her across, then began the ascent of the opposite bank. After they had dragged the sled up a little way it began to rise into the air. For a moment it seemed to pause, then it rose straight up. The men climbed on top of it, and it was pulled up the cliff the remainder of the distance, till finally it came to rest on the top. They moved on a little farther, and at last stopped altogether, everyone uttering a deep sigh of relief.

Irelaq's wife was lashed on top of the sled again, and they travelled along to another river, which they crossed in the same way. This time, hard as they pulled on the sled, it did not move as fast as before. On reaching the top, they lashed the woman on again, and continued their journey a little farther until they came in sight of some houses where the inhabitants were already singing. The visitors on their arrival entered the dance-house and began to exchange presents. When *Irelaq* produced his presents and gave them to his host everyone cheered and said they had nothing of equal value to give in return. At the conclusion of the exchange of presents *Irelaq* and his wife retired to the house of their host.

Bed-time came, and *Irelaq's* wife went outside. A little girl came up to her and, taking hold of her, said, "My grandmother over there wants to speak to you about something or other. Come quickly." The woman hesitated, but the girl began to drag her along, so at last she followed. The girl led her along the bank of a river till they reached what appeared to be a cavern in a small knoll. As they were entering the door the woman smelt something like blood, and as soon as they were inside she saw what seemed to be blood boiling in a pot. The old grandmother, with many protestations of affection, requested her to undress so that she might wash her. Her clothes were laid all in one place; then the old woman took down a large pan that was hanging up, emptied the contents of the pot into it and washed her visitor. As soon as she had finished she washed the little girl, her grandchild, and told her to pour the bath water into the river and wash out the dish. But the child, as she passed *Irelaq's* wife with the tub in her hand, poured it all over her. Immediately the woman shriveled up to the size of the girl and the girl took the form of the woman. The false woman then put on the other's clothes and escaped with them. *Irelaq's* wife tried to speak, but her voice had changed. The old witch bade her put on her grandchild's clothes, which she did very unwillingly and returned to her host's house. There she found the witch's grandchild hugging her husband. *Irelaq*, not recognizing his wife when she entered, ordered her out, and kicked her to make her go. So the poor wife had to stay out-of-doors; she could not go back to the witch's house, for the witch was not her relative.

When they rose in the morning *Irelaq* and his new wife danced, the latter making a great flourish and display. At the conclusion everyone went home to sleep. The real wife was trying to get a little sleep out-of-doors, but as she dozed someone took hold of her by the front hair and raised her head. It was a little girl, who said to the woman, "My grandmother over there bids you come. Your kinsfolk are going away soon." Then the child departed. The woman. not caring any longer what happened to her, followed the child to the river, along which they proceeded until they reached an old hut. They entered, this time through a real door, and inside the woman saw a pot full of hot water. The old grandmother said that to show her affection for *Irelaq's* wife she wanted to wash her, so she stripped again while the old woman brought in a pan and filled it with hot water from the pot. Then she washed her for a while, and finally asked her if she had the same shape as before. The woman said she had, and thanked the old woman for restoring her speech, for she had believed herself incapable of speaking. The old woman bade her throw the water out into the river, then took clean water and washed the old coat that Irelaq's wife was wearing; and because she had no clothes of her own, the old woman gave her a loin cloth of squirrel skin and a pair of slippers. She handed her too a pot and bade her empty it into the false wife's ear, after which she was to throw the squirrel skin, the slippers and the pot into the passage and wish them to return to their donor.

After receiving these instructions from the old woman *Irelaq's* wife went straight back to the house, naked save for the loin cloth. She slipped in quietly without disturbing anyone and emptied the pot over the false wife. Then she threw the squirrel skin, the slippers and the pot into the passage, wishing them to return to their donor, and went and crouched down in the corner. The false wife immediately changed to her real shape, and *Irelaq*, springing up, seized her by the hair and flung her out of the house into the passage. Then he went over to his true wife and tried to take her up on to the sleeping platform, but she broke away from him and asked him why he did not wish to keep his new wife. *Irelaq* became very angry and threatened to kill everyone in the settlement. This so alarmed his hosts that they begged his wife to return to him, which she did out of affection for them.

Next morning *Irelaq* and his party took their departure and travelled to the river. There they let the woman down the cliff without any difficulty, but when they tried to carry her up the other side they could not keep their footing. They made another attempt, but failed to reach even as far as they had gone before, and at the last could not even lift the sled. So they made a boat of it, and laid skins one above the other on top of it. Then they made a little door in the top, and filled the boat with food and sewing materials and various other things, with a lamp to give light and heat. They told the woman that the river would take her to her parents' home. Whenever she wanted to go ashore she had only to wish and the boat would obey her. *Irelaq* further told her that she would pass three villages on the way but that he would protect her. Then, after she reached her parents, he would send a messenger to her about the same time of year as his father had visited her before.

The woman entered the boat and the men pushed it off. She sewed a little, and slept whenever she felt inclined. When she wanted to go ashore she merely wished, and the boat put into the bank of its own accord. She tried to push it off again, but it would not move; she re-embarked, and it moved off of itself. Thus she floated down the river. Once, just after she had re-embarked, she heard a noise, and looking out she saw a crowd of people outside their houses; but they did not see her. So it happened that every time she reached a settlement she passed unseen. Then, one day, she awakened to find her boat aground and looking out she saw that its bow was resting on the beach. On getting out she recognized the place; it was her old hunting-ground for berries; climbing a low hill, she could see her parents' hut. First she unloaded her boat and pulled it up on to the beach; then she went home.

As soon as she entered her mother asked her if her husband had not come also. But she told them that she was alone, that her husband, after the dance was over, had set out on his return journey and she did not know when he would arrive. However, if there were any messenger he could send he would send him in the winter at the same time as he himself had come before. The three lived very happily on the food that she had brought, and when the time came watched for the messenger. Irelaq's father appeared. He had come for his son's wife, he said, though he did not know whether her husband would be dead or not before they got back. If he lived, however, he would conduct himself better in the future. The two set out, and the father took her on his back, telling her not to look about. After galloping apparently for some time, he bade her alight, just a little before daybreak, and they entered the house. On the sleeping platform was *Irelaq*, but only his head was of normal size, so thin and shrivelled had he become. His wife took a spoon and fed him on soup that contained a few scraps of meat, and with this diet he began to recover his strength. Then she fed him on a thicker broth until at last he recovered and was able to go hunting again.

They returned to his wife's parents and lived with them until they died of old age. Then they went to live with *Irelaq*'s parents until they too died, worn out with years. Finally *Irelaq* made a distribution of all his food, two stagings laden with meat of various kinds. He told the people that he and his wife were going away to live in a place where sorrow and pain could never enter,¹ and then the two turned into wolves and departed.

11. THE MAGIC BEAR

(Translation of Text XI. Told by *Palaiyaq*, a Mackenzie river Eskimo man)

There was once an old couple who had no children. They lived in a house apart from the other people, because these never gave them any meat when they caught seals. Once when they killed some polar bears, the old man, having nothing to eat, took some of the blood and put it into a wooden pot and made a polar bear of it. This, they say, was the first bear he made, but afterwards he took to making bigger ones. When this first bear grew up it went out and caught two seals (*Phoca hispida*), so that the two old people had plenty to eat. The same bear often brought them bearded seals also (*Erignathus barbatus*). But one day the old man told it to go and bring some polar bears. Next morning the bear was sullen, but at last it went off and killed a number of bears and brought them in. Then it went away and never returned, and the old couple, when it failed to reappear, sang a magic song and wept and died.

12. The Raven

(Translation of Text XII. Told by Palaiyaq)

A raven once set out to travel. It dug a hole in the earth with a knife, entered the ground and continued its flight. When it grew tired, it found a resting place on a small patch of land. There it stayed and slept (The rest of the story *Palaiyaq* had forgotten).

¹ Apparently an influx of a Christian idea.

13. A Letter

(Translation of Text XIII, a portion of a letter written to me by *Palaiyaq* while working for the Canadian Arctic Expedition among the Copper Eskimos.)

Today three Copper Eskimos brought two seals over to try to sell. I shall tell you too about some other (Copper) Eskimos, some stories about shamans. There was a shaman who cut off his legs and his arms. The people say that during shamanistic performances the children are not allowed to go outside; further that those who do go out at such times generally die. Even an adult was once killed by a shaman for this reason. The people say too that *Uloqsaq* and another shaman, when holding a séance, forbade the children to go out for fear that they might die. Moreover, the people say that *Uloqsaq* drew worms and bones out of some persons who were ill. I was told other stories, but some of them I have not narrated. It is finished.¹

TRADITIONS RECORDED IN ENGLISH

A. BIRD AND ANIMAL STORIES

14. The Separation of the Red and White foxes

(Told by Fred, an Eskimo of Nome, Alaska)

The red fox and the white fox were living together. The red fox set hooks through holes in the ice and caught a number of tomcod, which they ate frozen in the evening. The white fox said, "I'll make some hooks too and set them; perhaps I shall get some tomcod." So he spent the next day in making hooks. Early the following morning he went out on to the ice, dug some holes, and set his hooks. All the morning he kept examining his hooks, but he caught not a single fish. In the afternoon he noticed something out on the ice—something "What is it?" he said; "It certainly was not there before. strange. What can it be? Is it a block of ice? Or perhaps a seal or a walrus?" He went towards "What is it? I can't make it out yet;" and he went a little nearer, the object. and again nearer still. Then he saw that it was a great walrus lying asleep on the ice. "What shall I do? How am I to kill it? I have no weapon, not even a stick. Suppose I run back home and get something. But then it may be gone before I come back. I don't know how it lives, what it feeds on. No, I had better go back home." So the white fox returned home empty-handed. The red fox was vexed, and said to himself, "What is the use of living with this fellow; he never catches anything." So in the morning the red fox ran away to the mountains and the two have lived apart ever since.

15. The Red Fox's Adventures

(Told by Mike, an Eskimo of South Head, Siberia, who married a Mackenzie river woman and lived for many years at Herschel island)

A wolf and a fox were once together. They had no food, so they decided to fish through a crack in the ice of a lake. The fox told the wolf to let his tail down through the crack into the water. The wolf did so, and the fox covered it all round with snow, telling the wolf to stay there even if his tail should hurt a little, for soon he would catch a big fish. The fox then went away. Soon the wolf's tail froze and he was unable to pull it out, so in despair he bit it off and started out to follow the fox, intending to punish him for his treachery. But the fox, seeing the wolf coming, covered his eyes with some leaves as though he were snow-blind. When the wolf came up he said, "Why did you tell me to do that?" The fox blinked up and replied, "What do you mean? It must have been some

¹ For this man Ulogsaq see Vol. XII of this series, "The Life of the Copper Eskimos," p. 197, et seq.

other fox, not I; you see I am snow-blind." So the wolf went away. Then the fox dropped the leaves and set out to look for food. He came upon a moose and said to him, "I know where there is plenty of food. Come with me and I will show you. The wolf is there already." The fox led the moose down a steep cliff where his victim, having no claws to hold on by, slipped and fell to the bottom, and was killed. The fox lived on the carcase until it was all consumed, then set out again on his wanderings. He met a brown bear limping, and asked, "What is the matter with you?" The brown bear replied, "Some men shot two arrows into me." "Oh," said the fox, "I'll soon make you well." So he kindled a fire and told the brown bear to lie down. Then he heated on the fire a long flat stone with sharp edges, and, taking it up with two other stones, pressed it into the wound. The bear howled with the pain, but the fox told him to lie still and not to mind, for soon he would be cured. Again he heated the stone, and this time he pressed it deeper into the wound until the inside of the bear was all burnt up and the animal killed. The fox then ate the carcase.

16. The Red Fox's Adventures

(Told by Jennie Thomsen, an Eskimo woman of Cape Prince of Wales)

One summer a red fox left her young ones at home and sallied forth in search of food. She met a black bear on the tundra and greeted him with "How search of 100d. She met a black bear on the tundra and greeted him with "How do you do, cousin." The bear returned the greeting and said, "I'm hungry." "So am I," said the fox. "Let's go and look for something; I'll go this way and you go that." "Oh, I only frighten the ptarmigan," the bear said; "When I try to catch them they just fly up." "Ptarmigan are easy enough to kill," returned the fox, "It's men that I am afraid of." "I am not afraid of men," the bear said, "But I can't catch ptarmigan." "Well," the fox said, "I'll get you some ptarmigan quickly enough; you just wait here." So the bear waited, and soon the fox came back with some ptarmigan. The bear was very grateful and said, "Thank you, thank you, fox;" and when he had eaten them he said: "You were very good, you brought me some ptarmigan; now I'll go and bring you a man. You wait for me here." So the fox waited and waited, and after a long time the bear returned. But he brought no man with him; instead he was staggering as he walked, and the blood was dripping on to the ground, for the man had shot him in the side with an arrow and the shaft had broken off. leaving the head in the wound. The fox said, "Alas, my cousin! This is terrible. However, I'll soon make you well." Then she made a fire, heated some stones in it and said to the bear: "Lie down here and stretch your legs out. If I hurt you, don't flinch; if you do you will kill yourself, for I shall not be able to ex-tract the arrow." The bear lay down and the fox pressed the red-hot stones into its flank, deeper and deeper the more the bear squirmed and groaned. Presently the groans ceased—the bear was dead. Then the fox danced round and round on her hind legs, gleefully exclaiming: "What a clever person I am; now I have plenty of food." She never returned to her young but stayed all the summer in this place, living on the bear. Winter came round and she was short of food again, for the whole of the bear had been eaten up except the bones, which she gathered together into a heap. A wolf came along, and the fox went to meet him. "How are you, cousin?" she said; and they shook hands. The wolf said "I'm hungry." "Are you?" replied the fox. "I'll show you how to get something to eat. You see that river down there." There was a river near by partly frozen over. Here and there were holes in the ice and pools of water on the surface. "Go down there," the fox continued, "And catch some salmon. I'll make you hooks. All you have to do is to sit beside a hole and lower your hook into the water. You must sit quite still all day until the sun is about to set; then pull up your hooks; there will be plenty of salmon on them. Believe me, I've done it often myself." Well, the wolf sat down beside a hole in the ice and waited. Meanwhile the fox went off-she was going to

44 а

look for food ashore, she said, but in reality she hid behind a mound and watched. All day the wolf sat there, patiently waiting. Now the sun was low in the west; with a quick jerk he pulled up his hooks—there was nothing on them. He was boiling over with rage. "That fox has been fooling me," he said. "I'll follow her and eat her." He tried to stand up, but his tail was frozen to the ice. He tugged and tugged, and at last with a desperate wrench he broke loose, but he left his tail behind. He looked for the fox's trail and followed her over the tundra, mad with pain and anger, and with blood pouring from the roots of his tail. The fox fled and hid in a hole in a bank. After a time the wolf approached. "Come out," he said, "I'm going to eat you." "What's the matter," said the fox, peering out with her head on one side and with one eye closed; "I never saw you before. What do you want?" "You fooled me today down on the ice and made me lose my tail. Now I'm going to eat you." "I don't know anything about it," replied the fox, emerging from her hole; "You see that fox away over there; that must be the one. I heard some steps a little while ago outside my hole." "Thank you," said the wolf, "I'll soon catch her;" and he set off again, the fox watching him. Soon he stumbled and fell, and a few moments afterwards lay dead, for he had drained all the blood in his body. The fox sprang up and danced around, exclaiming, "How clever I am." That winter she lived on the carcase of the wolf, and when it was finished she piled the bones into a heap and went away.

Summer came round and the fox again wandered about in search of food. One day she saw an enormous black bear, bigger than any she had ever seen. She was in a bad temper and called to the fox, "Do you know anything about my son?" "No," said the fox, "I don't know anything about him." "He left home last summer," said the bear, "To go and look for caribou, and he never came back. I have found his bones on the hill-side." "I don't know anything about it," answered the fox; "I never saw him. Come and show me where the bones are." So the two went along together and came to the place where the fox had killed the bear and piled the bones together. Here the mother began to weep. The fox was very sympathetic, but said at last. "Well, weeping won't mend matters. I think I know who killed him. You wait here a little while." So the fox went away and climbed a low ridge; looking down on the other side, she saw a great brown bear. Then she ran back quickly to the black bear and said, "There's a big brown bear over there. I think he killed your son. Go and fight him. He is very big and strong, but I'll help you." So the black bear went to fight the brown bear. Both were very strong and the fight lasted a long time. The fox jumped around pretending to take part in it, but cunningly did nothing save get herself covered all over with blood. At last the black bear was victorious, and her adversary lay dead on the ground. Then she turned to the fox and said, "Thank you, my son.¹ You have been very kind. You shall have all this meat as a reward. I am very tired myself and don't want any of it; you can have it all." She turned to go away but fell dead also. The fox danced triumphantly and ate them both.

17. The Mice

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

The great mouse $qi\ddot{a}\gamma aiyuut$ received an invitation from the small species $u\gamma\gamma unaq$ to go and celebrate a dance together. But when $qi\ddot{a}yaiyuut$ stood up to dance $u\gamma\gamma unaq$ sang:

qiäyaiyuut aya qutai iliyniliynin aya hai "qiäyaiyuut his teeth are black."

¹ The bear called the fox "son" because it was very grateful to it for the help it had apparently given, such help as might be expected from a son—so, at least, the narrator thought.

Cf. Jochelson, pp. 37, 376; Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. XXVIII, p. 256.

 $qi\ddot{a}\gamma aiyuut$ was overwhelmed with shame and burst into tears, saying haya haya haya haya. Then crying:

tamautotipkun tainoγovalukpaŋa "After inviting me to a feast it treats me thus,"

he fled from the dance-house.

18. THE SNOWY OWL AND THE SNOW BUNTING

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

The snow-bunting $(i\gamma_i qan_i cuq)$ had lost her mate; he had gone out one day without his bow and coat and never returned. The little wife went to look for him crying:

ceyeyeye ceye ceyeyeye ceye tamäraγλan cetkui tamäraγλan aiyupkai tamäraγλan ätiγai

An owl called to her: waya waya u^wihyuya uqpıt^c qaγäni nekcaiyuktuya

But the snow-bunting answered: wihyiamepin

cuŋoqtumiutın qıŋaqtumiutın iyıqpın qavık tcıkık

The owl retorted: *qιηaq kιλra mιkλir2q* Seyeyeye seye Seyeyeye seye (her weeping) Here is your arrow Here is your bow Here is your coat

Me, me, marry me On the willow tops I wait to take you.

Do you want to marry? Your forehead is too big. Your back is too big. Your eyes are red—their edges.

Your nose is too small.

And screeching *piq piq piq it* flew away.

Cf. No. 42.

19. The Squirrel and the Loon

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

A squirrel (tcikcrik) returning home with some grubs one evening found a red-throated loon (qaqäcuk) blocking the entrance to its hole. Inside were four young squirrels, but the bird could not enter because the hole was too small. It said to the squirrel, "You can't go in; I am standing at the entrance and blocking it." "Open out your tail a little," the squirrel replied, "And close your eyes." The loon spread out its tail a very little and half-closed its eyes so that it could still see what the squirrel would do. "Open your tail a little more," said the squirrel, "And shut your eyes tight." The loon did not move, but opened out its tail a very little more and closed its eyes tight. The squirrel made a quick dive for its burrow, but the loon managed to snap off the tip of its tail. The poor creature lay down amidst her children feeling very sick; it was afraid it would die if it did not recover its tail, so it sent its oldest child to the door to beg the loon to return it. The little one found the loon still standing there and said, a kama $\gamma oq p \alpha v y \gamma l u a n \alpha v \ddot{a} ti u \gamma w i a$ "Mother says, give her back the tip of her tail." The loon sniffed scornfully and replied: "Tell your mother to come and get it herself." So the little one went back and told its It sent the second child out, and the third, with the same result. Then mother. it told its youngest to wrap some stones inside a little blubber and smear some blood on the outside and take that out to the loon. The young squirrel went out and said to the bird: "Mother says, give her back the tip of her tail; here

46 a

is a piece of meat in exchange." The loon without hesitation handed over the tail and greedily swallowed the lure. It tried to fly away, but could not. Then it wept, saying, *tämoktotutka*, "I broke my jaw in swallowing it;" and it lay dowr and died. The little squirrels danced on its body.

Cf. No. 43.

20. The Raven and the Loon

(Told by Unalina, a Mackenzie river Eskimo woman)

Long ago the raven and the yellow-billed loon met and conversed together. They agreed to make each other look beautiful, and the raven began on the loon. He marked him all over with black dots, drew the lines on his body and painted the bill yellow. When he had finished the loon began on the raven, and as a preliminary painted him black all over. But before he could proceed any further a man came along and frightened them both away, so the raven was never finished and has remained black to this day.

Cf. No. 45.

B. MAN AND THE ANIMAL WORLD

21. THE CARIBOU'S SPELL

(Told by Fred, an Eskimo of Nome, Alaska)

There once lived a man, his wife, and their only son. The man and the boy spent their days in hunting caribou; in their neighbourhood all the caribou were very large. One day the boy saw an exceptionally large one, and eagerly set out after it. The caribou fled, but presently turned round and allowed the boy to approach. Just as he was about to shoot his arrow, however, it pushed back the hood from its face and said, "Don't shoot me; go and look for other caribou; you will soon find plenty of big ones." But the boy said, "No, it's you I want. You are a fine big one." "No," said the caribou, "Don't shoot me; if you do you will never return home." "I don't care," replied the boy, "I am going to shoot you;" and he shot and killed it. After he had skinned it and gathered up the meat he started off home. Suddenly it became so dark that he was quite unable to see his way. "How is this," he said, "It is all dark. Shall I ever find the road home? Perhaps I can feel my way along." So he groped along, sometimes knocking against sharp rocks, sometimes plunging into water. Soon he grew very tired and hungry and thirsty. He lapped up water with his hand and tried to drink it—it tasted like blood. He staggered on, growing more and more weary at every step. "Alas!" he said, "It is no use. I shall never reach home now. I shall never see father and mother again. I had better kill myself." So he took a sharp rock and tried to cut his throat, his face, his body and his limbs, but he only succeeded in gashing himself without inflicting any fatal injury. He took another rock, and another, but it was all in vain. He struggled on in the darkness, growing thinner and thinner till at last his limbs wasted away and he died.

22. THE BLACK BEAR'S SPELL

(Told by Fred, an Eskimo of Nome, Alaska)

Long ago, near Cape Prince of Wales, there lived a woman and her young son, all alone. Often they were starving, for there was no man to hunt for them. Sometimes the woman would say to her son: "Are you hungry?" and when he replied "Yes," she would give him a small piece of seal meat. In time the boy grew bigger and stronger. One day he said, "To-morrow I shall go and look

 $72753 - 4\frac{1}{2}$

for game; perhaps I shall find something." But his mother said, "Don't go. You are only a little boy yet. You may meet a white bear or a black bear and never come home any more." "No," said the boy, "I shall be all right; I shall come back safely. I may find something, perhaps a caribou." That night he hardly slept for thinking of his journey on the morrow. Long before dawn he started out and wandered about all day, but saw nothing. At last he came to a great wall of rock where something lurked in the shadow. "What is it?" he said. "Is it a black bear, or perhaps a white one? I'll crawl up close and see." He felt somewhat afraid, but nevertheless he crept a little nearer. At last it was in plain view—a black bear. Every now and then it raised its head and looked around, and then the boy dropped his head and hugged the ground. He was terribly frightened, so frightened that he could not stir from the spot. "Alas," he said to himself, "It is all over now. I shall never go back home to mother again." Presently the bear saw him, and slowly rising to its feet shambled towards him. "It's all over now," the boy said to himself; "It's going to eat me." As the bear drew near he looked up at it and slowly stood up, waiting. But the bear said, "Speak, boy, what is it you come for?" and the boy answered, "I came out to look for game. Mother told me not to come. 'You may meet a white bear,' she said, 'or a black one, and it will eat you and you will never come home again.'" But the bear said, "Don't be frightened; I am not going to eat you. I am going to tell you something. When you kill any game, caribou or seal or whatever it may be, and are cutting it up, throw some small pieces on one side for me—I may be hungry. I am your father. If you don't you will never return home." The boy said, "All right." He was terribly frightened and ran all the way home. He panted hard as he entered the house, and his mother, noticing it, asked "What is the matter? What have you seen?" "Nothing," said the boy, "I walked about all day and saw nothing." "Oh, but you are panting," she said, "I think you must have seen something." "No," he replied. "I saw nothing. I was afraid it would get dark and I should not be able to find my way home, so I ran. I did not see anything at all." However, he was very tired and soon went to bed and fell asleep. His mother was troubled and unable to sleep, but lay and watched him all night with her eyes half-open. The next day the boy went out hunting again. As he was leaving his mother said, "Don't go hunting; you are only a little boy yet and may never come back again. Wait until you are bigger." But the boy said, "Oh I shall come back all right." So he went away and came upon a large caribou, which he shot and skinned. A few small pieces of meat he threw aside; the rest he packed in his shirt and returned home. His mother was delighted; "Well done," she said, "Well done." They had a good meal that evening, and went to bed satisfied. Another day the boy saw a bearded seal near the shore. He speared it, threw aside some of the meat and dragged the rest home. "Well done, my son," his mother said, "Well dore. We shan't be hungry now." So they lived happily. and the boy became a yourg man. Ore day he did not go out as usual. His mother said to him, "What is the matter? Are you sick, that you do not go out?" "No," he said, "It's merely that I don't want to go today." "Are you sure it's not because you are feeling unwell and weak, and are afraid you will never reach home again?" "No," he said, "I don't want to go. Do you want me to go away and get lost and never come back?" "No, that is not the reason," she said, "I thought that perhaps you were sick." So the boy stayed at home that day, and ate and slept, ate and slept, until it was time to go to bed. The next day he went out and shot a caribou, but he forgot to throw away any small pieces of meat when he cut it up. Hardly had he started back home when it suddenly became dark and he could not see his way. "How is this?" he said. "It was easy enough to get back home before in the one day. Now it seems as though I shall have to sleep out here and shall not reach home until tomorrow." But neither did he reach home the next day, nor the next, but went on walking and walking until he died.

48 a

23. THE DUCK WIFE

(Told by Fred, an Eskimo of Nome, Alaska)

Long ago, near Tappag (Cape Prince of Wales), there lived a man, his wife, and one son, a youth. The woman constantly urged her son to go and find a wife for himself, but the youth refused, saying that he did not want a wife. "Nay," said his mother, "I am growing old, and shall soon be unable to dress the game that you kill. You had better find a young wife who can help me." However, the youth refused; later, he said, he might look for a wife, but for the present he was quite content without one. Then one day he went off in his kavak to look for ducks and other game. All day he paddled up the river, but he saw nothing. When night came he made a rough shelter for himself among the willows that fringed the bank and lay down. But he felt a little nervous and did not sleep very well, so before daylight he rose, ate a little seal meat that he had with him, and set out again up the river. All that morning he paddled along without seeing any signs of game. Dense willows lined the river bank on one side, but on the other there were short stretches of beach. In the afternoon the youth turned his kayak towards the more open bank and went ashore to examine the country ahead, for it was all strange to him. He took the kayak out of the water, turned it on its side, and propped it against a stake, intending to return after a while. He pondered a moment as to which way to go, then started off inland. Evening was drawing near when suddenly he noticed a number of girls playing hide and seek (*imutaq*); strangely enough, they wore no clothes. He crept near to watch them. "I never saw girls like this before." he said to himself, and crept closer and closer until he had a good view of them. There was one he particularly admired; she was more beautiful than the rest; but how was he to seize her and carry her off? "Here is a fine place for you to hide," he thought. "Come over this way." Even as he thought thus, she began to run towards him. He concealed himself cautiously behind a bush, and when the girl approached, sprang out and seized her. "Let me go," she said. "Let me go." "No," he answered, "You are my wife now." "Let me go. I'm cold." "No, no, I'll give you a skin shirt and you won't be cold any more." "I don't want it," she said; "I never saw one like that before. I don't want it." How-ever, he took her away to the place where his kayak was lying. "I'm hungry," the youth said, and she answered, "So am I." "Well," he continued, "I'll give you some seal meat." "I don't know that kind of food," she said; "I don't want any." "Why, it's good food; it's what I eat all the time at home." Nevertheless she hardly touched it. By this time it was dark, so they slept there that night. The next morning he put his wife inside the kayak and started off home. All that day they travelled, and at sunset they slept on the bank again; the following day they reached his home.

Meanwhile his mother had been anxiously watching for his return, but when several days passed and still he did not appear, she lost hope and began to weep. "Alas! I shall never see him again," she mourned. Still she kept going outside to look, and at last saw him paddling down the river in his kayak. Presently she caught sight of the girl in the bottom of the canoe. "Why, he's bringing a wife back with him; well done, my son, well done." At last the kayak put in to the beach and the old woman went down to greet them. "You have found a wife at last," she said. "Yes," he replied, "I found one." "Well, I expect she's hungry," his mother said; "There is some seal meat and caribou meat in the house. Let her come in and eat." So the young man turned to his wife and said, "Go inside and have something to eat." "No," she said; "I don't want that kind of food," and she ate but little of it. But when all was quiet and the rest had gone to bed she gathered a lot of grass and ate that, and so appeased her hunger.

The days passed quietly; the young man went out hunting, while his wife stayed at home and made his mittens and boots and whatever other clothes he needed. In time she bore him a son and later a daughter, but still she continued to eat grass as before. One day the old woman said to her: "What kind of girl are you that you are always eating grass? Are you a duck?" Then the girl was very angry; she went inside, weeping, dressed her two children, and went out again with them. Her husband was away hunting on the ice. When he came home in the evening he looked round for his wife, but could not see her anywhere. "Father, mother," he said, "Where is my wife?" "I don't know," the old woman arswered. "This afternoon she came inside, dressed the two children, and went out again. Perhaps she has run away." The youth was vexed with his mother and said, "What did you say to make her run away? I shan't stay with you any longer." The old woman began to weep bitterly, but all in vain; in the morning the young man went to look for his wife. He found her tracks and followed them day after day. One evening he came to a rude shelter. "Ah," he thought, "This is where my wife slept last night. I'll sleep here too, and in the morning I'll overtake her." So he rose early the next morning and hurried forward, hoping to come up with her very soon: but when night came there was still no sign of her. Another evening, just when darkness was drawing on, he discovered the ashes of his wife's fire, and they were still warm. He lay down beside them, but could sleep very little for thinking of how he should overtake her on the morrow. Again he rose early and pressed forward, but suddenly, looking at her tracks, he exclaimed, "Why, one of her feet is webbed like a duck's! Perhaps I shall never find her now;" nor indeed did he come up with her that day. Still he continued to follow her tracks day after day. Once he found the remains of a fire she had kindled, and this time the ashes were very hot, but still there was no sign of the girl herself. The next evening though he saw a house in the distance, and hurried towards it, thinking to find his wife there. As he drew near a man called out from within that $tia\gamma a\gamma a\gamma a$ (lit. "Some one has reached me," *i.e.* "Hallo"). "U, u," the youth replied; "Where is my wife?" "How should I know?" the man answered; "I know nothing of your wife." "O yes, you do," the young man answered. "Tell me where she is and I'll make you a present." "What will you give me?" he said. "I'll give you an axe." "All right," the man answered; "I'll tell you. Your wife was here last night, but she went away again this morning; she's a long way off now." "Never mind," the youth said; "I'll find her." "Well, stay here tonight and in the morning I'll show you which way she went." So the youth slept with him that night. In the morning the man said, "This is the way she went; but she is a long way off now and you are tired; you had better give up the pursuit." "No, I'm never tired," the young man said: "I'll soon catch up with her," and he gave the man nis axe and went on. Day after day he travelled along until he came to another house. A man inside called out $tia\gamma a\gamma a\eta a$, and the youth answered "U, u, where is my wife?" "I don't know anything about your wife; what are you talking about?" "Yes, you know all right. I'll make you a present if you tell me." "What will you give me?" "I'll give you a pair of sealskin trousers." "Well, your wife was here last night but she went away again this morning. She had two children with her, a boy and a girl." "Yes, that was she; tomorrow I'll overtake her." All the next day he hurried along and in the evening he came to a third house. This time he offered a skin coat. "Yes, his wife was there yesterday, but had gone on that morning." He slept at the house that night. Early the following morning the man said, "This is the way that your wife went. Very soon you will come to a big lake. But you are worn out; perhaps you will die on the trail. Better give up the chase." "No, no, I'm not tired. I'll overtake her soon;" and away he went. Presently he came to a great lake. "Alas!" he said, "How am I to cross. I have no skin boots, no kayak, no axe. I shall never catch her now. I may as well lie down and die." So he lay on the edge of the lake her, a boy and a girl." "Yes, that was she; tomorrow I'll overtake her." All

and fell asleep. He was awakened by something tugging at his leg, and looking down he saw a red fox. He sat up. The fox pulled back its hood, changed into a man, and said, "Where have you come from?" "Oh, I have come from a long way off in pursuit of my wife. Now I have reached this lake and cannot get across; I shall never find her now." But the fox said, "You see that big mountain on the other side: you must climb that. There will be dead Eskimos lying all about the path, but you must take no notice of them; you must keep on and on and on, however tired you are. If you stop only once you will surely die, and never see your wife again. Never mind the dead bodies, keep on going until you reach the top. Then when you get there you will see down below a large village containing many people. One house will be bigger than the rest; that is where your wife lives. Around it there will be plenty of reindeer, and inside abundance of everything that you can wish. Your boy you will find as tall as yourself, and your little girl has grown too. Now sit on my back and close your eyes; don't look, but just hold on tight." So the young man climbed on to the fox's back, closed his eves, and the fox started off. Presently it stopped the lake was far behind them and they were at the foot of the mountain. Here the young man alighted, and the fox said *älienamiuk* ("We are both glad," *i.e.* "Goodbye"). "Goodbye," said the youth. "Some day I'll requite you with a piece of caribou meat or something." "Very well," said the fox, "Only remember, don't stop until you get to the top, however tired you may be."

So the young man set out to climb the mountain. All day he walked, never turning to right or left, never heeding the dead bodies with which his path was strewn. No darkness came to obscure the way now, but his legs began to ache long before the top was in sight. Still he struggled on. Once he stumbled and almost fell, so terrible was the aching in his limbs, but looking up he saw the summit just a little way beyond, and with one last effort he managed to gain it. Slowly he recovered and looked around him. There below was the village, as the fox had told him; and there was the big house with the reindeer near by. Hurriedly he descended and approached the houses. But now two men came from the big house directly towards him. "What does this mean?" he said to himself; "What do they want?" He searched about, found a stout willow stick and hid behind a bush. The men came close up and were passing by when he sprang out and smote them one after the other on the back of the neck and slew them. Quickly he dug a hole in the ground and buried them, then hurried on to the big house. In the passage he stopped to brush the snow off his clothes and boots. Suddenly the door opened and a boy came out, said tiayayaya and quickly went inside again, calling out "Mother, father is here." But the young woman within laughed at him. The boy went outside again and the young man said to him, "Boy, give me some water, I'm thirsty; tell your mother to bring it out." So the boy went inside and told his mother that his father wanted her to take him out some water. Still she did not believe, but said, "What are you talking about, my son? Your father is a long way from here. Your father's mother was a bad woman, so we left them;" and she refused to go out. Then her husband went inside himself and found another man sitting on the sleeping platform. "What are you doing here?" the young man said; "She is my wife, not your's." The other man was afraid and said never a word, but presently took his mittens and coat and departed. Then the young man turned to his wife and said, "How the boy has grown, and the girl too." But his wife answered, "You are not my husband. He is far far away and can never come here." "O, but I have come. I am he. You know the river beside the house. I followed you up the river and walked day after day, never stopping until I reached here." "No Eskimos ever come here," she rejoined. "This is my country, the ducks' country. I think you must be some other man, not my husband." "Do you remember the big mountain on this side of the lake? I climbed right up that mountain, never stopping once. My legs ached, my body ached, often I nearly stopped, often nearly dropped down, but I was afraid I

should die if I did, and should never reach the top, so I kept on and on, and at last I reached it." Now at last his wife believed him. Her old mother said to her: "Perhaps your husband is hungry and would like something to eat." So his wife went outside and brought in some food—berries and a few small fish, for, being ducks, they had no seal or caribou meat. Her husband was not used to this kind of food and ate but little, but when his wife's mother asked him if he had finished he said, "Yes, I have eaten plenty." Then they settled down to talk and his wife's father said to him: "You know, in your country there is an abundance of everything; plenty of caribou, plenty of seals, plenty of white fish, plenty of white ducks, plenty of willows, plenty of wind; sometimes it is very hot, sometimes very cold; everything is in abundance." The young man said, "Yes, that is so." And the old man continued, "Well, how long do you expect to stay here?" "I don't know," answered the young man. The old man went on talking and said, "Sometimes strange people come here to attack us, so we have to keep watch."

The young man settled down with his wife and her people. One day a villager went outside, and, looking around as usual, saw a dark cloud like smoke coming down from the mountain. He watched it come nearer and nearer until at last he could distinguish what it was—a host of duck Eskimos. The villagers turned out to oppose them, and a great battle ensued. The young man —the only real man amongst them all—looked round for a weapon with which to help his wife's people. He found a stick and laid about him mightily, slaying the enemy by hundreds. All day he pursued them ruthlessly, and ceased at night only because he was tired out. Some of the slain he took home with him, and said to his old mother-in-law: "Cook some of these ducks for me. I've been hungry for ever so long." But the old woman said: "No, no, we don't eat that kind of meat; I don't want to cook them." "Well, but I like them," he rejoined. "Well then, I'll cook them outside away from the house," said the old woman. So she cooked them outside, and the young man went outside and ate them. "They were fine," he said when he came in again, "I had an excellent meal from them and am not hungry any more."

He stayed in that place for some time longer, and his wife bore him another son. Then he said, "I shall return to my home again. My wife and her baby, they shall come with me, but the boy and the girl shall stay here." His parentsin-law asked: "When will you be coming back again?" "I don't know," he said; "Perhaps we shall never come back at all. It is a very long way." So he departed with his wife and baby.

Cf. No. 64.

24. The Loon's Brides

(Told by Fred, an Eskimo of Nome, Alaska)

Long ago there lived at Tapqaq a man, his wife, and their one daughter, a girl of marriageable years. Her parents often urged her to take a husband, and there were indeed many youths who sought her hand; but always she declined, saying that she did not want a husband, but was well content to live as she was. One day there came to the village two young men dressed in fine fur clothes. The girl was outside at the time playing ball with the other women. The young men approached her and said "Hallo" ($tia\gamma a\gamma a\eta a$). The girl answered, "Hallo. Will you go inside?" They entered the house and greeted her parents. The mother brought out some seal meat and whitefish and began to prepare a meal for them, while her husband questioned them as to whence they came. But they merely arswered "O, our country is a long way from here; we do not know how you would name it." They ate a hearty meal, although one of them could not take his eyes off the girl, so greatly did he admire her. A little later he said to his companion, "I'm going to have her for my wife." But the other said, "No, I am," and a dispute arose between them. At last

the father said, "Well, my daughter can't marry both of you;" so they stopped arguing for a time. When it was bed-time the girl slept over on one side of the house and the two youths on the other, with the father and mother between Hardly had they lain down when the youths renewed their dispute. them. "I'm going to make her my wife very soon," said one. "No, you're not. I am," retorted the other. The father told them to be quiet and go to sleep, but every now and then the dispute would break out afresh. In the morning, after breakfast, the boys and girls played football on the beach, and the two youths joined them. During the game one of the youths took a fancy to another girl who was playing, and said to her, "Come here." "What do you want?" she replied. "I want to talk to you. Come over here." "Well, what is it you want?" "Tell me, where is your father's house?" "There it is up on the hill." "Well, I'm going up there by and by." "All right," replied the girl. So for the remainder of the time that they stayed in the village, one youth lived in one house and one in the other. One night one of the girls woke up and fancied that she saw something like a black-throated loon $(qaqayua\gamma uk)$, but, as it disappeared almost immediately, she thought she must have been mistaken and went to sleep again. After a few days the youths decided to return home, so after breakfast one morning they set out, taking their brides with them. They walked all the morning without stopping, but in the afternoon the girls became very tired. Their husbands said, "Sit on our backs and close your eyes; mind you don't look, but hold on tight." So the girls mounted on their husbands' backs, closed their eyes, and gripped tight. Immediately they heard a noise like the steady flapping of wings and felt themselves rising into the air. Soon they were told to alight, and, opening their eyes, they found themselves outside a small house; but when they went inside they were surprised to find nothing there. "Our husbands are no good," they said to each other. "Here we are with nothing to eat, no skins to lie on, nothing at all." All that night they were cold and hungry, and unable to sleep. In the morning the young men went out to hunt seals, as they said, and their wives had to stay at home with nothing to do except weep. They went outside to see if there was any place to which they could flee, but on three sides they were surrounded by the sea and on the fourth a steep mountain rendered escape impossible; so they went inside again and wept. At dark their husbands returned. "Here is some seal meat," said one, throwing down some dung. 'Cook that and eat." The other threw down some rotten pieces of skin and told his wife that was for her to eat. The poor girls burst into tears, and said, "We can't eat that. We are not used to that kind of food;" and again they had to go to bed hungry. The next day the youths went away again, leaving their wives at home. The girls heard a noise in the afternoon. Presently an old woman entered the house; her teeth, they noticed, were like a fox's. "It's a wicked shame," she said, "For your husbands to treat you like this; they are not men, they are loons." The poor girls began to cry bitterly. "How shall we escape? How can we get back to Tapqaq? There is no way out of here; we shall just die." The old woman left them still weeping, and a few minutes later they saw a red fox running up the side of the mountain. At dark their husbands returned, bringing the same kind of food as before, which the girls again refused to eat. Escape was impossible; they died of starvation, and their husbands ate their bodies.

25. The Black Bear's Foster-child

(Told by Jennie Thomsen, an Eskimo of Cape Prince of Wales)

In the neighbourhood of Teller there once lived a man and his four daughters, the eldest of whom was married and shortly expecting a child. It was summer, and the man told his daughters to go out and gather berries. They had gone some distance when heavy rain began to fall. The married woman said to her sisters, "Here is a bear's cave; let us take shelter inside. If a bear comes we can make a hole in the roof and escape. It may be the cave is not inhabited at all. On the other hand if we keep on we shall certainly get very wet and then our heavy clothes will soon tire us out. We had better stay here." So they all went into the cave. Presently a black bear made its appearance. The women quickly cut a hole through the roof and climbed out—all except the eldest, who stuck half-way by reason of the child in her womb. Before her sisters could release her the bear had dragged her down and killed her. It ripped open her womb, took out the child, a fine boy, and laid it on a platform at the back of the cave. Then it lifted up the body of the mother, and laid it also at the back of the cave close to the baby. Meanwhile the other women had been watching through the hole in the roof, but when they saw this they ran home to tell their father.

Time went on and the baby grew into a fine boy. The bear fed him on meat, squirrel, fox, caribou, and other kinds. Meanwhile the dead woman lay on the platform at the back of the cave; slowly the flesh rotted away and the bones fell to the floor. Summer came round and the boy wanted to go outside, for hitherto he had never left the cave. In winter Bruin covered him with the skins of foxes when he lay down to sleep; otherwise he ran about naked, for she did not know how to make clothes for him. So now when he said to her, "I want to go outside," she answered, "Not today, my son. It is raining hard today; to-morrow you shall go out if you want to." The next day was bright and sunny, and the boy began to run about outside; but the light hurt his eyes and the sun scorched his body so that he soon ran inside again. Bruin asked him how he liked it. "It was fine," he said; "Only the light hurt my eyes and the sun was like a big fire and scorched me." Soon he ran outside again, and this time he was able to stay out a little longer; so it continued until at last he was able to stay out all day. By and by he noticed Bruin bringing in dead caribou, wolves, and other game. "How do you kill them?" he asked. "Why," said Bruin, "I just run after them on all fours like this and seize them in my hands and break them; that's all I do." One day when the boy was outside he saw a mouse, which he caught and killed exactly as Bruin had shown him. He took the body home and gave it to his foster-mother, who was delighted at his success. Another day he caught a squirrel, later a fox, then a wolf, and last of all a caribou. He was now a sturdy lad and a very skilful hunter. From time to time Bruin would bring home some black whale-skin which they both enjoyed very much. One day the boy said to her: "Do you like seal?" "Yes," she said, "I do." "Well, I'll try and catch one." "No, don't go down to the beach. You might fall into the water. You keep to the land. If I want black-skin or seal I'll get it myself; keep to the land." However, the boy determined to go in spite of her, so the next day he started off inland as usual, but as soon as he was out of sight he circled round and went down to the beach. There he saw a huge stranded whale, from which he cut a large piece of black skin and returned home. Bruin took the black-skin, but scolded him for disobeying her. "Don't go down to the beach again," she said, and he replied, "Very well." So he hunted on the land for a time until game became very scarce and difficult to catch. He was out looking for caribou one day and wandered about for a long time without seeing anything. Then he began to ponder over his foster-mother's warning; "Why doesn't she want me to go down to the beach? I'll go and have a look whether she wants me to or not;" so down he went. This time he saw something moving near the whale. He crept near and saw a crowd of people This puzzled him, and he pondered over it all the way home. like himself. "I wonder what it all means. My mother is different from me; she has a long nose, big teeth, and great nails on her hands and feet, and her body is covered with hair; besides she walks on all fours, not upright as I do. And what is the meaning of those bones at the back of the house? They are like my bones, her's are different. Perhaps she is not my mother after all; perhaps those bones belonged to my mother and Bruin killed her." It was very late when he reached

home, and his foster-mother said to him: "Where have you been? What makes you so late?" But he merely answered, "I walked round all day and saw nothing at all. I think we have too many skins in the house. The animals smell them and won't come near. I think we had better take them outside and burn them." "Very well," said Bruin; so they took the skins out and made a great fire. Then the boy said to Bruin, "Mother, come and lie down here while I search your head." So Bruin lay down and the boy picked the lice out of her head. Soon she fell asleep and began to snore. The boy cautiously slipped her head off his lap and let it drop on to the ground. Bruin woke with a start, but the boy ran away laughing. After the skins were burnt the caribou came round again and he was able to secure plenty of game. He would catch every animal that was to be found in the neighbourhood; only the ducks and the ptarmigan he did not know how to catch. But one day he noticed some ptarmigan resting among the willows on the bank of a river. He crept up very quietly and when he was underneath sprang up and caught one by the tail. After that he caught many of them.

Winter came, and they remained in the cave without venturing to stir abroad. In due season winter changed to spring, and spring gave place to summer; the boy, now grown into a hardy young man; resumed his hunting. He made up his mind to visit the beach again, but told his foster-mother that he was going after caribou. As he approached the whale, he saw a great number of people gathered round it exactly like those he had seen before, and he thought to himself: "Perhaps these are my people after all and Bruin is not my mother. She doesn't want me to know my own people, and that is why she forbids me to come down here to the beach. I believe that was my real mother whose bones are lying in the back of the cave. Well, I'll go down and talk to these people." So he descended to the beach and approached the group round the whale. They drew their knives when they saw the stranger, and were about to fall upon him and kill him when an old man suddenly cried "Stop," and checked their onslaught. "Long ago," he told them, "My eldest daughter went out one summer to gather berries and a black bear killed her. She was due to have a baby at the time and this youth greatly resembles her. Perhaps he is her son." So they asked the youth where he came from. He said, "My home is inland in a cave in the mountains. My mother Bruin lives there, but she is not at all like me; she has a long nose and big teeth and hair all over her body; on her hands and feet are great long nails. Perhaps she is not my mother, for in the back of the cave are some bones just like my bones." Then they were sure that he was their kinsman, and the old man told him who he was and how the bear had killed his mother. "Take this bow," he said, "And kill her when you get back." The youth had never seen a bow before, and held it very gingerly in his hands. They showed him how to string it. He laid the arrow on the string, but was afraid and dropped it immediately. He tried again, bent the bow a little, and dropped it again. "I'll kill her with my hands," he said, "In the same way as I kill caribou." "Better take the bow and arrow," his grandfather said; "She is big and strong and may be too much for you." So the youth tried once more and succeeded a little better. Before long he knew how to use it quite well. Then he went back to the cave, taking the bow and arrow with him and a small piece of black-skin as well. Bruin said, "Where have you been? Why are you so late in coming home?" "Oh, I wandered round and round and saw nothing, so I went down to the beach and have brought a piece of black-skin." "Never do that again, my son. I warned you about it before. You might fall into the water." However, they ate the black-skin. The next day the boy said, "I think we had better burn the skins again; there seems to be no game around, and it must be because they smell the skins." "I'll go out and have a look myself," said Bruin; "Perhaps I shall find something." "No, you stay at home, you are too old now to go hunting. Long ago, when I was very small you went out and got food for me; now I want to do the same for you—I want to show my gratitude." Bruin believed him and said, "Oh, very well, we'll burn the skirs." So they carried them outside and made a great pile of them, and set them on fire. They burnt fiercely and the flames mounted into the sky. Then the youth said, "Come here and lie down while I search your head." So Bruin lay down with her head in his lap and he began to scratch it very gently. Soon she fell asleep and began to snore, whereupon the youth quietly slipped away and went to take up his bow and arrow, which he had hidden near the door. But before he could string it, Bruin woke up and saw him. Immediately she rushed at him, saying, "So you thought you could fool me as you did before? You have been visiting your people down on the beach. I killed your mother, and now I'm going to kill you too, and afterwards I'll eat you." The youth ran round the fire with Bruin close on his heels. She was almost on top of him when he jumped right through the fire out to the other side. Bruin jumped too, but she fell into the midst of the flames and was burnt to death.

After this the youth went to live with his grandfather, but he was unaccustomed to the smell and heat of an Eskimo house, and could never endure to stay indoors for any length of time; so soon afterwards he built a house of his own. One of his aunts made him a fine set of deerskin clothes, but he found them very uncomfortable, for he could not move his limbs freely in them. So she made him another set of thin clothes with very little hair on them. These were very stiff too, but he grew accustomed to them in time. He lived a long time after this and became a very famous hunter, but he never married.

26. THE CARIBOU WOMAN

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

There once lived at Tapqaq a man and his wife who got on very badly together. He used to beat her continually and maltreat her in every way. At last she decided to run away to the mountains. One day her husband went hunting out on the ice. She waited until he was out of sight, then went inside, put on her best clothes and started out, carrying a little food on her back. She walked on and on, day after day, sleeping at night upon the ground. Winter was drawing near, and she found little to eat, only a few roots and berries. Gradually her strength failed her, and at last one day she sank down in the midst of a clump of grass, saving to herself, "I can't go any farther; I may as well lie down here." But what was her surprise when the earth gave way beneath her; unconsciously she had lain on a door that opened on to the underground passage of a house. She hesitated a moment before entering, but thought, "Well, my husband would only have killed me if I had stayed at home; whoever it is that lives here can't do any worse." Inside she found abundance of everything, skins to sleep on, meat to eat, everything that could be desired. She was very faint and hungry, but was careful not to touch any of the food. After a time she heard someone outside, and a voice called down, "Who has broken in my door? Who is it inside there? If it is a man I shall kill him, but if it is a woman I shall let her live." Then the man came in and found the woman sitting in a corner. "What are you sitting over there for?" he said. "Why don't you take and eat something? You are thin and starved. Eat something." So the woman took courage and ate. Then the man said to her "Where have you come from?" "From down by the sea," she replied. "Well, stay here and cook and sew for me. I'll provide for you, and see that you have plenty of food and everything that you need; you'll soon be fat and strong again." So the woman stayed there and became his wife.

In time she bore him a son, and not long afterwards another. Her husband frequently warned her before he went out hunting that she was not to wander about outside, and if any visitors came she was not to take any notice of what they might say. One day an old woman came to the house while the man was

56 A

out, and sat and talked for a long time, but the wife paid no attention to her words. Finally she left, changing as she went into a red fox. The man asked his wife when he came home who had been visiting her, and she said, "It was an old woman who talked and talked for a long time, then, as I paid no attention to what she said, she went away." "Remember never to listen to anyone who may come," he answered. "I was married twice before and both my wives were lost through giving heed to the words of others." The old woman called again and again, but always with the same result. Then one day the man's wife forgot what her husband had told her and listened to what the woman was saying to her. "Let me search your head," the old woman said. "There is nothing in my hair," replied the other. "Well, let me look anyway." "No, I am busy. My husband will come home and be very angry if his food is not ready." "Oh, no, he won't be angry. Besides there is plenty of time." "Oh, very well then." So the wife lay down while the old woman searched her head. Cunningly she scratched it lightly until the young woman fell asleep, then quietly stole out, changed into a red fox and went away. Soon afterwards the wife was awakened by a terrible pain in her head and an uncontrollable desire to go outside. She put her hands to her head and felt horns beginning to sprout there. She went outside; her head was already changed to the head of a caribou; she ran round and round, then went straight towards the mountains. In the evening her husband returned home and searched for her in vain. Outside he found her footsteps and noticed how they suddenly changed to a caribou's. He went inside again and said to the elder of his two children, "I am going to look for your mother. You must look after your little brother until I come home. Perhaps I shall be away a long time, and come back an old man, or perhaps I shall come back very soon." Before he left, he filled the house with food and skins and made a small bow and arrow for the boy, then set out to look for his wife. For a long time he wandered about, searching in vain for any signs of her. At last he came to a small dark house on the side of a hill, and listening on the roof he heard a little child say in a tearful voice: "Mother, tell me a story." He heard the mother answer, "I have no story to tell you, my child. Oh, well, I will tell you just one. Listen. There was once a man and his wife and two little children living in a house all by themselves. The man was very fond of his wife and used to tell her not to listen to the conversation of any visitor who might happen to come in while he was away hunting." The man above said to himself, "She is referring to me." "One day," the voice continued, "the woman forgot, and she listened to a red fox and let it scratch her head. Then she was changed to a caribou and fled to the mountains to join the herd." The man outside could contain himself no longer and called out: "That's my wife you are talking about. Tell me, where is she now?" "Oh, I didn't know there was anyone outside. Come in, come in." So the man entered the house and the woman gave him something to eat. When he had finished eating she said, "You want to find your wife, do you? Well, you must go to the other side of this mountain and there you will find a great herd of caribou. Your wife is amongst them; you will easily recognize her, for she is very strong and leaps and races about much more than the rest. Take a rope with you and steal up close, and when she is near enough throw the rope over her horns or her legs, or anywhere where it will hold. Then throw her on her back and skin her. You must be very careful not to kill her, and when you are skinning her, mind you don't cut the flesh anywhere. Then when you have skinned the body, make a small incision in the belly and your wife will come out from within unharmed. Now go quickly and don't look round as you go. Only when you are a long way off you may look round if you want to. I shall be following you." So the man thanked her and hurried off. When he had gone some distance he looked round, and there coming away from the house was a black bear with her young cub following closely behind her. He hurried across the mountain and came upon a big herd of caribou; one of the deer was leaping about much more

than the rest—it was his wife. He stole up close and watched his opportunity; then as she circled round him, coming nearer and nearer, he suddenly threw his rope round her horns, and dragged her down. He turned her over on to her back and slit the skin down the belly and drew it off, then made a small incision; forth came his wife naked. "What did you do that for," she said. "Give me some clothes to put on." So he gave her some clothes, and together they set out for their home. They travelled for many days and at last approached the house. Two young men came towards them, one carrying a bow and arrow which he was on the point of notching. "Don't shoot," the man called out, "Let us talk first, then afterwards if you want to shoot us, shoot." "Very well," said the elder of the two youths; "What is it you want?" "Where are your father and mother?" asked the man. "We have none," the youth said. "Well, but how did you grow up? Where did you get your food?" "Oh, our father left us plenty of food before he went away to look for our mother." During this conversation, the man had been drawing nearer and nearer, till the younger boy became afraid and concealed himself behind his brother. But now the man said: "It was I who procured you that food, and I made you that bow that you are holding in your hand. I am your father." "Is that so?" said the elder youth. "Come on inside." So they all went inside. The father had returned an old man. While he was away many strangers had tried to intrude but the elder boy shot them all with his bow and arrows.

27. THE MOUSE WOMAN'S COAT

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

The mice, $qi\ddot{a}\gamma aiyut$, inhabited a great country in the mountains where they built a large dance-house. One of their women went home and drew out her intestines, which she hung up to dry. When they were dry she made a rain coat of them. She put it on and returned to the dance-house, and after a while, when it came to her turn, she stood up to dance and sang this song:

qαvıtia tamna älıpnaupıciun uγγuaq

"My rain coat, that one, don't break it, (it is) of bearded seal intestine."

But a man put out his hand and touched it. It broke, and the woman died.

28. The Caribou Man

(Told by an Eskimo woman of Cape Prince of Wales)

There was a settlement of Eskimos living at Tapqaq (Cape Prince of Wales). Amongst them was a man named Nakasunaluk (Small Calves), who had a wife and two children. One day Nakasunaluk went caribou hunting and saw a herd of five or six deer. He stalked close to them and was about to launch his arrow when one of the deer pushed back the hood from its head and changed into a man. It called Nakasunaluk, telling him to come near. Nakasunaluk went over, and the deer asked him if he would like to join them. He said he would, so the deer removed his clothes and turned him into a caribou like themselves; then they all moved off together. In their wanderings Nakasunaluk was always behind the others. They said to him, "Why are you so slow?" He replied, "I keep stumbling all the time." They told him to look up at the stars as he walked along, for if he watched the ground he would always stumble; after this, by following their advice, he was able to keep up with them. But when it came to feeding-time he could never find anything to eat, and in consequence became very thin and weak. The deer said to him, "How is it that you are so thin?" and he replied, "I cannot find anything to eat." So they taught him their food—the pupci that springs up so fresh after rain and would make him fat, and the punci that springs up so fresh after rain and would like to go

58 a

back home. "Yes," he said, "My people will think that I am lost." "Very well," said the deer, "We will take you home." Accordingly they all started back. As they travelled the deer said to him: "While we sleep one of us is always watching with its head up; when that one sleeps another takes its place, for we are afraid of men and wolves. If you see a wolf or a man you too will want to run away." At last they reached the place where they had first encountered one another. There Nakasunaluk put on his clothes again and returned to his human shape. He told the deer just before he left them that they should keep away from both wolves and men who would want to kill them. So the deer departed, and Nakasunaluk went on to his home. His people said to him "Where have you been?" "The deer," he said, "Took me with them far away." "We watched for you for a long time," they told him, "And when you did not come back we thought that you were lost." Nakasunaluk said, "When I wanted to shoot the deer and go away with them. So they changed me into a deer and taught me what to eat and how I should look up at the stars when walking over the land." This man, Nakasunaluk, had very small legs (hence his name); one deer-leg was sufficient to make a boot for him (two are required for the ordinary adult). After his return home he was able to run very fast.

Cf. Rasmussen, p. 108f.; Rasmussen and Worster, p. 101; Turner, p. '328f.

29. The Boy and the Walrus

(Told by *Mangilena*, an Eskimo of Mackenzie river)

Some little boys one summer were playing hide and seek (*himo himo*). One of them hid behind some walrus bones which lay bleaching on the shore. Suddenly the bones were transformed into a live walrus which carried the boy out into the sea to its house. There it changed to a man and kept the boy tied up by a long string, one end of which was securely fastened inside the house so that he could not run away. Even when the boy was obliged to go outside the cord still remained attached to him. For a long time he lived there in the walrus' hut. At last one day the other children came over and saw the boy picking crustaceans from the walrus' hair. The boy looked out and saw them. He said to the walrus, "I want to go outside." "Very well," said the walrus. The boy went out, but the long cord still held him fast. There was a post at the end of the passage, and the boy, when he went outside, taught it to say whatever words he should want it to say. This task occupied him a long time, and the walrus began to call out "Haven't you finished yet." "No," replied the boy, "Not yet," and continued his instructions to the post. Finally he began to call over the names of his brothers whom he could see not far away:

ukokani umiät ukokani qayät "There are some umiaks over there, there are some kayaks over there." auci\u aiyauci\u qiliiliyuci\u äluna\u qileqpän`alu a\ulu "Ausıq and Aiyausiq, Qiliiliyusiq, Alunaq, Qileqpanna, Arluk" uvi\ulu kiluluakpa\uleqplu qilu\uklu—nuyuyut "Uviluq, Kiluluakpak and Qilullik—that is all."

After calling over their names he unbound the rope from his body, fastened it to the post, and ran off to join his brothers. From time to time the walrus called out, "Haven't you finished yet," and the post would answer, "No, not yet." At last the walrus became impatient and pulled the cord. It held fast without yielding an inch. He pulled harder, and finally the post fell, bringing the whole passage down with a crash. The walrus ran outside, wild with anger when he saw what had happened. He took his proper walrus form and followed the children. Soon he caught up to them, but they threw overboard some of their clothes. He stopped to fight them, and meanwhile the children pushed ahead. Again he overtook them, and again they threw more clothes over to delay him. At last they reached the shore. The walrus followed them up on to the land. They said to him: "Turn round and look the other way." The walrus turned round, and immediately they killed him with their harpoons, and cooked and ate the carcase. Only the boy refused to share in the feast, saying that he had lived with the walrus and therefore must not touch it.

Cf. No. 56.

C. SHAMANISM

30. The Orphan and the Spirit of the Tide Crack

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

There was a little orphan boy who had no home and no one to look after him. In summer he slept out of doors, in winter in the big house of the men. Someone out of pity would give him a few clothes, another a little food. One winter's evening a number of small boys, about ten in all, were playing in the men's house (the dance-house). Amisunaq, the little orphan, was sitting on some bearded seal skins which had been hung up to dry near the ceiling. The boys noticed him there and began to sing:—

ämicunaq tätumnoukt>q	Amisunaq is crazy.
ämicunag tätumnouktog	Amisunaq is crazy.
$n^{y}i\gamma\alpha pq\bar{a}\cdot ni\ tatpi\gamma\alpha ni$	Up there in the ceiling
$n^{y}i\gamma\alpha pqa\cdot ni t at pi\gamma\alpha ni$	Up there in the ceiling
iraatsqtsq iraatsqtsq	He is hiding.
ämicun icoyın	Amisunaq, go outside.

Then one of the boys took him by the hair and threw him outside, telling him to see what he could find out there. Presently he came in again. "What did you see?" "I saw nothing," he answered. Again they sang the song and threw him outside. This time he saw a light out on the ice; it was like a star or a lamp. He went inside again. "What did you see?" they asked him. "I saw a light far out on the ice," he said, "Like a lamp or a star, but it was neither. You had better look out, better take care, it may be a spirit." However, they took no notice, but sang their song over again, and again threw him out. This time the light was much nearer; it was like a great fire on the beach. Amisunaq hurried inside, frightened. "What did you see?" "I saw something like a great fire down on the beach. It may be a spirit. You had better hide." The children too were afraid now, and hid in various parts of the dance-house. Presently a loud cracking and rending was heard outside as when heavy ice crushes together and raises a pressure-ridge. Then an enormous arm was thrust in through the trap door; from the wrist upwards it was covered with the most elaborate tatooing. Slowly it waved about, seized one child and dragged it outside, returned and seized another, and continued until all the children had disappeared except Amisunaq, who was hiding among the bearded seal skins. There he stayed all night afraid to move, although the arm had vanished. Before daylight one of the old men came to the dance-house and tried to enter, but the door was blocked with ice and he was unable to open it. This vexed him and he called out, "Children, open the door." Amisunaq, however, was too fright-ened to move. The old man called out more angrily, "Children, open the door," but still Amisunaq did not move. Now the old man in his rage threatened to thrash them when he got inside. "Open the door," he cried; "I am cold." Then Amisunaq called out, "There is no one here except myself. A spirit came in the night and carried off all the others." "Who are you?" asked the old man. "Amisunaq," he replied. So the old man tore out the window and, peering in, saw Amisunaq sitting on the seal skins. "You had better come out here and

60 a

tell us all about it," he said, and, taking hold of Amisunag by the arm, he dragged him out through the window and led him away to his house. There Amisunaq told them all that had happened. As soon as it was broad day, all the men in the village began to search for the missing children, but all they found were huge footprints in the snow leading from the door of the dance-house, and a great pressure ridge of ice on the beach in which were embedded the childrens' mangled heads and trunks and limbs; it was the giant that lived under the ice that had carried them off. The villagers determined to revenge the outrage, but at the time they could do nothing. Amisunaq went to live with the old man during the remainder of the winter and all through the following spring and summer. Late in the autumn, just when the ice began to pack in from the sea, the men all gathered in the dance-house one evening and played as the children had done the year before; they sang the same song, and threw *Amisunaq* out of doors in the same way. Everything happened as before; first there was nothing, then a light far out on the ice, then a great fire on the beach. But the men, instead of hiding, gathered round the trap-door. On one side stood a man with an axe in his hand; opposite him another with a large knife; on the third side a man wielded a great club, and a fourth held three or four big stones. So they waited. Presently loud rending and crashing was heard outside, and a gigantic arm was thrust in through the door. Axe, knife, rocks, club, all fell at once; the arm was immediately withdrawn. Next morning the same huge tracks were visible in the snow outside the house, but this time they were stained with pools of blood—the giant had gone away only to die.

Cf. Rink, story 10; Rasmussen, p. 197; Rasmussen and Worster, p. 117; Boas, Bull. A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 497; Nelson, p. 510f.

31. THE PTARMIGAN THIEVES

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

At Tin City (the tapqaymiut lived in this neighbourhood long before any township arose) there dwelt not very long ago an old woman with her two grandchildren, a boy and a girl. The boy was very skilful at catching ptarmigan in a net and kept the household well supplied with them; but after a time, when he visited his net each morning, he always found it empty-someone had stolen the ptarmigan in the night. He told his grandmother, "I can't catch any more ptarmigan because someone is always stealing them from the net." The old lady mumbled—she was so old that she could hardly speak—"Well, never mind, my boy." "Oh, but I don't want you to go hungry," he said. "I'm going to find out who it is." That night he lay in hiding near his net and watched. Soon two men came along and he could hear their conversation. One said to the other, "I don't like it at all. I feel very frightened; someone must be watch-ing us, for I never felt like this before." His companion told him to come on and not to be a fool. "You're dreaming," he said. "No, I'm not dreaming," protested the first; "I tell you I don't like it. I feel nervous." "Oh, come on," exclaimed the other. "Let's take these ptarmigan out." So one held the net up on one side and the other on the other, and they stripped it of all the ptarmi-The boy said to himself, "What right have they to steal my ptarmigan?" gan. and suddenly called out ppq-ppq-ppq-ppq-ppq-ppq. The men dropped the ptarmigan in their alarm and ran, but the boy was determined to find out who they were and gave chase, shouting at their heels all the time poq-poq. He pursued them over a low ridge (close to the present Tin City) and saw them enter a small round house on the other side. Quietly he stole on to the roof, lifted up a corner of the window and looked down. Inside was a shaman sitting on the sleeping platform and the two thieves were breathlessly relating to him their adventure. Suddenly the boy called out from the roof ppq-ppq-ppq. The thieves sprang up almost simultaneously, shrieking "The spirit, the spirit," and pitched forward on to their faces and lay dead. The shaman, seeing his twc

72753—5

accomplices dead—for they were but his instruments, he the real thief—called out "Who will help me against that spirit up there? Friend black bear, you come." Immediately a host of mice swarmed round the boy and threatened to eat him alive, but he sprang to his feet and stamped on them and killed them all. The shaman called out again, "Who will help me against that spirit up there? Friend white bear, you come." A host of lemmings then sprang up round the boy, but he tore them off him and stamped on them and killed them just as he had killed the mice. Again the shaman called out, "Who will help me against that spirit up there? Friend fire, you come." A great ball of fire suddenly appeared and began to roll towards the boy, who fled precipitately. The fire rolled after him, and had almost overtaken him when he drew his dogskin mitten from his left hand and threw it back, saying, "My pup, help me." Immediately the fire and the mitten began to fight, and the fire killed and consumed the mitten. Then it continued the pursuit, and was almost on top of the boy when he drew off his other mitten and flung it back, saying, "My pup, help me." This time the mitten was victorious, and the fire was destroyed. The boy reached home in safety and thereafter had no more trouble with his nets.

Cf. Nelson, p. 510f.

32. The Ghost

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

Long ago at a place a little south of Nome there were three houses standing together. A man died in one of them, and the other inhabitants left the settlement and went to live some distance away. With them was an orphan boy named Oyupkataliq. One day he was gruffly told to go off and get some food for himself, as he could not expect other people to provide for him all the time. He said, "All right, I shall go tomorrow." He borrowed some dogs, a sled and a pair of mittens from the man with whom he was living, and set out the next day for the deserted settlement. There he unharnessed the dogs and took them with him into the dead man's house, leaving the sled beside the rack. Inside he found a lamp, and soon he had everything arranged for passing the night. All was quiet for the first hour or two, then suddenly he heard a voice calling him: oyupkatäliq, oyupkatäliq, anu tapaymik tun γ um piciakatin, ta γ eoqpaum uq γ oa tamakli-i "Oyupkataliq, go out quickly; the spirit is going to seize you, the sea-salmon its oil let it devour." At first the chant was sung slowly in a low voice, and the boy took no notice, but a little while afterwards it was repeated louder and faster. The boy was rather frightened and hid behind the lamp. A third time the chant was sung outside, louder and faster than ever, then came a crash on the roof, and a moment afterwards the door was pushed violently open and the spirit entered. It searched all round the room without finding the boy and went out again. All was quiet for a while, and the boy began to think that the spirit had gone away altogether when he heard the song again, and a moment later it burst into the house a second time, made another futile search and went out. The boy, now thoroughly alarmed, fled outside and hid on top of the rack among a pile of king salmon. There was a light, he noticed, rather like a lamp, on the dead man's grave; presently he saw the spirit emerge out of it and enter the house, then come out again quickly and follow his tracks to the rack. Hurriedly he pulled some salmon out of a seal-poke and threw them The spirit stopped, picked them up, carried them on its back to the down. grave and vanished. Soon it reappeared and came towards the rack again. This time the boy threw down a few pieces of the poke itself, which the spirit carried off similarly. Then the boy jumped down, harnessed up his dogs as quickly as he could and raced off. Presently he saw a ball of fire pursuing him.¹ The terrified dogs travelled their fastest, but gradually it overtook them and

¹ See Stefansson, Anthropological Papers of the American Museum of Natural History, Vol. XIV, pt. I, p. 341f.

62 A

drew near. The boy took off one of his mittens and said to it, "Help me, my pup;" and threw it back at the fire. There was a short fight; then the fire ate up the mitten and continued the pursuit. Far in the distance the boy saw his home, but the fire was close behind again. He hastily drew off the other mitten and addressing it in the same way, threw it back; again the fire swallowed it up. But now the house was near at hand, and with one last effort the boy gained the entrance and rushed inside. Dark matter oozed from his nostrils, and he fell on the floor exhausted. "What's this?" said a shaman who was present. He looked out and saw the fire, but by the power of his magic he killed it, and saved the boy's life.

Cf. Rink, story 77.

33. THE ORPHAN WHO BECAME A GREAT SHAMAN (Told by Jennie Thomsen)

There was once a small boy whose father was dead, and only his mother left to look after him. The other people in the place constantly ill-treated him and made his childhood miserable. Years rolled by, and he grew older and stronger. One winter the people in the village built a large dance-house where they used to gather every evening. The boy spent nearly all his time in the open air; even while the others stayed in the dance-house he would often be wandering about outside. One evening, when he was gazing around outside as usual, he saw a bright light some distance away. A great desire filled him to find out about that light, so he started out, and walked for a very long time till at last he reached a big dance-house. He was gazing in through the window, but someone inside called out: "What are you standing out there for? Come inside." So inside he went. Men were sitting all round on three sides of the room, and the boy took his place on the fourth side near the door. Time after time the men asked him whether he were not a shaman, and each time he would answer, "No, I am not a shaman." Finally a man sitting opposite him on the platform said, "No, you are not a shaman; you are only a poor orphan boy whom everyone illtreats. I know all about you and I should like to help you." Then, getting down from the platform, he turned to another man and said, "Bring me in my seal-spear and my ice-scratcher." The man went out and brought them in. Then the shaman said "My spirit, help me. Make ice appear in the floor." A moment later a tiny circle of ice appeared in the middle of the floor, and gradually widened until it covered the whole space. A seal hole opened up in the middle, and a seal emerged and crawled out on to the edge of the ice. The shaman crept up and speared it, dragged it home, cut it up, and distributed it among all the people in the dance-house except the boy. Then the ice disappeared and the floor came back; at first it was only a small patch in the middle, but gradually it expanded and superseded the ice. The shaman asked the boy if he wished for more, but the boy was too frightened to answer. "You are a poor boy," the shaman continued, "and I should like to help you. Soon it will be light and then it will be too late. Shall I do some more?" In a voice barely audible the boy managed to whisper "Yes." The shaman immedi-ately called out, "My spirit, help me." The floor became covered with young ice pierced with a row of holes through which a fishing net was set. The shaman drew it in-it was full of white fish (anaxlıq), which he laid out on the ice to freeze, then divided up among the people on the platforms as before. Once again the ice vanished and the house resumed its usual appearance. Again the shaman called out: "My spirit, help me." This time a moor appeared, and a ring of nooses into which caribou were driven and caught; these too the shaman divided up among the inmates. Before daylight the boy was sent back home. A short time afterwards, when all the people of his village were gathered in the dance-house one evening, someone said to him, "You play us something

72753—5]

too." Then the boy thought to himself, "Why did everyone over there ask me if I were a shaman? I am not a shaman, but if they are going to call me a shaman, I may as well act like one." So he sat down in the middle of the floor and called, "My spirit, help me." Every one remained silent, watching to see what would happen. Presently the floor turned into ice and a seal appeared, which he speared, cut up and distributed among the people for them to eat. Similarly he obtained white-fish and caribou. Thereafter all the people of his village were afraid of him, for he was now a great shaman.

34. The Woman and her Grandfather's Skull

(Told by Angotitsiaq, an Eskimo of Point Hope)

Long ago a man and his wife lived on one bank of a small river, while on the opposite bank were the woman's father and her four brothers with their For a while her husband killed plenty of caribou, then he began to return families. home empty-handed. "I have wandered all over the hills," he would tell his wife, "And have found no caribou." One day when he returned home after dark unsuccessful again, his wife looked into the quiver that he had left outside the house. There she saw four arrows tipped with the nails from four little fingers, which she immediately recognized as her brothers'. She wept over them for a time, then wiped her eyes and went inside without letting her husband know what she had discovered. In the morning, when she arose to cook the breakfast as usual, she sharpened her big knife, saying to herself, "My husband is sound asleep, presently I shall kill him." She went into the kitchen $(i\gamma a)$ for a while, and when she came back her husband was still sleeping, so she picked up her knife and cut his throat; then she crossed the river to her brothers' home and went inside. There were her brothers all stretched out dead; dead too were their wives and children and the woman's father; her husband had slain them every one, and taken the little finger nails from all the men. She wept, then gathered up their quivers, their beads (cunauyät), their wolverine and wolf skins and everything that was of value, for they had been very prosperous. She packed them all into a kayak and started off down stream. All day she travelled, carried along by the swirling waters. Towards evening she heard a voice calling "My grandchild, my grandchild, come and look at me;" so she turned the kayak ashore and landed, drawing her boat up on to the bank. Climbing the bluff, she looked all around, but saw nothing. She heard the voice again, this time saying, "My grandchild, you almost stepped on me." Then she noticed a small mound of turf and, kicking off the top, found a man's head underneath. It said to her, "My grandchild, you see that big village down stream there at the first point. Those people are very wicked; they never hunt caribou or any other kind of game, but feed on men all the time. By and by you will see them. But at the second point beyond them is another large village and there the people are good; they eat caribou and never kill men. Start out in the night, and when the first people are about to seize and kill you. think of me. I have a sister at the second village living with her grandchild. and she has a large dog of which these near villagers are afraid."

So the woman set out about midnight and kept close to the bank, holding on to the trees to check the speed of her kayak. The wicked people were asleep, all except one man who came out of his house and saw her passing. He gave the alarm, and the people rushed out and pursued her. They had almost overtaken her when she thought of her grandfather—the skull which was buried in the ground. Immediately she fell into a profound sleep, and when she awoke she found herself lying alongside of him. "Ah, my grandchild," he said to her, "You were very slow in thinking about me." "Yes," she said, "I was." "Well then," he continued, "Start out again at midday. By and by when you are safe you will plant a stick in the ground and fasten to it a little blubber and a deerskin and some beads. That is all that I want." So she started out at midday, keeping this time to the middle of the stream, and passed the first village unseen. She saw the inhabitants there lead a man up to a great fire, and, gathering round him, slay him with a horn and dismember him, broiling the pieces over the fire and licking up the blood; but she herself passed unseen and reached the second village. There she landed near a small hill in which there was a cave. Placing the kayak with all that it contained within the cave, she approached a house which stood not far away. Lying on the roof of the passage was a large dog which pricked up its ears at her approach. She was very frightened. "This must be my grandmother's dog," she thought, and ran hurriedly into the house. Finding a very old woman inside, she exclaimed, "Oh, my grandmother." The old woman answered, "Why, my granddaughter, where have you come from?" "From far up the river," she replied. "My husband killed my father and all my brothers;" and forthwith she related all that had happened to her.

Some of the people in the village had noticed her arrival and a woman came into the house with her sons. The old grandmother was lying on the sleeping platform. She said to her grandchild, the young widow: "There is someone coming. You had better hide behind my back." So the young woman climbed up and concealed herself. The visitor entered the house and said to the old woman: "Where is your daughter? I want her to marry one of my sons." But the old woman answered "I have no daughter, only a grandson whom you know already." Thus she got rid of her visitor. As soon as she had gone the old woman turned to the young widow and said, "That woman wanted to take you away and marry you to one of her sons." But her granddaughter replied, "I don't want to marry anyone but this grandson of yours."

So the young widow married the old woman's grandson. She told her husband about the kayak and the other things that she had hidden in the cave, and they set out with the dog to bring them in. The man placed the kayak and all that it contained in one of the dog's ears, while he himself and his wife climbed into the other. Away galloped the dog, and very soon they were home Then the dog said to them: "Tomorrow we shall go and look for cariagain. bou." So on the morrow the man placed his bow and arrows in one ear, and climbed with his wife into the other. Soon they sighted two caribou. The dog lay down while the man jumped out and shot them both with his bow and arrows. Then the dog sprang up and ran to where the dead animals were lying. The man put the two caribou and his bow and arrows inside the one ear, climbed into the other again, and all returned home. Not long afterwards he sought out a stick, and he and his wife set it up in the ground on top of the hill. They strung a little blubber and a deerskin and some beads to the top of the stick. Next morning when they went to look at it, the stick was still there, but everything they had hung upon it had disappeared—their grandfather had taken them away. After that the two lived for many years; they became rich and had many children.

35. The Stone Baby

(Told by *Pautcana*, a Barrow Eskimo)

There once lived three sisters. One married an Eskimo from another district and went away to her husband's home. The other two married amongst their own people. After a time one of the women bore a child, but the other was barren. They lived together in the same house, and the young mother continually reproached her sister for her barrenness. The childless woman became in consequence very despondent, and said to herself, "Would that I might have a child, whatever it were like." Some time afterwards she did conceive and bear a child. She said to her sister, "I have a child now;" but neither she herself nor anyone else had ever seen it, for as soon as it was born she had wrapped it up in a sealskin without looking at it and had never unwrapped it afterwards. In moving about she carried it on her back beneath her hood. One day she went outside to cook, and laid the baby, still wrapped in the sealskin, on the drying frame (in ität). The people living in the house wanted to open it up and look at it, but the mother, before going out, would not let them, saying, "No, it is better that you should not see it." Suddenly as she was cooking outside she heard a loud report and a cry maa maa. She rushed inside and found all the inmates cut in two; they had tried to open up the baby and it had killed them.

This made the mother more careful than ever not to unwrap her child. She stayed but a short time in that place, then took the child on her back and went away along the coast. She reached some people and arranged to stay with them. They too wanted to see her baby, but she told them "No, it is better not to look at it; it has already killed others who tried to see it." However, while she was outside the house cooking, and had left it on the drying frame, they too tried to unwrap it and were killed in the same way. The mother was so alarmed and distressed that she left the place without eating at all, and wandered about with the stone baby on her back until she was tired out and very hungry. She saw some caribou and said to herself: "I wonder how I can get something to eat-I am very hungry." She laid the baby on the ground behind her back and. without looking at it, removed its wrapping; then she went off to one side. After a time the caribou approached the baby and looked at it. Immediately they were all cut in two and fell dead. The woman returned, recovered her child and wrapped it up again without looking at it. For a long time she stayed there, living on the caribou, but at last all her meat was consumed and she had to move on. She went down to the sea and saw a house. No one was about, so she went inside and sat down. There was plenty of food in the house, but she was afraid to touch it lest its owner might be angry and kill her. She waited a long time, then at last a man appeared—a powerful shaman who had already a long time, then at last a man appeared—a powerful shamah who had already killed many people. He said to the woman, "You had better stay with me and be my wife." When they rose in the morning the man wanted to see her baby. "You had better not see it," the woman told him. "It has already killed a great many people who tried to look at it." A few minutes later she laid it on the drying frame and went outside to cook. Soon she heard a loud report and the cry ma a ma a, then a hard crash inside the house; the earth too began to rock up and down like the waves of the sea. After a moment or two it ceased, and everything was still again. The woman looked all round for her baby. but could not find it. At last, after searching about for a long time, she found it, but the shaman had been so powerful and the struggle so tremendous that the wrapping had been torn off and the woman herself was killed by the sight of her own child.

D. MISCELLANEOUS TALES

36. The Giants

(Told by Angotitsiaq, an Eskimo of Point Hope)

There once lived at Point Hope (*Tikiraq*) an Eskimo who was very short but very strong. He heard that somewhere there were three giants, two women and a man, so he set out eastward to find them. One day he saw a giant down below him on the sea ice; he was spearing white whales (beluga) from the top of an ice keg. The Eskimo climbed on to a higher keg above him, broke off a lump of ice, and threw it down on his head; but the giant merely said, without looking up, "It's beginning to snow." The Eskimo broke off a larger piece and let it drop. Now the giant looked up and saw him. "Hallo, my nephew," he said, "Where do you come from?" "From Point Hope," he replied. "I want to see you." So the giant gathered up in one hand two whales that he had speared, and took his guest home with him. There were two houses, both very large, but one was larger than the other. The giant led him inside the smaller house and began to cook one of the white whales, broiling it over the fire. He gave a small piece to the Eskimo and ate all the rest himself. Then he said to his guest, "You saw the second house over there. Two women are living there, giants like myself. They have one son who has only one tooth. Those two women are always trying to kill me. Tomorrow you must take a copper adze and stand outside the door and sing:

aynak malyok iyniyak ätautcimik kiyutilroaq "Two women, their son has only one old tooth."

The Eskimo said, "Very well." So the giant broke a small fragment from his great copper adze and made of it a smaller adze that the Eskimo could handle more easily; then they lay down to sleep.

Next morning the Eskimo went outside and, standing near the door, called out:

"There are two women with one son, and he has only one old tooth."

Immediately two giantesses with breasts full of milk rushed out of the other house. They did not wait to put on their coats, but ran into the giant's house and shouted, "Where is that son of yours?" "I have no son," he replied. "But someone called out just now, 'There are two women with one son, and he has only one old tooth." "It may be so," he said. "I don't know. I heard a noise too, but you see there is no one here." The women went out again, but as soon as the first one emerged the Eskimo struck her on the heel with the copper adze and slew her. He killed the second one in the same way. The floor was flooded with water and dirt which put out the fire.

The giant and the Eskimo then went to the giantesses' house and the giant tore out the window. Entering, they found an old man with one tooth lying on the sleeping platform. The giant dipped up water from a great pot and poured it down the old man's throat until his stomach was distended like a huge bag. Then the giant squeezed him till he burst and so died.

After they were all slain, the giant turned to the Eskimo and said, "Thank you, my nephew." But the Eskimo went outside, and, when the giant followed, he struck him also on the heel with the copper adze and slew him.

Cf. Petitot, p. 97f.

37. The Youth who Went in Search of a Wife

(Told by Fred, an Eskimo of Nome, Alaska)

Once near Tappaq there lived two young men with their widowed mother. One day the two went inland and came upon a rabbit which they shot. After extracting their arrows they tied a cord around it and took it home. Their mother was very pleased with their success; she cut up the rabbit and boiled it, and they ate it that same evening. The next morning the lads went along the river bank, and saw a caribou grazing there. They stalked it very cautiously, crawling flat along the ground until they were within range, then both together launched their arrows; the caribou fell dead. They ran up, pulled out their arrows, cut up their victim and carried it home to their mother. She was immensely pleased and said, "That's fine, my sons, well done; we shan't be hungry for a while now." They had a hearty meal that evening before going to bed. As they were turning in for the night one lad said to the other, "I think I'll go seal-hunting by myself tomorrow." "I'll go with you," said the other; "Two are better than one." So after breakfast they both went out on to the ice. A seal was basking in the sun beside its hole. Cautiously they crept up and harpooned it, then tied a rope round its neck and dragged it home. "Thank you," said their mother; "This is splendid," and she took the seal, cut it up and boiled some of the meat at once. "Supper is ready," she said, and they all sat down and ate. The next day one of the young men said to the other, "I am going inland to hunt." "I shall go out on the ice again," replied the other. So they went off, and the one brought home a caribou while the other brought

a seal. They were always successful in their hunting after this, and brought in rough seals and bearded seals, white fish, rabbits, and caribou. One day their mother said to them, "We have plenty of food now, why don't you go and find wives for yourselves?" "We don't know the country about here," they replied. "Still you can go out and look," their mother said. "Well," said one, "I'll go," and the next morning he went out in the direction of Tappaq. He saw nothing all day, but towards evening he came to a small house, and walked all round it without seeing any sign of an inhabitant. Finally he stole quietly on to the roof and lifted up a corner of the window and peered down. In the corner was a young girl combing her hair, which hung in a luxuriant black mass about her shoulders. The youth was fascinated and stood watching her until suddenly she looked up and saw him. Starting to her feet she went outside and said to him, "I am glad you have come. Come inside." So they went in and she said to him, "Are you hungry?" "Yes," he replied, "I am," whereupon she brought in some white fish and cooked them for him. After he had finished he said, "How about my staying here tonight?" and she replied, "If you wish." So he stayed and she became his wife. In the morning she wakened him and said, "Wake up, it's time to get up." So he rose, and they had breakfast together; then he took his departure. As he was leaving she said, "Come back again soon," and he promised that he would. When he reached home his mother and brother said to him, "Where have you come from? Where were you last night? How was it that you did not come home?" "Oh," he replied, "I walked such a long way that when evening drew near I was tired out, and just lay down on the ground and went to sleep." They were still doubtful, and asked him, "Perhaps you met something up there inland-perhaps you found a girl and that is why you did not come back? It was too cold to sleep out of doors." "No, no," he said, "I was not cold. I was very tired and just lay down on the ground and went to sleep." His brother was still sceptical and questioned him again, but received the same answer. When they went to bed that night the young man said, "I shall go inland again tomorrow," and his brother answered, "I'll go with you." "No, you stay at home, I'll go by myself." "No, I'll go too." "No, no, you stay at home; if you went you would get too tired and never be able to return." "Oh well, I'll stay then." So the youth went away again alone, and reached the girl's house towards evening. She heard his foot-steps outside and said "That's my husband coming back;" and she went out to greet him. Everything happened as before; she cooked him some white-fish, and they slept; then in the morning she wakened him up and after breakfast he went back home. He was greeted with the same questions as before, and returned the same answer; and when he went away again in the morning he would not let his brother accompany him. So it happened several times, till at last his mother and brother were sure that he must have a wife inland. Then one morning after breakfast the girl said to her husband, "Well, I'm your wife now, I'll go back with you;" and they returned together. His mother saw them coming and said, "Yes, he has found a wife; he's bringing her home with him." Pleased with his success she greeted them very warmly and immediately prepared a good meal for them.

The other youth was rather chagrined, so he too went away and found a wife and took her home. Then together the youths built two racks and went hunting each day. One rack they loaded with caribou and rabbits, the other with whitefish and seals, both the rough and bearded varieties.

38. The Unsuccessful Hunter

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

Long ago there lived at *Tapqaq* a man of wealth and influence. One summer he secured very little game, so that when the snow came he had not much food. During the late autumn he ate nothing in the morning, hunted all day,

and partook of a scanty meal at night; then during the winter he ate a little seal meat in the morning and nothing all the rest of the day. Spring came round and he cleaned up his skin boat, replaced everything that was worn or dirty, made new paddles, and had everything ready to launch and start out at a moment's notice as soon as the whaling should commence. Meanwhile some Eskimos had gone out sealing at the open leads. One evening a man brought back word that he had seen a whale spouting. Then the rich man took out a seal-poke, extracted from it some seal blubber, and distributed it amongst the children. Addressing the rest of the people gathered round him, he said, "At present I have very little food; but when I catch a whale I'll make liberal presents to you all."

39. The Boy who Committed Suicide

(Told by Jennie Thomsen)

A boy once went inland until he came to a great river teeming with fish. He took off one of his boots and threw it into the water, saying:

"My fish-net, my fish-net, it carries it away."

The boot went floating down the stream. He removed his other boot and threw it in with the same words. All his clothing followed in the same way. Finally he threw himself in, and as he sank still murmured $q\alpha\lambda \cdot u\gamma a$ ha $q\alpha\lambda \cdot u\gamma a$ ha

40. A STRANGE COUNTRY

(Told by an Eskimo woman of Cape Prince of Wales)

Long ago a boy, who had gone out sealing at Point Hope, was carried away by drifting ice and unable to return home. He drifted about for some time and at last reached a strange country of whose inhabitants he had never heard; but as he did not know in which direction to look for his own home, he settled down among the strangers and married one of their women. In due time his wife became pregnant. When her confinement was drawing near her father sharpened an ulo (woman's knife) intending to cut open his daughter's side in the night and take the baby out. The husband remonstrated, saying that it would cause her great pain, but the father replied, "That is how we always We cut open the mother's womb while she sleeps, take deliver our women. the baby out and sew the wound up again. When the mother wakes the operation is over and she is all right." But the young man said, "In my country we let the child come forth of itself," and he persuaded the parents to allow his wife to be delivered naturally, for he could not bear to have her undergo so painful and dangerous an operation. The baby was born at the proper time and all the people rejoiced. Thereafter no more women had to undergo the operation, and many who had been so delivered lamented having suffered it, for it had left them stooping on one side; some had even died from its effects.

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 171.

41. The Orphan who was Drowned

(Told by Angotitsiaq, an Eskimo of Point Hope)

Once there were living on the sea shore an old woman and her young grandson. They had no neighbours, but lived quite alone. The boy made a wooden kayak one day and, going inside, asked his grandmother for the lampstick ($\ddot{a}tqun$) to make into a paddle. A little while afterwards he went back again and asked for the stick on which melting blubber is held over the lamp ($aya\gamma\gamma aun$); he wanted to make a spear from it, he said. When all was ready

he entered his canoe and went east along the coast for some distance, then returned home. The next day he went east again until he came to a great mountain, when he turned round and went back. As he drew near the house he saw his grandmother walking outside leaning on a stick. She said to him: "Did you see what there was on the other side of the mountain?" "No," he answered. "Well, you go tomorrow and see." So the next day he got into his wooden kayak and went round to the other side. There he saw a great village full of people, but instead of approaching it he hurried home to tell his grandmother. But on his way back a storm suddenly arose and the sea became very rough; the kayak capsized and the boy was drowned.

II. **COPPER ESKIMO TRADITIONS**

Α. BIRD AND ANIMAL STORIES

42. THE SNOWY OWL AND THE SNOW-BUNTING (Told by *Ilatsiag*, a *Kilusiktok* shaman)

A snow-bunting $(nahau'\lambda_{ik})$ once sat on top of a knoll and sang:

u'wiya ge'zvaya u'wiya ge'əvaya pi'num ha'tam ga'nani ikcivoya'tkaiyuinman

"My husband I mourn him, my husband I mourn him. On top of the low knoll he does not settle."

A snowy owl $(u'kp_{iq})$ heard it and replied:

 $uv\alpha'\eta a uv\alpha'\eta a pi'\eta um qa'\eta ani ikcivav\alpha'ktuna uwi\gammai'na qv\lambdautu'yuna mitqutu'-$

yuya "I, I, the knoll on its top, I am wont to sit, marry me. I have big eyebrows, I have long feathers."

However, the snow-bunting refused.

THE SNOWY OWL AND THE SNOW-BUNTING-SECOND VERSION Told by Ikpakhuaq, a Dolphin and Union Strait Eskimo)

The snow-bunting $(nahau'\lambda_k)$ was singing:

 $u'wi\gamma a \ qe'
a va\gamma a$ u'wiya qe'əvayu pi'num ha'tam qa'nani ikxivautaiyui'nman

"My husband I weep for him, my husband I weep for him. The knoll, the low one, on its top he comes not to settle."

The owl heard it and replied:

 $uv\alpha'\eta a uv\alpha'\eta a pi'\eta um qa'\eta ani ikxivaiyu'ktuna uwi\gamma i'\eta a$ "I, I, the knoll on its top I wish to sit—marry me."

But the snow-bunting answered:

ki'a uwayınia'katın q2vλutu'yutit mitqutu'yutit kinmitqaxaqtu'yutin a'ynaq qänarıdlekxı'yna kı'yutit aku'nyinüt kukiyutixai'naq

"Who is going to marry you? Your eyebrows are too large, your hair is too long, your heel is too big. A woman her beautiful mouth (?) for the teeth between (e.g. the interspaces) is no tooth-cleaner."

70 A

(Another native in the same group varied the words a little. Instead of *kiymitqaxaqtu'yutin* he said *kiymitqoaqxaqtu'yutin*, *i.e.*, "your old heel is too big"; and instead of *kukiyutixai'naq* he said *kukiyutixai*_γ*au'nman*, which has the same meaning.)

Cf. No. 18; Rasmussen, p. 163; Rasmussen and Worster, p. 77; Kroeber, p. 19, 173f. Meddelelser om Gr**P**nland, XXXI, p. 293, 311; Boas, J. A. F. L., Vol. X, p. 110.

43. THE OWL AND THE SQUIRREL

(Told by Natsin, the adopted son of a Kilusiktok shaman)

The owl once said to the squirrel:

umä'tikcaya qalu'tikcaya hita'ni hä'pivaya "Heart for me, back-fat for me, its holes I have blocked it up."

But the squirrel answered:

umätıt $\gamma i ma \gamma i' \eta maka q \ddot{a} \cdot ut t \gamma i ma \gamma i' \eta maka ceqini'q a ha' \u03c0 u tiva \u03c0 x \gamma o a' \gamma \u03c0 a \gamma in$ "You wish to eat my heart, you wish to eat my back-fat.Turn towards the sun and let me hop towards you."

But when the owl turned towards the sun the squirrel ran into its hole. (Another version gives $c\epsilon q' iniq ha' \lambda u \gamma o tiva' \lambda ain$, which means the same.)

THE OWL AND THE SQUIRREL-SECOND VERSION

(Told by *Milukattak*, a Dolphin and Union strait Eskimo woman)

The snowy owl once said to the squirrel:

 $x_i\gamma x_ik x_i\gamma x_ik um a't_ik x_a\gamma a qa\lambda u't_ik x_a\gamma a$

"Squirrel, squirrel, my heart, my back-fat."

But the squirrel came out of its hole and with its paw speckled the owl all over. Then it went back into its hole and the owl flew away. That is the reason why the owl has black specks on its feathers.

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 219, 319; J. A. F. L., Vol. X, p. 111.

44. THE SEAGULL, THE RAVEN, AND THE OLD SQUAW DUCK

(Told by Milukattak, a Dolphin and Union strait woman)

The seagull was always stealing the raven's food till one day the raven got angry. But the seagull took some charcoal (pauq) and blackened the raven all over; that is why the raven has black feathers, for originally it was white. The old squaw duck too was white at first, but the sea-gull, when it blackened the raven, at the same time blackened the old squaw too.

45. The Loon and the Raven

(Told by Ilatsiaq, a Kilusiktok shaman)

The yellow-billed loon once met the raven. They talked together and the raven tattooed the loon $(tu:\lambda k)$, putting all the streaks on it, and painted its bill yellow. Then it asked the loon to paint it in turn, but the loon threw lamp-black over it. The raven was white before, but thereafter it was black.

Cf. No. 20; Rasmussen, p. 309; Rasmussen and Worster, p. 66; Kroeber, p. 174; Boas, Central Eskimo, p. 641; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 220, 320 and 360; J. A. F. L., Vol. VII, p. 49; Hawkes, p. 160.

46. The Raven

(Told by Ikpakhuaq, a Dolphin and Union strait Eskimo)

Long ago a woman was left to mind camp while the other natives were away hunting. She saw a raven flying over her head and called to it:

tuluyayyulu'ni onepqayavui't: 9 i'nyuit tamai'ta tayekpan'xuyit

"He is a raven, but he never tells tales, people, all of them, though he can visit."

The raven sang to her in reply:

gäno'mi on
epqa'yavän iyane'yiya kakile'yiya ilä'tka neqpikt
s'xutin uva'na qo'txik kaiyu'xik

"How should I tell tales. A little while ago I put a man's eyes out, I stabbed them out (with my bill). My relatives ate the flesh while I (ate) the hips, kaiyu'xik."

kaiyuxik, it was thought, was the woman's name.

Cf. Kroeber, p. 19.

47. The Ptarmigan and the Sculpin

(Told by Avranna, a Dolphin and Union strait Eskimo)

The ptarmigan $(aqa'\gamma\gamma iq)$ gazed over the edge of the water and saw a sculpin down below. It addressed it thus:

kä'neyuq kan a ti $\gamma u xi' \gamma u k a' n a$ ika't uma katıktuai xaq

"The sculpin down there is holding something down there, you there, you with the big fore-head."

The sculpin called up:

 $neqinektotihaq a'xoni\gamma oq aivaktuvaxınna'q oq uva'na$

"After having plenty to eat, they say, he nevertheless tried to quarrel with me (?)"

And the ptarmigan replied:

neqinektotiha'q·uya xuvani' γlu päpeqomi' γlu a λ ·ami' γlu onami' γlu "I have plenty to eat, spawn and tail and belly and breast."

> THE PTARMIGAN AND THE SCULPIN—SECOND VERSION (Told by *Ilatsiaq*, a *Kilusiktok* shaman)

A ptarmigan once peered over the edge of the water and saw a sculpin down below. The ptarmigan said:

 $tak\alpha' n \cdot a \ uq\gamma uhaqp\alpha klain \cdot a'xoni \ pup nauya'q \cdot 2q \ natqa'ni$

"The fellow down there, he without any fat, he crouches on the bottom." The sculpin answered:

tınuya'luk qayetaya'luk uqyuınätkonilä'tka

"My liver, my brain, I have plenty of fat on them."

Then it made the retort:

tätpi'yna mitcimeya'qt>q uq γ uhaqp α klain·a' χ oni

"The fellow up there, he is settled on the ground, a fellow without any fat." And the ptarmigan replied:

oyonı'pkalu älık:a uqyuınätkoŋilä'tka

"My stomach, my breast, I have them covered with fat."

48. The Mouse

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*, a *Kilusiktok* shaman)

A little mouse, $\alpha' v_i n \gamma a q$, whenever it visited the holes of the other mice, would say:

pulaqaynaxiuvu'na hitaqaynaxiuvu'na nuna'nun pix·uxui't·una

"I always visit the others; I keep close to the holes and don't wander about the land."

49. The Mammoth

Two Copper Eskimos said that, according to the tradition handed down to them by their forefathers, the $kili'\gamma v\alpha k$ was a very large animal whose feet were doubled under. The ground cracked as it walked along. They had never seen one themselves, nor any bones of it.

50. The Mammoth and the Musk-ox

(Told by Ilatsiaq, a Kilusi'ktok shaman)

Once the $kili'\gamma v\alpha k$ and the musk-ox agreed to change horns. The musk-ox tried his new horns against a stone and broke them, so they changed back again.

51. The Brown Bear

(Told by Avranna, who learned it from Atqaq, an Eskimo from the Akiliniq or Thelon river)

The brown bear once said:

akxlat änixuitune'yamik oki'umi xiyxii'tun xitiqaiyune'yamiy opinya'qxami xiyxi't äniaya'yata äniya'yamik neqiq aiyune'yamik xiyxi'ynik xiyxi't hitai'n xakälakxuyin

"Brown bears don't do out in winter, there are no squirrels. They always have holes. In spring, when the squirrels come out, they have plenty of food from squirrels. The squirrels' holes they scratch up."

52. THE ROUGH SEAL AND THE WOLF

(Told by Ilatsiaq, a Kilusiktok shaman)

Once the wolf met a rough seal on the ice, both having the forms of men. The wolf said to the seal, "Whenever an arrow is shot at me I jump quickly to one side and it misses." The seal answered, "I too, whenever a spear is hurled at me, dodge to one side." The wolf retorted, "I can jump out of the way quicker than you." So the seal took a bow and shot three arrows in succession, which struck and killed the wolf. Then the seal put on its seal-coat and dived into the water.

53. THE WOLF

(Told by Uloqsaq, a Coppermine river man)

In the first days, the wolf used to attack both men and caribou. To check his ravages, people tied a fox to his tail so that he could not run. This rendered him harmless, but some other people removed the fox, so now he is as dangerous as ever. THE WOLF-SECOND VERSION

(Told by *Ikpakhuak*)

Originally the wolf had a fox tied on to his tail, but he lost it. One day he killed a caribou, and was returning to pick up his bow and arrows when he met a white fox which was following in his trail. He said to the fox:

pıxıkxita'yyuya qätqa'yilan "Did you not find my bow-case?"

The fox replied:

na.'una pıxıkxita.xını't.una äma'qum kıx.iämi pames'yyuaya gatgaylua'yiya həhəhə

"I know nothing about it. I haven't the bow-case. I found a wolf's tail; that was all. Ha, ha, ha."

But the wolf was enraged at the fox for mocking him, so he promptly bit it and killed it, then returned and devoured his caribou.

B. MAN AND THE ANIMAL WORLD

54. The Man and the Sourrels

(Told by Avranna and his wife Milukattak)

A man was sitting on the ground all by himself one day when he heard a slight noise behind him. He turned round and saw a squirrel in the very act of pushing back the mask from its face and changing into a human being. The man thought to himself, "I am afraid that all the Eskimos hereabouts are going to starve." So he said to the squirrel, "You tell all your brothers and sisters to come out. Remember, I have spared your life. Let them come out in great numbers so that we Eskimos may live on them and not die of starvation."

55. THE CARIBOU AND THE HUNTER

(Told by Avranna)

A man was once on the point of spearing a caribou when it opened its mouth and said:

 $inyui't \cdot 2q \cdot \alpha' n \cdot a qayäqtai't 2q \cdot \alpha' n \cdot a ima'qhuyule'ktuya$ kapite' ylana nu'lian au'yaq tunuyuaqtanı'n avoq käpituaqxin $a'\gamma n\alpha \eta a$ xuli qaqituaqxin $na'qtu \eta a^1$

"There is no-one down here, there is no kayak down here. I am going into the water, let me escape being speared. Your wife this summer has plenty of deerfat. Although he tried to stab me I got ashore before he speared me" (?)

56. THE WHALE AND ITS WIFE

(Told by *Ikpakhuaq*)

A whale was once married to a woman. The two lived on an island and the whale had the form of a man. Opposite them, on the mainland, lived two Eskimo men. One day these crossed over to visit the whale's wife, and on their return they plotted to carry her off. Now the whale was afraid that his wife might some day try to escape, so he always kept her tied up whenever he went out himself. The Eskimos landed near the whale's house and stole quietly

¹ There is some doubt as to the meaning of the last three words. Avranna learned the story from an Akilinia (Thelon River) native named Atgag, who visited the Dolphin and Union strait Eskimos in December, 1915.

up to the tent. They peeped inside and saw the woman picking the parasites from the whale's head. She looked up and saw them, whereupon they immediately beckoned to her with their eyes to follow them. She said to her husband, "There's a raven and a seagull." But he only answered, "No, they are people. What is it you want to do?" However, the woman managed to slip the rope and cautiously steal outside, where the Eskimos, one on each side, caught hold of her arms and hurried her down to their kayaks. Presently the whale caught hold of the rope to drag her in, but its end was slack. Then he prepared to follow, and, hastily dressing, took to the water, where he immediately changed into a true whale and rapidly overhauled the two kayaks. The men in great alarm seized some of the woman's clothes and threw them overboard, and the whale stopped at once to tear them up. In this way the Eskimos got ahead, but soon the whale overtook them again and they had to throw overboard more clothes till finally the woman had no more left. But just at this crisis they reached the shore and hid her in their tent. Presently the whale came floundering up on to the beach. One of the men said to it, "If you will only turn round and look out towards the sea I will let you marry my daughter." But when the whale turned round they shot it with their bows and arrows. Its carcase they cut up and cooked and ate; only the woman would not touch it because it was her husband.

Cf. No. 29; Meddelelser om Gr&nland, Vol. XXXIX, pp. 259 ff; Rasmussen and Worster, p. 130 f.; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, "A tale about two girls," p. 360, with references; Hawkes, p. 155 f.; Smith, J. A. F. L., Vol. VII, 1894, p. 210; Jochelson, pp. 365 (8), 369 (2).

57. THE CATERPILLAR HUSBAND

(Told by Kaneyoq, daughter of Higilaq)

Once there lived a woman who could never obtain a husband. She was walking along one day and picked up a caterpillar, which she kept in her hut and nursed until it should grow large enough to marry her. Whenever she wandered she carried the caterpillar with her. But one day when she went out she left it behind in her hut, for by this time it had grown too big for her to carry. Her companions preceded her home and entered her hut, but, terrified at the monster that they saw, they threw it out to the dogs to devour. When the woman returned she enquired where her caterpillar was, and they told her that the dogs had broken into the hut and devoured it while everyone was away. The woman was very angry, for, as she said, it was the only husband she had ever been able to obtain.

(This story is probably unfinished, but my informant had forgotten the rest.)

Cf. Rasmussen, p. 171f.; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 178f., 555; Nelson, p. 516.

58. The Snow-bunting and her Husband

(Told by *Ikpakhuaq*)

Long ago a man named *Pisiksi* ("Bow") married a woman who talked like a snow-bunting. She eloped with another man named *Asina* ("Astray"), whereupon her husband transformed himself into a brown bear, followed her and bit her to death. Now the snow-bunting sings *pixikxii't utin pixikxii t utin* ("You are not *Pisiksi*").

59. The Shaman's Pets

(Told by *Uloqsaq*)

At Netsilik there once lived two shamans who took a polar bear cub from beside the sea, a red fox cub from a river and a wolf cub from the land. These three they trained up, but when they were fully grown the men became afraid of them and fled to their own country.

60. The Wolf-people

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

A woman was travelling alone over the land, carrying a baby on her back. One day she came to a house. She went inside, and found only a woman with a wolf-skin stretched out alongside of her; all the men, she was told, had gone out hunting. After a time the hunters drew near, and this woman took her wolf-skin and went out to meet them. Her visitor, looking out, saw her change into a wolf, and wag her tail from side to side as she advanced to meet the hunters, who were also wolves. Presently they all changed to human beings again and entered the hut. They began to talk about their hunt, and the men said that they had not been successful, so they were going to hold a shamanistic performance to discover the reason. Now it happened that while the hunters were out the woman had fed her baby with some caribou leg-sinew to which the meat was still attached. This, the wolf-men said, was taboo and had prevented them from securing any game that day. However, the next day, they went out hunting again, and this time they were successful. They kept the woman with them to dry the meat that they brought home.

61. The Fox-woman

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

An Eskimo was once married to a fox, which had the form of a very beautiful woman. Beside him there dwelt another man and his wife, and the two families were united by the bond of "wife-exchange." Once when they had agreed to exchange wives for the night the second man went over to the foxwoman's hut. No sooner had he entered, however, than he remarked, "How vilely this fox smells." The woman was intensely annoyed, and immediately ran outside and fled to her own people. Next day her husband followed her tracks and reached the foxes' settlement, where there were snow-huts just like the huts that men build. The fox-woman was afraid when she saw her husband coming, and tried to hide behind her people, but her husband discovered her and took her back to his home. Thereafter, however, the people were very careful not to offend her again by remarking on the bad smell she exuded.

Cf. Rink, stories 11 and 83; Rasmussen, pp. 167, 330f; Rasmussen and Worster, p. 79; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 224f.; Hawkes, p. 156; Jochelson, p. 364 (3).

62. The Bear-Husband

(Told by Taptuna, a Dolphin and Union strait Eskimo)

A woman was once married to a polar bear. Some hunters shot at it one day and killed it. Then for several days his wife never saw him, but at last he reappeared in the form of a man. The woman was a shaman; by her magical power she was able to heal him so that he could hunt as before.

Cf. Meddelelser om GrØnland, XXXIX, p. 290f.; Boas, Central Eskimo, p. 638f.

63. THE WOMAN AND THE POLAR BEARS (Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

A woman who was living alone with her husband went out one day and on returning told her husband that she had seen a settlement of polar bears. He told her she lied, and in spite of her protests refused to believe her story. So next morning she said to him, "You said I lied. Now come with me and see for yourself." They hitched the dogs to the sled and started out. After a time they drew near to the polar bear camp and the bears came out to meet them. The man was very much afraid; he pushed the woman off the sled, wheeled the dogs round and fled back. The woman stayed where she was and the bears passed right by her, pursuing her husband. Soon they overtook him and tore him to pieces, then returned quietly to their camp without attempting to molest the woman, who went home and slept. Early the next morning she heard a noise as of strangers arriving. They were the polar bears, which at once set about building snow-houses for themselves. But before the woman rose and went outside they had all gone again, breaking holes in the backs of their houses by which to leave. She never saw them again.

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 527f., 545.

64. THE GOOSE-WIFE (Told by *Ikpakhuag*)

(1010 by Ikpakmulq)

THE GOOSE-WIFE-SECOND VERSION

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

A grey goose was once married to a man by whom she had three children. One day, while the woman was gathering fuel, her husband in fun caught hold of her and said, "Why don't you want to eat this grass?" Intensely annoyed, she inserted feathers between her fingers and between those of her three children. Then she cried to them, $ni'\gamma\lambda utin ni'\gamma\lambda utin qayata\gamma lia'\gamma ici$ "Geese, geese, rise up into the air." Immediately they rose on the wing and flew away. Only the youngest was unable to mount into the air; instead it fluttered along the ground, striving to follow them. The father ran after it and took it back to his home, but his wife and the other two children never returned.

Cf. No. 23; Rink, story 12; Kroeber, p. 170f.; Rasmussen, p. 165f.; Boas, Central Eskimo, p. 616; Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 179, 555; Golder, J. A. F. L., Vol. XVI, 1903, p. 98 et seq.; Jochelson, p. 370 (5).

65. THE EAGLE AND ITS WIFE (Told by *Ikpakhuaq*)

An eagle, coming on a woman in the course of its wanderings, seized her and carried her away to its eyrie, which was a hole in the face of a cliff. There it kept her as its wife, leaving her at home whenever it went hunting. She could not escape, for she had no means of descending the cliff. Her body became all lacerated with scratches from the eagle's talons. Often it would bring her young fawns to eat; for full grown deer it never attacked. The woman preserved all the sinew and plaited it secretly into a line, which at last was long enough to reach the bottom of the cliff. One day when the eagle had gone hunting she fastened the end of the line to a rock and slid down till she reached the ground; then she fled towards her home. The eagle, finding its wife gone, followed her tracks to the settlement. It looked inside one of the tents and the people were very frightened. But one of the men said to it: ninonaniyumayi'pkin xe'qiniq ha'luyo tivaxyau'yayin "I want you to marry my sister. Turn your face towards the sun and dance." But when it faced the sun and lifted up its long legs to dance, the people shot it with their bows and arrows. Then they cooked and ate it; only the woman refused to share the feast, saying that the bird had been her husband.

72753—6

THE EAGLE AND ITS WIFE-Second Version

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

A woman was gathering wood one day when an eagle flew down from the sky and carried her off to its home in a high cliff. At home it assumed the form of a man, but whenever it went hunting it became an eagle again. She lived there with him as his wife, but constantly urged him to go hunting so that she might have plenty of sinew to lay up. She was careful not to let him know the real reason why she wanted the sinew, for while he was absent she was plaiting it into a long line. One day she measured it and found that it would reach to the bottom of the cliff. Then when the eagle returned, she asked him to bring her up a big stone. This he did, and the next day, while he was absent, she fastened one end of the line to the stone, lowered herself down the cliff, and fled away to her own people. When the eagle returned it found the woman gone, but it changed itself into a man and followed her trail to the settlement. The woman's father came out to meet him and said, "Turn your face towards the sun and flap your arms like wings; after that you may marry my daughter." But when the eagle turned round, the woman's father stabbed him through the side with a knife and killed him. The corpse was left lying on the ground.

Cf. Rink, story 8; Kroeber, p. 175; Rasmussen and Worster, p. 130f.; Meddelelser om GrΦnland, Vol. XXXIX, pp. 259f.; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 556, 360, with references; Smith, J. A. F. L., Vol. VII, 1894, p. 211.

66. The Giant Fish

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

In a lake at Saningaiyoq (the region of Backs river) once lived a giant fish. Two Eskimos were crossing the lake with their kayaks lashed side by side, while another Eskimo in a single kayak was paddling in front of them. Suddenly the latter heard a cry, and, looking round, he saw the fish in the very act of swallowing the two kayaks together. He paddled furiously for the shore with the fish in pursuit, but so fast did it travel through the water that it drove the waves in front of it and carried the kayak before it. As soon as the boat touched the shore, the man jumped out and ran away.

Cf. Boas, Central Eskimo, p. 640; Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 539.

C. AETIOLOGICAL MYTHS

67. The Origin of Day

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

In the first times the land was dark. Both the fox and the brown bear were men. They met once out on the ice and the brown bear said:

ta'γliun ta'γliun naγyuaγihuata'γiγami iλuaqciyuma'qtəq "Be dark, be dark, then dogs will smell out the seal-holes better."

But the fox said:

 $qau'\lambda iun qau'\lambda iun uv\lambda s'\gamma liun na\gamma yua\gamma ihuata'\gamma i\gamma ami i\lambda uaqci yuma'qt sq$

"Be light, be light, be day, then dogs will smell out the seal-holes better." The fox was the greater magician and the light came. The brown bear then went off to the land and the fox stayed on the ice. Ever since that time the Eskimos have been grateful to the fox for creating the light.

Cf. Egede, Descr. of Greenland, 1818, p. 199f.; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 306.

68. The Origin of the Clouds

(Told by *Ikpakhuaq* and *Uloqsaq*)

The earth was once very warm; there were then no clouds, no snow, no ice, no fog. The sun said, "I know the people all over the earth." In the evening, when the moon went down, it said, "Now the people are going to have their eyes protruding from their heads because of the darkness."

During those days animals talked like men. A female brown bear captured an Eskimo named Upaum and carried him off to her den for her young cubs to eat. miluq aqcaya'luk, miluq aqcaya'luk, "Here's something for you to suck," she said to them. She lay down to sleep, leaving the two cubs to keep watch. Upaum pretended to be dead and lay with his eyes closed. After a time, when all was quiet, he opened them very cautiously, but the cubs saw him. U-paum $i \cdot p$ wi pale'k 2q "Upaum is opening his eyes," they called to their mother. The old bear sprang up, but seeing Upaum lying quite motionless with his eyes closed, she lay down to sleep again. After a time the cubs went off to get some wood. Upaum said to himself, Upaum wi'luni pi'li "Upaum, open your eyes and do something." Then he rose, seized a billet of wood and smote the mother bear over the head. The blow was not fatal, but it left the animal stunned for a few minutes, during which time Upaum made his escape. Presently he heard the bear following him, so he climbed to the top of some willows and remained there while the bear was vainly searching for him on the ground. "As long as it is light," he thought to himself, "I can hold on to these willows without getting tired." After a time he descended and ran away, but the bear found his tracks and followed. Then he stooped down and drew an imaginary line along the ground. Immediately a great stream of water gushed forth, which swelled into a mighty river flowing between him and his enemy-the modern $q_{2\gamma\lambda}'q_{10}$ or Coppermine river. $qanoq h\alpha'm \cdot a \ ikaq \cdot eun$, "How did you cross this river?" called out the bear; and the man replied $\ddot{a}lu'\gamma\lambda u\gamma olu \ kuni'\gamma\lambda u\gamma olu$ $ime'qa\gamma a$, "I drank it and snuffled it up and emptied it." The bear tried to do the same, and drank and drank until it burst. The warm steam that mounted up from its body became the clouds.

THE ORIGIN OF THE CLOUDS—SECOND VERSION

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

In the first days the sky was serene and cloudless. There were not many people living then, and bears could talk like men. A man and a woman went hunting one day. They met a brown bear and the man in his terror stood still. The bear seized hold of him, bit him to death and carried him off to its den. The woman followed it and, waiting until it was asleep, struck it on the head with an adze and killed it. But there was another bear sleeping beside it, and it sprang up and pursued her. She sat down on top of a hill and waited for it to come up. When it drew near she said:

ku k mau'ya aula'yli "Let a river spring up hither."

Immediately a raging torrent burst forth from the ground and flowed between her and the bear. The bear called out:

qa'noq ha'm a ika'q eun "How did you cross this?"

and the woman replied:

kuni'xuyolu alu'xuyolu ika'gaya

"Snuffling it up and drinking it up I crossed over it."

The bear tried to do the same, and drank and drank until it burst. The steam from its body clouded the sun. The river which was thus created is now called the *Saravaktoq*, *i.e.* the Raging Torrent.

Cf. Rasmussen, p. 183; Rasmussen and Worster, p. 84; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 177f., 308f.; Jochelson, p. 364 (6). 79752 e1

 $72753 - 6\frac{1}{2}$

69. The Origin of Death

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

In the first days no one died upon the earth. Now there was a family dwelling inland in the country of *Kigliniq* one summer. As winter came on they dropped down to the coast, where they wandered about from place to place, without food, until at last the woman dropped in her tracks and died. She became a hill which now bears the name of *Uvaiyoq*. The father and the two boys went on a little farther, then the boys also dropped down and died, one after the other, becoming two hills which are called *Uvaiyokuk*. Finally the man himself dropped down, and the hill into which he was converted is known as *Uvaiyuluaq*. On its sides one can still discern his ribs. These four hills lie close to the shore in the country of *Kigliniq*, and are recognisable by their precipitous faces.¹

This family was the first to perish. Other Eskimos in the same country went to a fishing lake named Ariaq. There, desperate with hunger, they killed and ate each other. In this way they all perished. But at another lake, Eqaluktutsiaq, a short distance away, there were some other families, and one of the natives managed to shoot a loon with his bow and arrows. This was divided up amongst the people, but so many were they that the bird had to be cut at every joint in order that everyone might receive a tiny morsel. However, it saved their lives.

70. The Origin of Caribou

(Told by *Higilaq*)

Once upon a time a man carved a caribou out of a piece of wood. It had large teeth, and was so savage that forthwith it began to kill everyone it saw. Then the man took a stone and knocked its teeth out, whereupon it became very timid and the caribou have remained so ever since.

THE ORIGIN OF CARIBOU—SECOND VERSION

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

In the first days caribou had teeth given to them by the wolf. Once three caribou, a young bull $(nuk\ddot{a}'tukaq)$, a doe $(ku'lav\alpha q)$, and a fawn $(ns'\gamma aq)$, attacked and killed a man. In consequence another man knocked their teeth out, and since then caribou have been harmless.

Cf. Boas, Central Eskimo, p. 587f.; Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 168, 306, 536f., 554; Hawkes, p. 160; Nelson, pp. 449, 460; Murdoch, p. 595.

71. The Origin of Fish

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

There lived once a man who had no inward parts, but a straight cavity from mouth to anus. He chopped up some sticks and shaped them into fish, which he threw into the water. They turned at once into real fish and swam away.

Cf. Crantz, Vol. I, p. 204; Boas, Central Eskimo, p. 617; Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 181, 339, 555; Hawkes, p. 152; Golder, J. A. F. L., Vol. XVI, 1903, p. 101; Murdoch, p. 595; Jochelson, p. 370 (6).

72. THE ORIGIN OF MANKIND(a) Told by *Higilaq*

A white woman $(qo'v\lambda una^{\cdot})$ was constantly changing her husbands. At last a man said to her, "You are always wanting to change your husband, you had better marry a dog." She did, and her offspring were brown and white bears.

¹ Probably they are the hills marked on the chart behind Wilbank bay on the south coast of Victoria island.

(b) Told by Milukattak

Once there was a woman who was always changing her husbands till at last her father made her marry a dog. Her children were a brown bear, a white bear, human beings and dogs. The human children wandered off to different places, and became different, some turning into white men, others forming the different tribes of Eskimos.

(c) Told by Ilatsiaq

A woman's father once said to her, "You don't want to marry any man, you had better marry a dog." The result of the union was a litter of pups, which turned into brown bears when they grew up and devoured their grandfather, then ran away.

(d) Told by Uloqsaq

In the first times there were no men and only a single woman. She mated with a dog, and bore therefrom a litter of dogs and human beings. The latter increased in numbers, and the woman proceeded to plant them out in different places. Some in one place became white men, others in another place Indians, while still others became Eskimos. Thus the different countries were populated.

(e) Told by Ikpakhuaq

There once lived a man with a wife and one daughter. The daughter, as fast as she married one man, deserted him and married another. At last her father married her to a dog and marooned her on an island. There the woman bore two children. After a time the man went to visit his daughter, leaving his wife on the mainland. As soon as his kayak put in to the beach he was approached by a brown bear and a white bear, his daughter's children, whom their mother had sent to kill their grandfather. They licked all along the side of his kayak till the man became angry and attacked them, whereupon the brown bear turned on him and killed him. The woman continued to have the dog for her husband, and used the two bears to drag her sled, but the brown bear ever since that time has been very savage and goes out of its way to attack mankind. Finally the woman went into the water to live. Now when the Eskimos are plagued with bad weather their shamans call upon this woman to relieve them. Sometimes she is kind and helps people, but sometimes she is angry and tries to kill them by sending bad weather and breaking up the ice.

Cf. Rink, story 148; Kroeber, p. 167; Rasmussen, p. 104f.; Meddelelser om Gr&nland, Vol. XXXIX, p. 270f.; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 359 with references; Hawkes, p. 152; Nelson, p. 482f.; Jochelson, p. 374 (19), Petitot, p. 301f.

D. QUASI-HISTORICAL TRADITIONS

73. The "Golden Age"

(Told by *Ikpakhuaq*)

Long ago there were but few Eskimos living on Victoria island. No caribou ever visited that country, and there were neither trout nor salmon in the lakes and streams. The only food which the people could obtain consisted of snowbuntings and longspurs, and the very small sticklebacks that live in the lakes.

74. RAIDS BY WHITE MEN

(Told by Avranna)

Long ago there was a settlement of Eskimos on the bank of the *Nagyuktok* river in the south of Victoria island. A party of white men came along and killed all the inhabitants except two men, who took refuge in some holes in the banks. Two white men pursued them, but one of them, as he peered over the

bank, fell into the water and was drowned. These same white men killed a large party of Eskimos just below Bloody fall on the Coppermine river. Avranna had seen the skulls of their victims there, some protruding above ground, some buried underneath the surface.¹

(b) (Told by Uloqsaq)

Long ago, when a large party of Eskimos were living on the ice near the mouth of the Coppermine river, and all the men had gone sealing, a body of white men attacked the camp and killed all the women and children except three. a woman, her child, and another child. Then the white men went on their way and built a snow hut at the foot of a high cliff. When the Eskimos returned from sealing and found all their women and children slain, save these three who had hidden away, they were filled with grief and rage, and, seizing their weapons, they followed in the white men's trail. Overtaking them, they built a snow wall all round their hut to prevent anyone from escaping, then speared all the white men except one, who flew up into the air and disappeared.

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 315, 541f.; Hawkes, p. 151.

(c) (Told by Ulogsag)

Near the Rae river there were three Eskimo settlements. A party of white men came from the west and completely destroyed both the first and the They would have killed all the Eskimos in the third settlement also, second. but the latter changed into musk-oxen and fled. Then the white men travelled about looking for more Eskimos to kill. A shaman named Kalupik, however, brought his magic to bear on them and prevented them from approaching his fellow-countrymen. A man cut off the legs of *Kalupik* one night as he lay sleeping. When he wakened in the morning he saw them lying on the floor where his enemy had thrown them down. He began to weep, but presently dried his eyes and by the power of his magic restored them into place.

(d) (Told by Anerag)

Near the country of the Netsilingmiut a large ship was crushed in the ice long ago, and many white men went down in her.² In the same locality a number of Eskimos once died of starvation.

75. The Ravages of the Brown Bear (Told by *Uloqsaq*)

A brown bear once lived at Killivik or Nagyuktok (two names for the same place, in the south of Victoria island). One day it grew very big, bigger than any other living animal. It crossed over the strait to Kilusiktok and ate all the Eskimos there. This region at that time was thickly inhabited, much more so than it is now. But all these Eskimos were eaten by the brown bear, and the present day inhabitants are immigrants from surrounding places.

76. The Destruction of the Kilusiktok Eskimos (Told by Ulogsag)

Long ago at Kilusiktok a great number of people were travelling towards the coast to begin the winter's sealing. In play they began to throw lumps of snow at one another. Presently the snow-balls went up and up into the sky and never came down again. The people could not see what became of them, but they changed into spirits and killed a great many Eskimos at *Kilusiktok*, Nenitak and Nagyuktok. This happened when the narrator of the story was a little boy.

¹These were probably the relics of the Eskimos massacred by Hearne's party of Chipewyan Indians in 1759. They were seen by Richardson and Rae's party in 1851. ²This may possibly refer to the fate of Sir John Franklin and his party.

E. GIANTS AND DWARFS

77. Nahaingalaq

(Told by *Higilaq*)

There once lived a giant woman named Nahaingalaq, the daughter of a man named Akulugyuk. She carried an adze and an ulo for killing people, whom she used to slip inside her coat and carry off. Once she found an Eskimo fishing on a lake. He fled, but she pursued him and was on the point of seizing him when he turned and shot her with his bow and arrow. He left her lying where she fell, but other Eskimos found the body and laid it out properly in burial.

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 537f.; Stefansson, Anthrop. Papers, A.M.N.H., Vol. XIV, pt. I, p. 326 (The Eskimo words at the bottom of the page mean "They insert them into their coats"); Jochelson, p. 374f.

78. THE GIANT AND HIS DWARF COMPANION

(Told by Aneraq)

There once lived a giant who had for his companion an extremely small man. This giant was addicted to oversleeping, so he told his companion to wake him up if ever he observed the approach of a bear so big that it obscured the sun. When the bear appeared, the small man woke the giant by rapping his head with a stone, whereupon he rose up, tied the little man to the inside of his foot out of sight, and slew the bear with his spear.

Cf. Meddelelser om Gr&nland, Vol. XXXIX, p. 232f.; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., V XV, pt. I, pp. 196, 368 with references; Jochelson, p. 369 (9).

79. THE GIANT AND THE ESKIMO

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

A giant had adopted an Eskimo as his son. One day they were fishing in a lake in the country of *Saningaiyoq*, where the giant fish dwells, while another giant was fishing high up on a cliff near by. The two down below caught no fish, but the giant above caught two, whereupon he taunted them saying, $ci'\gamma cik$ $ki\gamma uti'nik ki\gamma uti'lik mä\lambda\gamma oha'qtp}$ "The squirrel who has teeth himself has caught two things with teeth." This exasperated the giant down below, and he said to the Eskimo, "Stay down here and drive a knife into him when I drag him down." Then he climbed the cliff, seized his adversary by the knees and pulled him down, whereupon the Eskimo immediately stabbed him with his knife.

Cf. Meddelelser om Gr&nland, Vol. XXXIX, p. 234; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 314; Petitot, p. 400.

80. The Giant's Revenge

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

In the early days, giants, inyu'kpain, lived upon the earth. One couple had a baby who crawled away from home while the parents were sleeping, and came to a settlement of Eskimos. It was wearing a bright band on its forehead, and some of the Eskimos tried to examine it, but the baby persistently held its head down. They tried to force it up, and in so doing strangled the child. The next morning the parents appeared, searching for their child. The first people they encountered were innocent of the crime, but they told the father what had happened. He bade them go high up from the beach and from that vantage point watch him paddle his kayak; then he went on to the murderers and said to them, quyiaqc'iya cena'nun ta'vuya nayikpayia'ylici qayaqtsyniaqtuya "Watch me. On the beach there stand. I am going to paddle my kayak." The Eskimos went down to the shore to watch him, standing in a line. But when he entered his kayak he splashed the water so high up on to the land that it flooded all the beach and drowned them. So the murder of the baby was avenged. The giant then gave liberal presents to his Eskimo friends and departed to his own home.

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 539.

81. Ahungahungaq

(Told by Anauyuk, a Dolphin and Union strait shaman)

Long ago a giant crossed over from the mainland to the most southern of the Liston and Sutton islands, in Dolphin and Union strait. It was midsummer, and the sea was free of ice, but so tall was he that the water hardly reached above his knees. The sun did not see him as he crossed. As soon as he reached the island he took up two huge boulders and began to toss them up in the air, juggling with them. There was a party of Eskimos living on *Putulik*, the most northern island of the group, and they were terrified at his appearance. One of their shamans chanted a spell against him, and the giant immediately dropped his stones and tried to flee, but before he reached the edge of the island he was changed to rock. Now only his nose and eyebrows are visible; formerly he wore a red belt, but the wind has carried that away. His juggling stones can still be seen lying where he dropped them, on top of the rock *Ahungahungaq*.¹

82. THE Tunektan (Told by Ilatsiag)

Long ago there lived in the ground a people named *Tunektan*. The women were very beautiful, and the men, although only about four feet high, were exceedingly strong. One day an Eskimo attempted to carry off one of the women, but her husband seized him by the wrists and snapped them. Unable to hunt or to help himself in any way, the Eskimo starved to death.

83. THE DWARFS (Told by *Ilatsiag*)

The dwarfs $(inyus'\gamma li\gamma at)$, are a very numerous people. They are so short that whenever they travel their bows trail along the ground behind them, yet so strong are they that many of them can carry singly a whole bull caribou on his back. They are friendly toward the Eskimos. Once very long ago an Eskimo, seeing a solitary ice-cake floating out in the sea, paddled over to it in his kayak. On top he found a dwarf, who said that he had been marooned there through his kayak washing adrift. The Eskimo offered to carry him home if he were not too heavy, and the dwarf replied that he could make himself light or heavy at will. So the Eskimo took him on board and ferried him to his home. All the dwarfs rejoiced and made the Eskimo many presents, after which he returned to his home, reaching it in two days.

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 317, 540f.

F. SHAMANISM

84. THE SHAMAN AND HIS WIFE (Told by Uloqsaq)

Long ago a shaman who was living at *Kilusiktok* drove all the deer out of the country by his magic. His wife, who was also a shaman, was very vexed with him, and said, "Why do you want to starve the people? Don't you suffer from hunger too? Is it because you don't feel hungry yourself that you want

¹According to *Ikpakhuaq* the figure is kneeling. The spell which was chanted is said to be extant, but I could never obtain it.

to drive away all the deer and kill off the people." Then her husband was afraid of her and transformed himself into a bearded seal; but the woman transformed herself into a white fish $(ql\ddot{a}'lu\gamma aq)$ and pursued him. She fought him under the water and obliged him to take refuge out on the beach. Before leaving the water, he took off his bearded seal coat and left it in the water, going up on to the land naked. The woman white fish seized the coat and made it sink so that the man was unable to resume it, but had to remain naked and helpless on the land until finally he starved to death. The woman went away to another country and brought many musk-oxen to *Kilusiktok* to take the place of the caribou which the man had driven away. Now she lives in the water and makes the weather fine and sometimes helps the Eskimos with their sealing.¹ Thereafter the natives of *Kilusiktok* lived on musk-oxen, but at the present time these are becoming scarcer. However, the caribou are returning to the country in great numbers, so that the Eskimos can still procure plenty of food.

¹ The narrator had forgotten her name.

85. The Contest of the Shamans (Told by *Ulogsaq*)

A Netsilik man named Pannaq and an Utkusiksalik man named Naniligaq once met out on the ice. One said to the other, "You are no shaman;" so they agreed to have a trial of strength. Pannaq changed himself into a polar bear, and the other man into a musk-ox. The musk-ox strove to pierce the bear with his horns, but his adversary jumped about, snapping with his teeth and striking out with his paws. Once he succeeded in biting the musk-ox, but the latter turned and ripped open his flank with his horn. Then the musk-ox said, "You will never be able to get the better of me, so we had better change into human beings again." They did so, but the Netsilik man retained the wound in the side which he had received during the fight, and died shortly afterwards. His people wanted to kill Naniligaq in revenge, but they were afraid to attack him. Soon afterwards he returned to his home, where he still lives.

86. THE GIRL'S BRAID

(Told by *Ikpakhuaq*)

A shaman, desiring to be witch a girl, said: $qauciapa'lum pa'nia oya\gamma a' yo\lambda e oya\gamma a' yo\lambda e$

"Qausiapaluk's daughter, turn into a stone, turn into a stone."

One of the girl's braids forthwith turned to stone. She said to her father:

 $tu\gamma\lambda\iota'\eta ma mai'ya \iota'\gamma\lambda ua oya\gamma a'\eta ulial un \epsilon'ktoq$

"One of my two braids has turned to stone."

So the father took a knife and cut it off

87. Kimaktun

(Told by *Uloqsaq*)

There is a lake which is called *Kimaktun*, after a man who was killed beside it. He camped beside this lake one summer with his wife and child and one or two other families. His father, *Natkulisaq*, a great shaman, had gone to another land, but one day with a number of other people he flew through the air to his son's camp. There he and some of his party made a great fire, using their companions and some of the party of *Kimaktun* for fuel. *Arnangnaq*, a companion of *Kimaktun*, attempted to shoot some of the aggressors through his tent door, but his tent caught fire and burned him up before he could launch his shafts. *Kimaktun* then rushed out, knife in hand, and killed some of his assailants, but he too was burned in the flames.¹ Natkulisaq and his allies then

¹According to *Higilaq*, it was fire from heaven that came down and burned up *Kimaktun* ard his party. It left a large hole in the ground.

flew home. The former told his people that he had been fighting with a great number of men, but had evaded their blows and escaped unhurt. The eldest brother of *Kimaktun*, however, discovered his father's crime in a séance, and said to his father, "It was your own son *Kimaktun* whom you burned up." *Natkulisaq* was overwhelmed with grief and remorse and begged his son to kill him with his own knife. But the son answered, "No, you are not good to eat; we shall not kill you." So they lived together afterwards as though nothing had happened.

G. MISCELLANEOUS TALES

88. A CANNIBAL PEOPLE

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

In the early days there lived a strange people, some of whom were cannibals. A Netsilik man, with his wife and child, appeared among them in the course of his wanderings and was entertained by some of the more hospitable villagers, who warned him of the murderous designs of their neighbours and advised him to hide his child among the sleeping skins. One day two men entered the hut, carrying a large stone. They warned their guest that an old man was coming to murder him, and advised him to kill the old man first with the stone that they had brought. Soon afterwards the old man himself entered and began to prowl about the hut, but the Netsilik stranger struck him behind the ear with the stone and killed him. Then his two friends went out and called some of the other people, who carried the corpse away and ate it. After a time a friend suggested to the Eskimo that he might escape by cutting the lashings of all the sleds while the people were asleep, thus preventing pursuit. So in the night the Eskimo stole outside, cut all the sled-lashings, and fled away with his wife and child. Towards morning he heard the sound of pursuit, and soon a man overtook him riding on a sled. The Eskimo shot an arrow at the dog which was dragging the sled, and the wounded animal turned round and dragged the sled into a lake near by, where both its master and itself were drowned. The Eskimo then continued his journey undisturbed, and on reaching his home told his countrymen of his narrow escape.

Cf. Rink, story 101; Rasmussen, p. 216; Kroeber, p. 167; Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 230, 544f.; Rink, Hans Hendrik the Arctic Traveller, London, 1878, p. 33f.

89. THE PUNISHMENT OF THE CANNIBALS (Told by *Higilaq*)

There was a settlement of people living on the sea-shore, some of whom used to murder every stranger that put into their village and throw his head to their dogs. One day they saw a man paddling towards them in a kayak. The news spread from house to house till it reached the ears of a man named *Inneralisi*. The people cried to him, $ts'\gamma miät tiki'tpoq in \epsilon \gamma a'lici ai'ciun "There's$ a stranger coming,*Inneralisi*, bring him in." So the man went out andcalled his dog:*Hai pcai pcai pcai ts' miät qinyani'tpa mitquitoa'tcia*"Hai psaipsai psai, there's a stranger in sight, isn't there, Long-Hair?"

The two went down to meet the stranger, but he killed *Inneralisi* and threw his head to his dog, Long-Hair. Then he went up and killed all the other murderers in the village, in the way in which they had been wont to kill others, by throwing a knife over the back of the neck and shearing off the head as with a draw-knife. He threw their heads to their dogs to devour, but the animals would not touch them. Then he returned to his own country, taking with him a man whom the other villagers abhorred and dreaded.

86 a

90. The Man who Deserted his Wives

(Told by *Ikpakhuaq*)

A man was living beside a lake with his two wives. One day he went deerhunting and never returned. The two women were sitting inside their tent when a snow-bunting perched on the ridge-pole and sang:

Then the women, who were both shamans, held a séance, and discovered that their husband had eloped with another woman. So they changed themselves into seals and wandered about until they reached the country to which he had fled. There they stayed in the water alongside the beach until the new wife came down for water. She saw them there, and went back and told her husband, saying, *nätci'k nuiyuitale'kpuk* "There are two seals which keep bobing their heads up out of the water unafraid." Her husband replied: *a* paqe'-tyum "They have found me out."

The two seals disappeared out of sight round a hill, then changed into brown bears and approached the camp. *Pisiksole* saw them coming and, taking his bow and arrows, went out to meet them. But the two bears fell on him and bit him to death. They left the new wife undisturbed, and, changing back into women, returned to their own country.

THE MAN WHO DESERTED HIS WIVES-SECOND VERSION

(Told by Uloqsaq, who learned it from Qaqsavina, a Palliq Eskimo man from Hudson bay)

A Palliq native once had two wives, both of whom were shamans. He wanted to get rid of them, so one day he pretended to die. The women looked at him and one said to the other, "He isn't dead; he is only trying to deceive us." However, they laid him out in the proper manner on top of the ground with his kayak and weapons beside him and went away. After a time the man rose, took his kayak and weapons and went away. He came to a lake across which many caribou were swimming, so he launched his kayak in pursuit and killed a great number of them. He cached the meat on the bank, but took the skins and crossed over to the opposite side of the lake where a woman was living. Seeing a man coming paddling across with his kayak laden with skins, she put on her finest clothes and went down to meet him. The two were married and settled down beside the lake.

Meanwhile his two former wives found out by their magic what he had done and were very angry in consequence. They changed themselves into brown bears and went in pursuit. One day, while he was out hunting, they fell upon him and killed him. Then they changed back into women and went to his tent to see his new wife, but as she had married him in ignorance they did her no harm. Finally with a younger brother they went away to the country of the *Utkusiksaligmiut* to find new husbands, because the men of that country were reputed to be very handsome. There they married and settled down.

91. The Marooned

(Told by Avranna, who learned it from Atqaq, an Akiliniq Eskimo)

Once two men paddled over to an island, leaving their wives on the mainland. There one of them took the other's kayak and rifle and paddled off. When he was a little way off shore he called out: Ha ha nu'liän e nulia γ yumale'kpara a $\lambda \gamma a'ni e i\lambda i'kpan qaiyumale'kpara$ "Ha ha, I am going to marry your wife. Next summer I shall probably return." His marooned companion replied, $httqoqtiyu'ti\gamma a qai'\lambda ugo$ "Give me my gun." However, the man carried off both the kayak and the gun. The marooned man wandered about the island, looking for whatever he could pick up. Once he found a bearded seal stranded on the beach, and another time a walrus. On these he managed to subsist during the winter.

The following summer the man who had deserted him came again to the island in a kayak, expecting to find his remains. The marooned Eskimo, seeing him coming, hid in a cave by the shore. On drawing near the kayaker called out: $inywe'\gamma qa$ $inywe'\gamma qa$ $ingve'\gamma qa$

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, p. 551f.

92. THE BOY'S REVENGE

(Told by Uloqsaq)

There were living on the seashore a man, his wife, and their two sons. The boys, who were nearly grown up, went off one day to look for other people and came to a settlement of strangers. They were welcomed and taken into a house, where they were told to undress and make themselves comfortable. They therefore undressed and went to bed, but in the middle of the night they overheard the people plotting to kill them. One of the boys immediately rose and fled, stark naked, in the direction of his home. The other lad stayed in the hut, and presently his hosts entered and murdered him; they then set out in pursuit of the boy who had fled.

Meanwhile the boy reached his father's house and hid beneath the seaweeds on the shore. After a time the murderers appeared and asked his father where he was, but the parents said, "We don't know; we haven't seen him. He isn't here." They searched all round, but when they failed to find him they returned to their settlement. Throughout that summer the boy nursed plans of revenge. He made a small bow with arrows to fit it, a bow so small that it could be carried on his back without being seen from the front. He was anxious to test its strength, so he set up a musk-ox skin and shot his arrows at it. They pierced right through the skin and stuck in the ground beyond. When winter came round again he went off to find the murderers. They had been wondering where the boy was all this time, and would say to one another, "How is it that the boy *Ameryuaq* never appears, the boy who was wearing a fine white coat?" Then one day he did appear, and the people rushed out to meet him, intending to kill him. But, unseen by them, he was carrying his bow and quiver full of arrows on his back. He waited until the people drew near, then suddenly drew his bow and began to shoot them down. Many of them he killed; the rest fled back to their camp. Then the boy returned to his home.

(According to *Ilatsiaq*, ten men came out to meet him. Three of these he killed; the rest fled back to the houses while the boy returned to his people.)

93. STRANGE PEOPLE

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

Once there lived a man named Alguna, a native of Eqaluktok.¹ Going out one day to hunt musk-oxen he met some strange people with whom he stayed for a time, living in a snow hut adjacent to them. These people never ate meat, but merely sucked it, for their bodies were imperfect. After a time the Eskimo went away and wandered about until he met two men wearing belts of a very extraordinary nature. With them also he remained for some time, then resumed his travels and came to the country of *Saningaiyoq* (Backs river). From the top of a hill he saw two men, but even as he watched them a band of women suddenly appeared and pursued them. One man succeeded in making his escape, but the other was captured. The women fought for his possession and in the struggle he was torn to pieces. *Alguna* himself escaped unseen, and after wandering about for some time longer returned to his home. His people had given him up for dead, as he had been absent several years. When he had left his child was only about eight years old, but when he returned the boy was almost grown up.

Cf. Boas, Bulletin, A.M.N.H., Vol. XV, pt. I, pp. 171, 538; Jochelson, p. 364 (2).

94. The Sick Man

(Told by *Ilatsiaq*)

A young man named *Ilornaq* was once very ill, and his leg came off about the knee. He kept the severed limb near him in his hut, and whenever he looked at it would sing a song. For a time he appeared to be recovering, but then his malady increased and in the end he died.

¹ During his boyhood the narrator of the story had seen both Alguna and his son.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

The following works have been cited for comparisons:---

- Boas, F. The Central Eskimo. Sixth Annual Report of the Bureau of American Ethnology, Washington, 1888.
 - The Eskimos of Baffin Land and Hudson Bay. Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History, Vol. XV, 1907.
 - Eskimo Tales and Songs. Journal of American Folk-lore, Vols. II, 1889, pp. 123-131; X, 1897, pp. 109-115; XVII, 1904, pp. 1-13.
 - Notes on the Eskimo of Port Clarence, Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. VII, 1894, pp. 205-208.
- CRANTZ, D. History of Greenland, London, 1767.
- EGEDE, H. A Description of Greenland, London, 1818.
- GOLDER, F. A. Tales from Kodiak Island. Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. XVI, 1903, pp. 16-31, 85-103.
- HAWKES, E. W. The Labrador Eskimo. Geological Survey of Canada, Memoir 91, Anthropological Series, No. 14, 1916.
- JOCHELSON, W. The Koryak. Jesup North Pacific Expedition, Vol. VI, Memoir of the American Museum of Natural History, Vol. X, pt. I, 1908.
- KROEBER, A. L. Animal Tales of the Eskimos. Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. XII, 1899, pp. 17-23.

Tales of the Smith Sound Eskimos. Journal of American Folk-Lore, Vol. XII, 1899, pp. 166-182.

- MEDDELELSER OM GRØNLAND, Vols. X, XXXI and XXXIX.
- MURDOCH, J. A Few Legendary Fragments from Point Barrow Eskimos. American Naturalist-July, 1886.
- NELSON, E. W. The Eskimo about Bering Strait. Eighteenth Annual Report of the Bureau of American Ethnology, Washington, pt. I, 1899.
- PETITOT, E. Traditions Indiennes du Canada Nord-Ouest, Alençon, 1887.
- RASMUSSEN, K. People of the Polar North, London, 1908.
- ------ and W. Worster. Eskimo Folk-Tales, London, 1921.
- RINK, H. Tales and Traditions of the Eskimo. Edinburgh, 1885.
- SMITH, H. I. Notes on Eskimo Traditions. Journal of American Folk Lore, Vol. VII, 1894, pp. 209-216.
- TURNER, L. M. The Hudson Bay Eskimo. Eleventh Annual Report of the Bureau of American Ethnology, Washington, 1894.

Report of the Canadian Arctic Expedition, 1913-18.

VOLUME VIII: MOLLUSKS, ECHINODEBMS, COELENTERATES, ETC.

Part A: MOLLUSKS, RECENT AND PLEISTOCENE. By William H. Dall.

(Issued September 24, 1919).

Part B: CEPHALOPODA AND PTEROPODA. Cephalopoda. By S. S. Berry,

Pteropoda. By W. F. Clapp	(In preparation).
Part C: ECHINODERMS. By Austin H. Clark	(Issued A pril 6, 1920).
Part D: BRYOZOA. By R. C. Osburn	(Issued February 20, 1923).
Part E: ROTATORIA. By H. K. Harring	(Issued December 31, 1921).
Part F: CHAETOGNATHA. By A. G. Huntsman	(In preparation).
Part G: ALCYONARIA AND ACTINARIA. By A. E. Verrill	(Issued A pril 28, 1922).
Part H: MEDUSAE AND CTENOPHORA. By H. B. Bigelow	
Part I: HYDROIDS. By C. McLean Fraser	
Part J: PORIFERA. By A. Dendy	(In press).

VOLUME IX: ANNELIDS, PARASITIC WORMS, PROTOZOANS, ETC.

Part A: OLIGOCHAETA.	
Lumbriculidæ. By Frank Smith.	
Enchytralidæ. By Paul S. Welch	(Issued September 29, 1919)
Part B: POLYCHAETA. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	(Issued November 16, 1920).
Part C: HIRUDINEA. By J. P. Moore	(Issued February 4, 1921).
Part D: GEPHYREA. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	
Part E: ACANTHOCEPHALA. By H. J. Van Cleave	
Part F: NEMATODA. By N. A. Cobb.	(In preparation).
Part G-H: TREMATODA AND CESTODA. By A. R. Cooper	(Issued February 4, 1921).
Part I: TURBELLARIA. By A. Hassell	(In preparation).
Part J: OLIGOCHAETA (Supplementary). By J. H. Ashworth	(In press).
Part K: NEMERTINI. By Ralph V. Chamberlin	(In preparation).
Part L: SPORÓZOA. By J. W. Mavor	
Part M: FORAMINIFERA. By J. A. Cushman	(Issued February 6, 1920).

VOLUME X: PLANKTON, HYDROGRAPHY, TIDES, ETC.

VOLUME XI: GEOLOGY AND GEOGRAPHY

VOLUME XII: THE COPPER ESKIMOS

VOLUME XIII: ESKIMO FOLK-LORE

VOLUME XIV: ESKIMO SONGS

VOLUME XV: ESKIMOS LANGUAGE AND TECHNOLOGY

VOLUME XVI: ARCHAEOLOGY

CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE ARCHAEOLOGY OF WESTERN ARCTIC AMERICA (To be prepared)

Index issued with last number of each volume.